

JACKSON COUNTY FLORIDA

CR 162 From SR 75 (US 231) to SR 71

BID # - 1819-Eng-4

FDOT Small County Outreach Program FPID # 438357-1-54-01

Jackson County Board of County Commissioners 2864 Madison Street Marianna, FL 32448

<u>County Commissioners</u> District 1 - Willie Spires, PHD District 2 - Clint Pate, Chairman District 3 - Chuck Lockey District 4 - Eric Hill District 5 - Jim Peacock, Vice Chairman

Wilanne Daniels, County Administrator

County Engineer Larry Alvarez, P.E. 2828 Owens Street Marianna, FL 32446 Phone (850) 482-9677 Fax (850) 482-9063 Email <u>lalvarez@jacksoncountyfl.com</u>

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DIVISION 0 - BIDDING AND CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS

DIVIDION	BIBBING AND CONTRACT RECONCERNENTS
00010	Advertisement for Bids
00020	Information for Bidders
00300	Bid Proposal
00310	Bid Bond
00320	Certifications Regarding Equal
	Employment Opportunity
00330	Certifications Regarding Section 3
	and Segregated Facilities
00340	Certifications Regarding Labor Standards
	and Prevailing Wage Requirements
00350	Public Entity Crimes Statement
00360	Certification Regarding Debarment
00500	Contract
00510	Performance Bond and Labor and Material
	Payment Bond
00610	Notice of Award
00620	Notice to Proceed
00630	Change Order
00631	Work Change Directive
00640	Certificate of Substantial Completion
00641	Certificate of Final Completion
00650	Release of Lien
00661	Periodic Pay Estimate and Release of Lien
00700	General Conditions
00710	Supplemental General Conditions
00715	Supplementary Conditions
00720	Federal Labor Standards Prevailing Wage

DIVISION 1 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

01000	Measurement for Payment
01010	Summary of Work
01026	Applications for Payment – Contractor's Pre-request

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

02000	Full Depth Reclamation
-------	------------------------

<u>DRAWINGS</u>

	Cover
C-1	General Notes and Special Provisions
C-2, 3, & 4	Typical Road Sections
C-5	Typical Driveway Details
C-6	Typical Striping and Clearing
C-7	Typical Section at Mitered Ends and Pipes
C-8	Typical Erosion Control at MES and Miscellaneous Details
C-9	Tables of Driveways, Aprons, Signs, Pipes, and Details
C-10	Summary of Striping & Signs
C-11	Plan Key Sheet
C-12 - 20	Plan Sheets

SECTION 00010 ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS

PROJECT NAME: County Road 162 Resurfacing Project

Sealed bids, submitted in triplicate, will be received by the <u>Board of County Commissioners of Jackson</u> <u>County, Florida</u>, (Owner), until <u>1:00 p.m.</u> (Central Time) <u>September 25, 2019</u> at the <u>County Engineer's Office</u> (County Engineer, Larry Alvarez), 4979 Healthy Way (the office is located in Environmental Health at the Health Department), Marianna, FL 32446 for the construction of the following described Project:

County Road 162 from US 231 to SR 71

The Work includes resurfacing and re-construction of County Road 162 (Jacob Road) from State Road 75 to State Road 71. The section from SR 75 to CR 167 is 24 feet wide, and will have 4 foot paved shoulders added (except for the bridge). The section from CR 167 to SR 71 is only 20' wide with 10' lanes. This section will be widened to 24' with 12' lanes. The work also includes resurfacing and reconstruction of the road including reclaim existing asphalt, dig out and reconstruct the failed areas prior to reclaiming, 1-1/2 of structural asphalt and 1" surface or friction course. Shoulders will be paved 4' on each side of the road with base and 1-1/2" asphalt. The existing asphalt will be mixed in (reclaimed) to create a new base, a 1-1/2" structural course will be applied, and a 1" Friction Course will be applied using SP 9.5. Pipes will be replaced or extended as indicated and mitered ends or headwalls will be replaced. Ditches will be re-graded at pipe ends (to 100' each direction) and as indicated on drawings. Areas where the base has failed will be dug out and repaired prior to reclaiming. In addition, the Chipola River Bridge joints will be cleaned and the seals will be replaced.

A **Non-Mandatory Pre-Bid** Meeting will be held on <u>August 28, 2019 at 9:00 AM</u> central time at the Jackson County Engineering Department. Potential bidders are encouraged to attend.

The deadline for receipt of questions will be <u>September 18, 2019</u> at <u>2:00 PM Central Time</u>. Questions must be submitted in writing to the County Engineer (email lalvarez@jacksoncountyfl.com: fax (850) 482-9063) with a copy to the Jeannie Bean (email jbean@jacksoncountyfl.com).

Bids will be opened and recorded at 1:10 PM (or immediately thereafter) on <u>September 25, 2019</u> at the Jackson County Board of County Commissioners Board Room at 2864 Madison Street. Bids may also be submitted to the County Engineer at the Board Room from 12:50 PM until 1:10 PM Central Time.

Plans, specifications, and contract documents will be open for public inspection after noon on <u>August 21, 2019</u> at the County Engineer's office at 4979 Healthy Way. Bid documents must be obtained from:

County Engineer Attn: Larry Alvarez 4979 Healthy Way Marianna, Florida (850) 573-7491

upon payment of <u>\$ No Charge</u> per set which amount constitutes the cost of reproduction and handling. This payment will not be refunded.

The Owner reserves the right to waive any informality or to reject any or all bids. Each Bidder must deposit with his/her bid, security in the amount, form and subject to the conditions provided in the Information for Bidders. Sureties used for obtaining bonds must appear as acceptable according to the Department of Treasury Circular 570. Bidders must be Pre-approved by FDOT or Jackson County and in good standing with FDOT and the County.

No bid may be withdrawn for a period of sixty days after the scheduled closing time for receipt of bids.

To the extent applicable to this project, attention of Bidders is particularly called to the requirements of the Special Provisions, conditions of employment to be observed, and minimum wage rates to be paid under the Contract (if applicable), Section 3, Segregated Facilities, Section 109 Executive Order 11246, and all applicable laws and regulations of the Federal government and State of Florida, and bonding and insurance requirements.

Minorities and female contractors and subcontractors are encouraged to bid.

IN PARTICULAR, BIDDERS SHOULD NOTE THE REQUIRED ATTACHMENTS AND CERTIFICATIONS TO BE EXECUTED AND SUBMITTED WITH THE FORM OF BID PROPOSAL.

DATE:

EQUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER HANDICAP ACCESSIBLE/FAIR HOUSING JURISDICTION

SECTION 00020

INFORMATION FOR BIDDERS (GRANT PROJECTS)

CONTENTS

- 1.0 RECEIPT AND OPENING OF BIDS
- 2.0 PREPARATION OF BID
- 3.0 SUBCONTRACTS
- 4.0 TELEGRAPHIC MODIFICATION
- 5.0 QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS
- 6.0 BID GUARANTEE
- 7.0 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES FOR FA ILURE TO ENTER INTO CONTRACT
- 8.0 TIME AND COMPLETION OF LIQUIDATED DAMAGES
- 9.0 CONDITIONS OF WORK
- 10.0 ADDENDA AND INTERPRETATIONS
- 11.0 CONTRACT SECURITY AND INSURANCE
- 12.0 POWER OF ATTORNEY
- 13.0 NOTICE OF SPECIAL CONDITIONS
- 14.0 LAWS AND REGULATIONS
- 15.0 SAFETY STANDARDS AND ACCIDENT PREVENTION
- 16.0 CONDITIONS OF WORK AND VISIT TO SITE
- 17.0 SUBSOIL AND GROUNDWATER CONDITIONS
- 18.0 QUANTITIES
- 19.0 BASIS OF BID
- 20.0 AWARD OF CONTRACT
- 21.0 DEDUCTIVE OR ADDITIVE ALTERNATES
- 22.0 PAYMENTS
- 23.0 CERTIFICATIONS
- 24.0 PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS
- 25.0 LIMITATION OF DAMAGES

1.0 RECEIPT AND OPENING OF BIDS

Bid Proposals will be received by the **Board of County Commissioners of Jackson County**, Florida, (herein called the "Owner") until time and place indicated in the "Advertisement for Bids", and then at said office publicly opened and read aloud.

Bids shall be submitted on the forms attached hereto, all blanks of which must be appropriately completed. The Bid shall be submitted in <u>triplicate</u> with original signatures on all forms and shall be enclosed in a sealed envelope clearly marked:

> SEALED BID ENCLOSED Attention: LARRY ALVAREZ, COUNTY ENGINEER Environmental Health Offices, 4979 Healthy Way Marianna, FL 32446 County Road 162 Resurfacing Project To be open September 25, 2019 at 1:10PM (CT) Jackson County BCC

The Owner may consider informal any Bid not prepared and submitted in accordance with the provisions thereof and may waive any informalities or reject any and all Bids. Any Bid may be withdrawn prior to the above scheduled time for the opening of Bids or authorized postponement thereof. Any Bid received after the time and date specified shall not be considered. No Bidder may withdraw a Bid within <u>60 days</u> after the actual date of the opening thereof.

2.0 PREPARATION OF BID

Each Bid Proposal must be submitted on the prescribed form and accompanied by all forms contained in sections 00300 through 00370. Photocopies of these forms are acceptable; however, each copy must contain an original (wet) ink signature. See Paragraph 3.0 concerning subcontractor certification requirements. All blank spaces for Bid prices must be completed in ink or typewritten, in both words and figures, and the Certifications and forms must be fully completed and executed when submitted.

Each must be submitted in a sealed envelope bearing on the outside the name of the Bidder, his/her address, contractor's license number and the name of the project for which the Bid is submitted. If forwarded by mail, the sealed envelope containing the Bid must be enclosed in another envelope addressed to the office indicated above.

3.0 SUBCONTRACTS

The Bidder is specifically advised that any person or other party to whom it is proposed to award a subcontract under this Contract:

A. Must be acceptable to the Owner after verification by the Department of Community Affairs of the current eligibility status; and

B. Must submit a Certification by Proposed Subcontractor Regarding Equal Employment Opportunity, Form 950.2; Certification by Proposed Subcontractor Concerning Labor Standards and Prevailing Wage Requirements, Form 1422; and Certification of Proposed Subcontractor Regarding Section 3 and Segregated Facilities. Approval of the proposed subcontract award cannot be given by the Owner unless and until the proposed subcontractor has submitted the Certifications and/or other evidence showing that it has fully complied with any reporting requirement to which it was subject. Although the Bidder is not required to attach such Certifications by proposed subcontractors to his/her Bid, the Bidder is hereby advised of this requirement so that appropriate action can be taken to prevent subsequent delay in subcontract awards.

4.0 TELEGRAPHIC MODIFICATION

Any Bidder may modify his/her Bid by telegraphic communication at any time prior to the scheduled closing time for receipt of Bids, provided such telegraphic communication is received by the Owner prior to the closing time, and, provided further, the Owner is satisfied that a written confirmation of the telegraphic modification over the signature of the Bidder was mailed prior to the closing time. The telegraphic communication should not reveal the Bid price but should provide the addition or subtraction or other modification so that the final prices or terms will not be known by the Owner until the sealed Bid is opened. If written confirmation is not received within two days from the closing time, no consideration will be given the telegraphic modification.

5.0 QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS

The Owner may make such investigations as is deemed necessary to determine that the Bidder/Contractor has the necessary facilities, ability and financial resources to perform the work in a satisfactory manner within the time specified; that he has had experience in construction work of the same or similar nature and complexity; and that he has the financial capability, past history, and references which will serve to satisfy the Owner beyond any doubt as to his qualifications for doing the work.

The Bidder or his subcontractor at the time of bid opening must have a current and valid state and/or local licenses for each type of work contemplated under this contract.

The Bidder shall furnish to the Owner all such information and data for this purpose as the Owner may request. The Owner reserves the right to reject any Bid if the evidence submitted by, or investigation of, such Bidder fails to satisfy the Owner that such Bidder is properly qualified to carry out the obligations of the Contract and to complete the work contemplated therein. Conditional Bids may not be accepted.

6.0 BID GUARANTEE

(Applicable if Total Bid with All Alternates is \$50,000 or more).

Each Bid shall be accompanied by a Bid Guarantee in the sum of not less than five (5) percent of the total amount Bid, including all additive alternates but excluding all deductive alternates, which shall be a certified check (certified checks offered as Bid Guarantees must have Florida documentary stamps attached), or cashier's check, or a bank draft made payable to the Owner, or a Bid Bond prepared and submitted on a copy of the form included with the Contract Documents. The Surety Company on said Bond shall be a duly authorized Surety Company satisfactory to the Owner. A Bid Bond must be signed or countersigned by a Florida Resident Insurance Agent. Such check or Bid Bond shall be submitted with the understanding that it shall guarantee that the Bidder will not withdraw his Bid for a period of sixty (60) days after the scheduled closing time for the receipt of Bids, that if his Bid is accepted, he will enter into a formal Contract with the Owner in accordance with the form of agreement included as a part of the Contract Documents, and that the required Bond will be given; furthermore, in the event of the withdrawal of said Bid within said period, or failure to enter into said Contract and give said Bond within ten (10) days after he has received notice of acceptance of his Bid, the Bidder shall be liable to the Owner for the full amount of the Bid Guarantee as representing the damage to the Owner on account of the default of the Bidder in any particular thereof. The Bid Guarantees shall be returned to all except the three lowest Bidders within fifteen (15) days after the formal opening of Bids. The Owner reserves the right to hold the Bid Guarantee of the three lowest Bidders until the Owner and the accepted Bidder have executed the Contract and the Performance and Payment Bond has been approved by the Owner. If the required Contract and the Bond have not been executed within sixty (60) days, or the length specified in the Proposal, if longer, after the date of the opening of the Bids, then the Bid Guarantee of any Bidder will be returned upon his request, provided he has not been notified of the acceptance of his Bid prior to the date of such request.

7.0 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES FOR FAILURE TO ENTER INTO CONTRACT

The successful Bidder, upon failure or refusal to execute and deliver the Contract and Bonds required within 10 days after receipt of notice of the acceptance of the Bid, shall forfeit to the Owner, as liquidated damages for such failure or refusal, the security deposited with the Bid.

8.0 TIME AND COMPLETION OF LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

Bidder must agree to commence work within 10 days after the date to be specified in a written "Notice to Proceed" of the Owner and to fully complete the project within time indicated in the "Proposal and Bid Form". Bidder must also agree to pay as liquidated damages, the amount indicated in the "Proposal and Bid Form" for each consecutive calendar day thereafter as hereinafter provided in the General Conditions.

9.0 CONDITIONS OF WORK

Each Bidder must inform himself/herself fully of the conditions relating to the construction of the project and the employment labor thereon. Failure to do so will not relieve a successful Bidder of his obligation to furnish all material and labor necessary to carry out the provisions of this Contract. Insofar as possible, the Contractor, in carrying out the work, must employ such methods or means as will not cause any interruption of our interference with the work of any other Contractor.

10.0 ADDENDA AND INTERPRETATIONS

No interpretation of the meaning of the plans, specification or other pre-Bid Documents will be made to any Bidder orally. All questions about the meaning or intent of the Contract Documents shall be submitted to the Engineer in writing. Replies will be issued by Addenda emailed or delivered to all parties recorded by the Engineer as having received the Bidding Documents. Questions received after the date indicated in the advertisement will not be answered.

11.0 CONTRACT SECURITY AND INSURANCE

Upon execution of a Contract for work covered by this project or parts of this project, the Contractor shall furnish a Surety Bond in an amount not less that 200 percent of the Contract price (100% Performance Bond and 100% Payment Bond) as set forth in Paragraph 29, General Conditions, of this Specification. The Surety Bond must remain valid for one year beyond the date of acceptance of the completed construction project. The Contractor(s) shall furnish the Owner with proof of carriage of insurance. The Contractor(s) will maintain Insurance as set forth in Paragraph 28 of the General Conditions and Paragraph 4 of the Supplemental General Conditions.

12.0 POWER OF ATTORNEY

Attorneys-in-fact who sign Bid Bonds or Contract Bonds must file with each Bond a certified and effectively dated copy of their power of attorney.

13.0 NOTICE OF SPECIAL CONDITIONS

Attention is particularly called to those parts of the Contract Documents and Specifications which deal with the following:

- A. Inspection and testing materials
- B. Insurance requirements.
- C. Wage rates.
- D. Inspection and testing of materials.
- E. Minimum wage rates.
- F. Section 3 requirements.
- G. Section 109 requirements.
- H. Segregated facilities.

14.0 LAWS AND REGULATIONS

The Bidder's attention is directed to the fact that all applicable State laws, municipal ordinances, and the rules and regulations of all authorities having jurisdiction over construction of the project shall apply to the Contract throughout, and they will be deemed to be included in the Contract the same as though herein written out in full.

15.0 SAFETY STANDARDS AND ACCIDENT PREVENTION

With respect to all work performed under this Contract, the Contractor shall:

A. Comply with the safety standards provisions of applicable laws, building and construction codes and the "Manual of Accident Prevention in Construction" published by the Associated General Contractors of America, the requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970 (Public Law 91-596), and the requirements of Title 29 of the Code of Federal Regulations, Section 1518 as published in the "Federal Register", Volume 36, No. 75, Saturday, April 17, 1971.

B. Exercise every precaution at all times for the prevention of accidents and the protection of persons (including employees) and property.

C. Maintain at his/her office or other well known place at the job site, all articles necessary for giving first aid to the injured, and shall make standing arrangements for the immediate removal to a hospital or a doctor's care of persons (including employees) who may be injured on the job site. In no case shall employees be permitted to work at a job site before the employer has made a standing arrangement for removal of injured persons to a hospital or a doctor's care.

16.0 CONDITIONS OF WORK AND VISIT TO SITE

Each Bidder shall visit the site of the proposed work and fully acquaint himself with conditions relating to construction and labor so that he may fully understand facilities, difficulties and restrictions attending the execution of work under the Contract and the employment of labor thereon. Bidder shall thoroughly examine and be familiar with specifications. The failure or omission of any Bidder to receive or examine any form, instrument, addendum or other documents, or to visit the site and acquaint himself with conditions there existing, shall in no way relieve any Bidder from any obligation with respect to his Bid or to the Contract(s). The submission of a Bid shall be taken as prima facie evidence of compliance with this Section. The Bidder has not relied on and will not rely on any statement, disclosure, representation or warranty with respect to any matter affecting the Bid or any failure (alleged or actual) of the Owner to make any disclosure of any latent or other site conditions.

17.0 SUBSOIL AND GROUNDWATER CONDITIONS

Each Bidder is expected to take his or her own soil investigations at the site(s) to determine and satisfy himself / herself of the actual site conditions and types of the subsoil quality and groundwater that exists and will be required to work in and prepare their Bid accordingly.

18.0 QUANTITIES

Quantities shown in the Proposal and Bid Form are approximately only and are subject to either increase or decrease. The quantities indicated are based on the actual scope of the project as shown on the drawings. Should the quantities of any of the items of the work be increased, the Contractor(s) proposes to do the additional work at the unit Bid prices; and should the quantities of any item be decreased, the Contractor(s) understands that payment will be made on actual quantities constructed and accepted at the unit Bid price, and will make no claim for anticipated profits for any decrease in quantities.

19.0 BASIS OF BID

Bids shall be submitted on the Base Bid, Additive Alternates, and Deductive Alternates as indicated. No Proposal shall contain limitations regarding the award of the Contract in which the limitations are at the option of the Bidder.

20.0 AWARD OF CONTRACT

The Contract will be awarded to the lowest, responsive, responsible Bidder, provided the Bid is reasonable and it is in the interest of the Owner to accept. The Owner reserves the right to reject any or all Bids and to waive informalities. If at the time of Award of Contract funds for construction exceed the lowest Base Bid submitted by a responsible Bidder, the award will be for the Base Bid, plus Additive Alternates determined for inclusion by the Owner; however, if the Base Bid exceeds the estimated funds for construction, the Base Bid combined with such Deductive Alternates applied in numerical order as listed in the Proposal and Bid Form to produce a net amount which is within the available funds.

21.0 DEDUCTIVE OR ADDITIVE ALTERNATES

The prices Bid in the Base Bid portion of the Bid and Proposal Form shall be utilized in preparing the Deductive or Additive Alternate portions of the Bid and Proposal Form.

22.0 PAYMENTS

Payment for all work or equipment will be made by the Owner in accordance with the terms set out in the Contract(s). Estimates will be made by the Contractor(s) and checked by the Engineer.

23.0 CERTIFICATIONS

Before any payments, either partial or final, may be made to the Contractor(s) for work performed, written certification must be filed with the Owner by the Contractor(s) that the items for which requisition for

payment is made have not been paid and that there are no vendors', mechanics' or other liens or rights to lien or conditional sale Contracts which should be satisfied or discharged before such payment is made.

24.0 PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS

The Contractor(s) will be furnished <u>three</u> sets of plans and technical specifications by the Owner for use in construction. Additional sets may be obtained by the Contractor(s), on request, at the cost of reproduction and distribution listed in "Advertisement for Bids".

26.0 LIMITATION OF DAMAGES

The Bidder agrees and acknowledges that the Owner shall not be liable to Bidder or to any other person, firm, corporation, or company for any general, special, consequential or other damages (including, but not limited to, loss of profits) arising out of the Bidding process and the awarding or failure to award of the Project to the Bidder or to any other person, firm, corporation or company.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 00300

PROPOSAL AND BID FORM (Submit in triplicate)

Proposal of: ______ (hereinafter called "Bidder" or "Contractor"), organized and existing under the laws of the State of ______ doing business as a partnership (), corporation (), individual ().

To: COUNTY OF JACKSON, FLORIDA (hereinafter called "Owner").

Gentlemen/Ladies:

The proposal contemplates performing the Work necessary to have a complete and operational system in accordance with all applicable codes and requirements governing the work. Items not specifically listed in the Bid Proposal or Contract Documents, but necessary for proper construction and operation of the system shall be considered to be included in the bid price of the item for which they are associated. No additional compensation will be paid for such items.

The Bidder, in compliance with your invitation for bids for the construction of:

County Road 162 Resurfacing Project (from SR 75 (US 231) to SR 71)

having examined the Contract Documents and the site of the proposed work, and being familiar with all the conditions surrounding the construction of the proposed project including the availability of materials and labor, hereby proposes to furnish all labor, materials, and supplies, and to construct the project in accordance with the Contract Documents, within the time set forth herein and at the prices stated below.

Bidder hereby agrees to commence Work under this contract within ten (10) days after the date stated in written "Notice to Proceed" from the Owner.

The work will be substantially completed within <u>250</u> calendar days after the date when the Contract Times commence to run as provided in the General Conditions, and completed and ready for Final Payment in accordance with the General Conditions within <u>280</u> calendar days after the date when the Contract Times commence to run.

The Owner and the Contractor recognize that time is of the essence and that the Owner will suffer financial loss if the work is not completed within the times specified in the paragraph above, plus any extensions thereof allowed in accordance with the General Conditions. It shall be specifically noted that time extensions are granted only for <u>abnormal</u> weather conditions as it relates to rain days. They also recognize the delays, expenses and difficulties involved in proving the actual loss suffered by Owner if the work is not completed on time. Accordingly, instead of requiring any such proof, Owner and Contractor agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty) Contractor shall pay Owner <u>Four Hundred and Fifty no/100 Dollars</u> (\$450.00) for each day that expires after the time specified above for Substantial Completion until the work is substantially complete. In addition, the Owner may also identifiable special, consequential, and/or incidental damages. After Substantial Completion and readiness for final payment of any proper extension thereof granted by Owner, Contractor, shall also pay Owner <u>Four Hundred Dollars and no/100 Dollars</u> (\$400.00) for each day that expires after the time specified payment.

The unit prices contained in the Bid Schedules shall include all labor, materials, equipment, overhead, profit, insurance, taxes, etc., to cover the finished work of the several kinds called for.

The Bidder understands that the Owner reserves the right to reject any or all bids and to award part(s) of the Contract, if applicable, separately, in combination, or as one Contract. The Owner reserves the right to waive any informalities in the bidding.

The Bidder agrees that this bid shall be good and may not be withdrawn for a period of 60 calendar days after the scheduled closing time for receiving bids.

Bid No. 1819-Eng-4 July 31, 2019

County Road 162 (from US 231 to SR 71) FDOT SCOP Project #438357-1-54-01

Upon receipt of written notice of the acceptance of this Bid, Bidder will execute the formal contract attached within 15 days and deliver a Surety Bond or Bonds as required by the Contract Documents. The Bid Security attached in the sum of Five (5) Percent of the total amount of the Bid is to become the property of the OWNER in the event the Contract and Bond are not executed within the time above set forth, as liquidated damages for the delay and additional expense to the OWNER caused thereby.

By submission of this Bid, each Bidder certifies, and in the case of a joint Bid each party thereto certifies as to his/her own organization, that this Bid has been arrived at independently, without consultation, communication or agreement as to any matter relating to this Bid with any other Bidder or with any competition.

Respectfully submitted,

			Company Name (Typed)		
			Ado	dress (Typed)	1
			City	State	Zip (Typed)
			Business Te	elephone Nur	nber
			Business Fa	ax Number	
		By:			
			Sig	nature	
	dgement is ade of receipt		Name & Titl	le (Typed)	
	wing addenda,				
fany:			Contractor's	s License Nur	nber
No	Dated				
No	Dated				
No	Dated		Federal Tax	k I.D. Number	
NV				CORPO	RATE SEAL

Item	Description	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price	Total Price
1	Mobilization. General, & Special Conditions	LS	1	\$	\$
2	Prevention of Erosion and Water Pollution	LS	<u> </u>	\$	\$
3	Silt Fence	LF	4600	\$	\$
4	Maintenance of Traffic (MOT)	LI	4000	\$	\$
5	Clearing, Grubbing, & Tree Trimming	LS	1	\$	\$
			004.007		
<u>6</u> 7	Prime Tack	SY SY	234,667	\$ \$	\$ \$
-		SY	176,000	ծ \$	\$
<u>8</u> 9	Excavate 3" Deep for Widening Limerock Base for Widening	Ton	<u>6,571</u> 986	ծ \$	\$
10	Base for Paved Shoulder (Optional Base Group 1)	SY	51,860	\$	\$
11	Full Depth Reclamation to 1' depth	SY	183,333	\$	\$
12	Portland Cement for Reclaim	Ton	1650	\$	\$
12		Gallon	183333	\$	\$
	Liquid Emulsion for Reclaim	SY		Ф Ф	\$
<u>14</u> 15	1-1/2" Asphalt SP 12.5	SY	234,667	ծ \$	
15	1" Asphalt SP 9.5	SY	176,000	\$ \$	\$
	1-1/2" Asphalt Driveways and Side Roads		7,759		\$
17	6" Limerock for Driveways and Side Roads	SY Fach	3,672	\$	\$
18	Concrete Driveways (cut & remove concrete)	Each	4	\$	\$
19	18" Reinforce Concrete Pipe (RCP)	LF	48	\$	\$
20	24" RCP	LF	384	\$	\$
21	30" RCP	LF	228	\$	\$
22	18" Double Headwall	Each	2	\$	\$
23	24" Headwalls	Each	12	\$	\$
24	24" Double Headwalls	Each	8	\$	\$
25	30" Headwalls	Each	8	\$	\$
26	30" Double Headwalls	Each	4	\$	\$
27	Sod (Bahia or match existing)	SY	36,667	\$	\$
28	Seed and Mulch (all disturbed areas not sodded)	LS	1	\$	\$
29	Temporary Striping and Markings	LS	1	\$	\$
30	6" Solid Paint Center Stripe	GM	11.278	\$	\$
31	6" 10-30 Skip Paint Center Stripe	NM	9.664	\$	\$
32	6" Thermoplastic Edge Stripe	GM	24.714	\$	\$
33	6" 10-30 Skip Thermoplastic Center Stripe	NM	9.664	\$	\$
34	6" Solid Thermoplastic Center Stripe	GM	11.278	\$	\$
35	24" Solid Thermoplastic	LF	600	\$	\$
36	12" Solid Thermoplastic	LF	140	\$	\$
37	Rumble Strips	Set	<u> </u>	\$	\$
38	Message	Each	1	\$	\$
39	R.P.M.'s	Each	3,460	\$	\$
40	Fill (Borrow) for Shoulders (topsoil) & Fine Grade	CY	2,000	\$	\$
41	Dig Out and Replace Area	SY	500	\$	\$
42	Object Markers	Each	30	\$	\$
43	Stop Sign (36x36)	Each	10	\$	\$
44	Speed Limit Sign (30x24)	Each	8	\$	\$
45	Plaque (18 x 6)	Each	12	\$	\$
46	Symbol Stop Ahead (36x36)	Each	4	\$	\$
47	Symbol Side Road (30x30)	Each	12	\$	\$
48	Road Name Sign (36x12)	Each	10	\$	\$
49	Curve Sign (36x36)	Each	14	\$	\$

Bid No. 1819-Eng-4 July 31, 2019			d 162 (from U SCOP Project	
50	Bi-Direction Arrow (48x24)	Each	8	\$ \$
51	Chevron W1-8 (18x24)	Each	12	\$ \$
52	Road Identification Sign (30x24)	Each	8	\$ \$
53	Clean All Driveway and Cross Pipes	LS	1	\$ \$
	Total			\$

All prices are complete and installed with all accessories per applicable MUTCD, County, and FDOT Standards. All signs must be installed with anchors to prevent turning.

TRENCH EXCAVATION SAFETY CERTIFICATION

Pursuant to Florida Statutes 553.63, the Contractor or Subcontractor when performing trench excavation in excess of five feet (5') will comply with the following requirements:

(1) The Contract bid submitted by the contractor who will perform such excavation shall include:

a. A reference to the trench safety standards that will be in effect during the period of construction of the project.

b. Written assurance by the contractor performing the trench excavation that such contractor will comply with the applicable trench safety standards.

(2) A contractor perform trench excavation shall:

a. As a minimum, comply with the excavation safety standards which are applicable to a project.

b. Adhere to any special shoring requirements, if any, of the state or other political subdivisions which may be applicable to such a project.

c. If any geotechnical information is available form the owner, the contractor, or otherwise, the contractor performing trench excavation shall consider this information in the contractor's design of the project. This paragraph shall not require the owner to obtain geotechnical information.

(3) The separate item identifying the cost of compliance with trench safety standards shall be based on the linear feet of trench to be excavated. The separate item for special shoring requirements, if any, shall be based on the square feet of shoring used. Every separate item shall indicate the specific method of compliance as well as the cost of that method.

The contractor shall complete this form and submit it to the owner as a part of the bidding proposal package.

The undersigned, herein called "Bidder", has determined to his/her own complete satisfaction that all portions of the Florida Trench Safety Act (90-96, Laws of Florida) as the OSHA Excavation Safety Standards 29, CFR part 1926.650 Subpart P, will be fully complied with and executed property on this project.

Bidder acknowledges that included in the various items of the proposal and in the Total Bid Price are costs for complying with the Florida Trench Safety Act (90-96, Laws of Florida) effective October 1, 1990. The bidder further identifies the costs to be summarized below:

	Trench Safety Measure Measure (Description)	Units of (Quantity) (LF, SY)	Unit Cost	Unit Cost	Extended
A					
В					
С					
D					
				Total \$	

In witness whereof, the Bidder has hereunto set his signature and affixed his seal this _____ day of _____.

Firm:	 	 	
Ву:	 	 	

Title: _____

(SEAL)

Sworn to and subscribed before me this _____ day of _____, 20____.

Notary Public

STATEMENT OF EXPERIENCE

Bidder:			
How Long in Business:		At Curre	nt Address
Principals:		Title	
		Title	
		Title	
Number of Perso	onnel Currently Employed:		
Number of Perso	onnel Available for Project:		
Gross Construct	ion Revenue for Previous Year \$_		
Type of Work Normally Performed:			

Bidder must list largest 10 projects completed or currently under construction within the past 18 months, performed either as general contractor or sub contractor. List projects in order of dollar value from greatest to least. Do not omit any projects. Failure to include project may result in determination of non-responsive bid.

Project Name:	
	Amount \$
Project Begin Date:	Project Completion Date:
Engineer:	Telephone No
Owner:	Telephone No.
Project Name:	
	Amount \$
Project Begin Date:_	Project Completion Date:
Engineer:	Telephone No
Owner:	Telephone No.
Project Name:	
	Amount \$
Project Begin Date:_	Project Completion Date:
	00300-7 Bid Proposal

Bid No. 1819 July 31, 201	19	County Road 162 (from US 231 to SR 71) FDOT SCOP Project #438357-1-54-01			
	Engineer:	Telephone No			
	Owner:	Telephone No.			
4.	Project Name:				
		Amount \$			
	Project Begin Date:	Project Completion Date:			
	Engineer:	Telephone No			
	Owner:	Telephone No.			
5.	Project Name:				
		Amount \$			
	Project Begin Date:	Project Completion Date:			
	Engineer:	Telephone No			
	Owner: Telephone No.				
6.	-	Amount ¢			
		Amount \$			
		Project Completion Date:			
		Telephone No			
	Owner:	Telephone No.			
7.	Project Name:				
		Amount \$			
	Project Begin Date:	Project Completion Date:			
	Engineer:	Telephone No			
	Owner:	Telephone No.			
8.	Project Name:				
	00300	D-8 Bid Proposal			

	Amount \$
Project Begin Date:	Project Completion Date:
Engineer:	Telephone No
Owner:	Telephone No.
	Amount \$
	Project Completion Date:
Engineer:	Telephone No
Owner:	Telephone No.
Project Name:	
	Amount \$
Project Begin Date:	Project Completion Date:
Engineer:	Telephone No
Owner:	Telephone No.

SUBCONTRACTOR LISTING

The Bidder has fully investigated each subcontractor listed and has in his/her files evidence that each subcontractor fully complies with the requirements of these specifications, has engaged successfully in the line of work for a reasonable period of time, that it maintains a fully equipped organization capable, technically and financially, of performing the work required, and that he/she had made similar installations in a satisfactory manner.

Name of Subcontractor	Description of Work
EQI	UIPMENT AND MATERIAL LISTING
The Bidder will furnish the followir	ng items of equipment and materials:
Name of Manufacturer	Description of Material and Equipment

SECTION 00310

BID BONDS

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that we, the undersigned,

as Principal, and ____

as Surety, are hereby held and firmly bound unto the <u>COUNTY OF JACKSON</u>, <u>STATE OF FLORIDA</u>, as Owner in the penal sum of <u>5% of the Accompanying Bid</u> for the payment of which, well and truly to be made, we hereby jointly and severally bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns.

Signed, this ______day of ______, 20____.

The condition of the above obligation is such that whereas the Principal has submitted to

the Owner a certain Bid, attached hereto and hereby made a part hereof to enter into a contract in writing for

the:

NOW, THEREFORE,

a. If said Bid shall be rejected, or in the alternate,

b. If said Bid shall be accepted and the Principal shall execute and deliver a contract in the Form of Contract attached hereto (properly completed in accordance with said Bid) and shall furnish a bond for his faithful performance of said contract, and for the payment of all persons performing labor or furnishing materials in connection therewith, and shall in all other respects perform the agreement created by the acceptance of said Bid then this obligation shall be void, otherwise the same shall remain in force and effect; it being expressly understood and agreed that the liability of the Surety for any and all claims hereunder shall, in no event, exceed the penal amount of this obligation as herein stated.

The Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that the obligations of said Surety and its bond shall be in no way impaired or affected by any extension of the time within which the Owner may accept such Bid; and said Surety does hereby waive notice of any such extension.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Principal and the Surety have hereunto set their hands and seals, and such of them as are corporations have caused their corporate seals to be hereto affixed and these presents to be signed by their proper officers, the day and year first set forth above.

	Principal
By:	
	Surety
By:	
	[SEAL]

IMPORTANT: Surety companies executing BONDS must appear on the Treasury Department's most current list (Circular 570 as amended) and be authorized to transact business in the State where the project is located.

SECTION 00320

CERTIFICATION BY BIDDER

This certification is required pursuant to Executive Order 11246 (30 F.R. 12319-25). The implementing rules and regulations provide that any bidder or prospective contractor, or any of their proposed subcontractors, shall state as an initial part of the bid or negotiations of the contract whether it has participated in any previous contract or subcontract subject to the equal opportunity clause; and if so, whether it has filed all compliance reports due under applicable instructions.

Where the certification indicates that the bidder has not filed a compliance report due under applicable instructions, such bidder shall be required to submit a compliance report within seven calendar days after bid opening. No contract shall be awarded unless such report is submitted.

NAME AND ADDRESS OF BIDDER (include ZIP Code):

1. Bidder has participated in a previous contract or subcontract subject to the Equal Opportunity Clause. Yes () No ()

- Compliance reports were required to be filed in connection with such contract or subcontract. Yes () No ()
- Bidder has filed all compliance reports due under applicable instructions, including SF 100. Yes () No ()
- 4. Have you ever been or are you being considered for sanction due to violation of Executive Order 112246, as amended? Yes () No ()

NAME AND TITLE OF SIGNER (Please Type):

Name

Title

(Signature)

(Date)

SECTION 00330

CERTIFICATION OF BIDDER REGARDING SECTION 3 AND SEGREGATED FACILITIES

County Road 162 (from SR 75 (US 231) to SR 71)

Name of Prime Contractor:

The undersigned hereby certifies that:

- (a) Section 3 provisions are included in the Contract.
- (b) A written Section 3 plan was prepared and submitted as part of the bid proceedings (if bid equals or exceeds \$10,000). See page 00330-2.
- (c) No segregated facilities will be maintained.

Print Name and Title of Signer:

Print Name

Print Title

Signature

Date

CONTRACTOR

Section 3 Plan Format

______ agrees to implement the following specific affirmative action steps directed at increasing the utilization of lower income residents and businesses within Jackson County, Florida.

- A. To ascertain from the locality's CDBG program official the exact boundaries of the Section 3 covered project area and where advantageous, seek the assistance of local officials in preparing and implementing the affirmative action plan.
- B. To attempt to recruit from within the city the necessary number of lower income residents through: Local advertising media, signs placed at the proposed site for the project, and community organizations and public or private institutions operating within or serving the project area such as Service Employment and Redevelopment (SER), Opportunities Industrialization Center (OIC), Urban League, Concentrated Employment Program, Hometown Plan or the U.S. Employment Service.
- C. To maintain a list of all lower income residents who have applied either on their own or on referral from any source, and to employ such persons, if otherwise eligible and if a vacancy exists.
- *D. To insert this Section 3 plan in all bid documents, and to require all bidders on subcontracts to submit a Section 3 affirmative action plan including utilization goals and the specific steps planned to accomplish these goals.
- *E. To insure this Section 3 plan in all bid documents, and to require all bidders on subcontracts to submit a Section 3 affirmative action plan including utilization goals and the specific steps planned to accomplish these goals.
- F. To formally contact unions, subcontractors, and trade associations to secure their cooperation for this program.
- G. To insure that all appropriate project area business concerns are notified of pending subcontractual opportunities.
- H. To maintain records, including copies of correspondence, memoranda, etc., which document that all of the above affirmative action steps have been taken.
- I. To appoint or recruit an executive official of the company or agency as Equal Opportunity Officer to coordinate the implementation of this Section 3 plan.
- J. To list on Table A, information related to subcontracts to be awarded.
- K. To list on Table B, all projected workforce needs for all phases of this project by occupation, trade, skill level, and number of positions.

* Loans, grants, contracts, and subsidies for less than \$10,000 will be exempt.

As officers and representatives of _____

(Name of Contractor)

We, the undersigned, have read and fully agree to this Affirmative Action Plan, and become a party to the full implementation of this program.

Signature

Title

Date

Signature

Title

Date

TABLE A PROPOSED SUBCONTRACTORS BREAKDOWN

FOR THE PERIOD COVERING ______, 20____ THROUGH ______, 20____

(DURATION OF THE CDBG-ASSISTED PROJECT)

COLUMN 1	COLUMN 2	COLUMN 3	COLUMN 4	COLUMN 5
TYPE OF CONTRACT (BUSINESS OR PRO- FESSION)	TOTAL NUMBER OF CONTRACTS	TOTAL APPROXIMATE DOLLAR AMOUNT	ESTIMATED NUMBER OF CONTRACTS AREA BUSINESSES*	ESTIMATED DOLLAR AMOUNT TO PROJECT AREA
* The Project Area is c	oextensive with or in	ncluded within Jackson Co	ounty's boundaries.	
Company				
Project Name			Project Number	

EEO Officer (Signature)

Date

ESTIMATED PROJECT WORKFORCE BREAKDOWN

	ESTIMATED P	ROJECT WORKFORC	E BREAKDOWN	
COLUMN 1	COLUMN 2	COLUMN 3	COLUMN 4	COLUMN 5
JOB CATEGORY	TOTAL ESTIMATE POSITIONS	NO. POSTITIONS CURRENTLY OCCUPIED BY PERMANENT EMPLOYEES	NO. POSITIONS NOT CURRENTLY OCCUPIED	NO. POSITIONS TO BE FILLED WITH L.I.P.A.R.
OFFICERS/ SUPERVISORS				
PROFESSIONALS				
TECHNICIANS				
HOUSING SALES/ RENTAL/MANGMT				
OFFICE CLERICAL				
SERVICE WORKER				
OTHER				
TRADE:	1	I	I	
JOURNEYMEN				
HELPERS				
APPRENTICES				
MAXIMUM NO. TRAINEES				
OTHERS				
TRADE:				
JOURNEYMEN				
HELPERS				
APPRENTICES				
MAXIMUM NO. TRAINEES				
OTHERS				
TRADE:	-	1	1	
JOURNEYMEN				
HELPERS				<u> </u>
APPRENTICES				<u> </u>
MAXIMUM NO. TRAINEES				
OTHERS				

*Lower Income Project Area residents. Individuals residing within Jackson County, Florida, whose family income does not exceed 80% of the

median income in the State.

Company

TABLE B ESTIMATED PROJECT WORKFORCE BREAKDOWN CERTIFICATION BY PROPOSED CONTRACTOR REGARDING EQUAL EMPLOYEMENT OPPORTUNITY

NAME OF CONTRACTOR

PROJECT NUMBER

INSTRUCTIONS

This certification is required pursuant to Executive Order 11246 (30 F.R. 12319-25). The implementing rules and regulations provide that any bidder or prospective contractor, or any of their proposed subcontractors, shall state as an initial part of the bid or negotiations of the contract whether it has participated in any previous contract or subcontract subject to the equal opportunity clause; and, if so, whether it has filed all compliance reports due under applicable instructions.

Where the certification indicates that the subcontractors has not filed a compliance report due under applicable instructions, such subcontractor shall be required to submit a compliance report before the owner approves the subcontract or permits work to begin under the subcontract.

SUBCONTRACTOR'S CERTIFICATION

NAME AND ADDRESS OF SUBCONTRACTOR (Include ZIP Code)

1.	Bidder has participated in previous contract subject to the Equal Opportunity Clause.
	Yes () No ()
2.	Compliance reports were required to be filed in connection with such contract or subcontract.
	Yes () No ()
3.	Bidder has filed all compliance reports due under applicable instructions, including SF-100.
	Yes () No () NA ()
4.	Have you ever been or are you being considered for sanction due to violation of Executive Order 11246, as
	amended? Yes () No ()

NAME AND TITLE OF SIGNER (Please Type):

Signature

Date

CERTIFICATION OF PROPOSED SUBCONTRACTOR REGARDING SECTION 3 AND SEGREATION FACILITIES

NAME OF SUBCONTRACTOR

PROJECT NAME AND NUMBER

The undersigned hereby certifies that:

- (a) Section 3 provisions are included in the Contract.
- (b) A written Section 3 plan was prepared and submitted as part of the bid proceedings (if bid equals or exceeds \$10,000). See page 00330-2.
- (c) No segregated facilities will be maintained as required by Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964.

NAME AND TITLE of Signer (Print or Type):

Signature

Date

BIDDERS NAME_

CERTIFICATION OF LABOR STANDARDS AND WAGES

TO (Appropriate Recipient): DATE: PROJECT NUMBER (If any): c/o PROJECT NAME: The undersigned, having executed a contract with The County of Jackson, State of Florida, 1 for the construction of the above-identified project, acknowledges that: The Labor Standards provisions are included in the aforesaid contract; a) Correction of any infractions of the aforesaid conditions, including infractions by any of his subcontractors and any lower b) tier subcontractors, is his responsibility; He certifies that: Neither he nor any firm, partnership or association in which he has substantial interest is designated as an ineligible a) contractor by the Comptroller General of the United States pursuant to Section 5.6(b) of the Regulations of the Secretary of Labor, Part 5 (29 CFR, Part 5) or pursuant to Section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act, as amended (40 U.S.C. 276a-2(a)). b) No part of the aforementioned contract has been or will be subcontracted to any subcontractor if such subcontractor or any firm, corporation, partnership or association in which such subcontractor has a substantial interest is designated as an ineligible contractor pursuant to any of the aforementioned regulatory or statutory provisions. He agrees to obtain and forward to the aforementioned recipient within ten days after the execution of any subcontract, including 3. those executed by his subcontractors and any lower tier subcontractors, a Subcontractor's Certification Concerning Labor Standards and Prevailing Wage Requirements executed by the subcontractor. 4 He certifies that: a) The legal name and the business address of the undersigned are: The undersigned is: b) (1) A single proprietorship (3) A corporation organized in the State of (2) A partnership (4) Other organization (Describe) c) The name, title and address of the owner, partners or officers of the undersigned are: Name Title Address

00340 - 1

BIDDERS NAME_

CERTIFICATION OF LABOR STANDARDS AND WAGES

d) The names and addresses of all other persons , both natural and corporate, having a substantial interest in the undersigned, and the nature of the interest are (*if none, so state*):

Name	Title	Address
e) The names, addresses and trade a substantial interest are (<i>if none</i>	e classifications of all other building cons e, so state):	struction contractors in which the undersigned has
Name	Title	Address
		(Contractor)
Date	Ву	
	WARNING	

U.S. Criminal Code, Section 1010, Title 18, U.S.C., provides in part: "Whoever, Makes, passes, utters, or publishes any statement, knowing the same to be false Shall be fined not more than \$5,000 or imprisoned not more than two years, or both.

TO (Appropriate Recipient):

DATE:

BIDDERS NAME

CERTIFICATION OF LABOR STANDARDS AND WAGES

c/o

PROJECT NUMBER (If any):

PROJECT NAME:

- 1. The undersigned, having executed a contract with The County of Jackson, State of Florida, for the construction of the aboveidentified project, acknowledges that:
 - a) The Labor Standards provisions are included in the aforesaid contract;
 - b) Correction of any infractions of the aforesaid conditions, including infractions by any of his subcontractors and any lower tier subcontractors, is his responsibility;

2. He certifies that:

- a) Neither he nor any firm, partnership or association in which he has substantial interest is designated as an ineligible contractor by the Comptroller General of the United States pursuant to Section 5.6(b) of the Regulations of the Secretary of Labor, Part 5 (29 CFR, Part 5) or pursuant to Section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act, as amended (40 U.S.C. 276a-2(a)).
- b) No part of the aforementioned contract has been or will be subcontracted to any subcontractor if such subcontractor or any firm, corporation, partnership or association in which such subcontractor has a substantial interest is designated as an ineligible contractor pursuant to any of the aforementioned regulatory or statutory provisions.
- 3. He agrees to obtain and forward to the aforementioned recipient within ten days after the execution of any subcontract, including those executed by his subcontractors and any lower tier subcontractors, a Subcontractor's Certification Concerning Labor Standards and Prevailing Wage Requirements executed by the subcontractor.

4. He certifies that:

a) The legal name and the business address of the undersigned are:

b) The u	indersigned is:			
	(1) A single proprieto	orship (3) A corporation	organized in the State of	
	(2) A partnership	(4) Other organiza	(4) Other organization (<i>Describe</i>)	
c) -	The name, title and address	s of the owner, partners or officers of the	undersigned are:	
Nan	ne	Title	Address	
		other persons, both natural and corporation of the interest are (<i>if none, so state</i>):	te, having a substantial interest in the	
Name	9	Title	Address	

BIDDERS NAME____

CERTIFICATION OF LABOR STANDARDS AND WAGES

e) The names, addresses and trade a substantial interest are (<i>if none</i> ,	classifications of all other building con so state):	struction contractors in which the undersigned has
Name	Title	Address
		(Contractor)
-	_	
Date	Ву	

WARNING

U.S. Criminal Code, Section 1010, Title 18, U.S.C., provides in part: "Whoever, Makes, passes, utters, or publishes any statement, knowing the same to be false Shall be fined not more than \$5,000 or imprisoned not more than two years, or both.

BIDDERS NAME

SWORN STATEMENT UNDER SECTION 287.133(3)(a), FLORIDA STATUTES, ON PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES

THIS FORM MUST BE SIGNED IN THE PRESENCE OF A NOTARY PUBLIC OR OTHER OFFICE AUTHORIZED TO ADMINISTER OATHS.

- 1. This sworn statement is submitted with Bid, Proposal, or Contract No. for
- 2. This sworn statement is submitted by ______ whose business address is ______ and (if applicable) its Federal Employers Identification Number (FEIN) is ______. (If the entity has no FEIN, include the social security number of the individual signing this sworn statement: ______.)
- 3. My name is ______ and my relationship to the entity named above is
- 4. I understand that a "Public Entity Crime" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(g), <u>Florida Statutes</u>, means a violation of any state or federal law by a person with respect to and directly related to the transaction of business with any public entity or with any agency or political subdivision of any other state or of the United States, including, but not limited to, any bid or contract for goods or services to be provided to any public entity or any agency or political subdivision of any other state or of the United States and involving antitrust, fraud, theft, bribery, collusion, racketeering, conspiracy, or material misrepresentation.
- 5. I understand that "convicted" or "conviction" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(b) means a finding of guilt or a conviction of a public entity crime, with or without adjudication of guilt, in any federal or state trial court of record relating to charges brought by indictment or information after July 1, 1989, as a result of a jury verdict, nonjury trial, or entry of a plea of guilty or nolo contendere.
- 6. I understand that an "affiliate" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(a), <u>Florida Statutes</u>, means:
 - 1. A predecessor or successor of a person convicted of a public entity crime; or

2. An entity under the control of any natural person who is active in the management of the entity and who has been convicted of a public entity crime. The term "affiliate" includes those officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members and agents who are active in the management of an affiliate. The ownership by one person of shares constituting a controlling interest in another persons, or a pooling of equipment or income among persons when not for fair market value under an arm's length agreement, shall be a prima facie case that one person controls another person. A person who knowingly enters into a joint venture with a person who has been convicted of a public entity crime in Florida during the preceding 36 months shall be considered an affiliate.

- 7. I understand that a "person" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(e), <u>Florida Statutes</u>, means any natural person or entity organized under the laws of any state or of the United States with the legal power to enter into a binding contract and which bids or applies to bid on contracts for the provision of goods or services let by a public entity, or which otherwise transacts or applies to transact business with a public entity. The term "person" includes those officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, and agents who are active in management of any entity.
- 8. Based on information and belief, the statement which I have marked below is true in relation to the entity submitting this sworn statement: (Please indicate which statement applies.)

BIDDERS NAME

- Neither the entity submitting this sworn statement, nor any officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, or agents who are active in the management of the entity nor any affiliate of the entity has been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989.
- The entity submitting this sworn statement, or one or more of the officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, or agents who are active in the management of the entity, or an affiliate of the entity has been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989, <u>AND</u> (Please indicate which additional statement applies.)
- There has been a proceeding concerning the conviction before a hearing officer of the State of Florida Division of Administrative Hearings. The final order entered by the hearing officer did not place the person or affiliate on the convicted vendor list. (Please attach a copy of the final order.)
- _____ The person or affiliate was placed on the convicted vendor list. There has been a subsequent proceeding before a hearing officer of the State of Florida, Division of Administrative Hearings. The final order was entered by the hearing officer determined that it was in the public interest to remove the person or affiliate from the convicted vendor list. (Please attached a copy of the final order.)
- ____ The person or affiliate has not been placed on the convicted vendor list. (Please describe any action taken by or pending with the Department of General Services.)

Date:

STATE OF _____ COUNTY OF _____

PERSONALLY APPEARE	D BEFOR	E ME, the undersigned authority,	, who, after
first providing	for ide	ntification and being sworn by me,	affixed his signature in the
space provided above on this	_day of	, 20	

Notary Public

BIDDERS NAME____

SECTION 00360

CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, AND OTHER RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS PRIMARY COVERED TRANSACTIONS

- (1) The prospective primary participant certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief, that it and its principal:
 - (a) Are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by any Federal department or agency;
 - (b) Have not within a three-year period preceding this proposal been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; violation of Federal or State antitrust statutes or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;
 - (c) Are not presently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a governmental entity (Federal, State or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph (1)(b) of this certification; and
 - (d) Have not within a three-year period preceding this application/proposal had one or more public transactions (Federal, State or local) terminated for cause or default.
- (2) Where the prospective primary participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this proposal.

Street Address

City, State, Zip

BIDDERS NAME_____

CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, INELIGIBILITY AND VOLUNTARY EXCLUSION

Lower Tier Covered Transactions

- (1) The prospective lower tier participant certifies, by submission of this document, that neither it nor its principals is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any Federal department or agency.
- (2) Where the prospective lower tier participant is unable to certify to the above statement, the prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this form.

Name	Local Government
Title	
Firm	_
Street Address	-
City, State, Zip	_
Date	-

SECTION 00500

CONTRACT

THIS AGREEMENT, is dated as of the ____ day _____, in the year 20___, by and between <u>JACKSON COUNTY</u>, a political subdivision of the State of Florida (hereinafter called OWNER) and _ (hereinafter called CONTRACTOR).

WITNESSETH: That for and in consideration of the payments and agreements hereinafter set forth, to be made and performed by the OWNER, the CONTRACTOR hereby agrees with the OWNER to commence and complete the construction generally described as follows:

County Road 162 Resurfacing Project (from SR 75 (US 231) to SR 71)

hereinafter called the project, for the sum of (in words and figures): _______dollars and services and services necessary to complete the said project in accordance with the conditions and prices stated in the Bid Proposal, General Conditions, Supplemental General Conditions and Special Conditions of the Contract; the plans, which include all maps, plats, blueprints and other drawings, all addenda and printed or written explanatory matter thereof; the specifications and contract documents therefore as prepared by Larry Alvarez, County Engineer, herein entitled the Architect/Engineer; and as numbered in the Information for Bidders and Table of Contents, all of which are made a part hereof and collectively evidence and constitute the contract.

The Work will be substantially completed within <u>250</u> days after the date when the Contract Times commence to run as provided in paragraph 2.3 of the General Conditions, and completed and ready for final payment in accordance with paragraph 14.13 of the General Conditions within <u>280</u> days after the date when the Contract Times commence to run.

Liquidated Damages. OWNER and CONTRACTOR recognize that time is of the essence of this Agreement and that OWNER will suffer financial loss if the Work is not completed within the times specified in the paragraph above, plus any extensions thereof allowed in accordance with Article 12 of the General Conditions. It shall be specifically noted that time extensions are granted only for <u>abnormal</u> weather conditions as it relates to rain days. They also recognize the delays, expense and difficulties involved in proving the actual loss suffered by OWNER if the Work is not completed on time. Accordingly, instead of requiring any such proof, OWNER and CONTRACTOR agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty) CONTRACTOR shall pay OWNER <u>Four Hundred Fifty and no/100</u> dollars (\$______450.00) for each day that expires after the time specified above for Substantial Completion until the Work is substantially complete. After Substantial Completion, if CONTRACTOR shall neglect, refuse or fail to complete the remaining Work within the time specified above for completion and readiness for final payment or any proper extension thereof granted by OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall pay OWNER <u>Four Hundred</u> and no/100 dollars (\$______400.00) for each day that expires after the time specified above for completion and readiness for final payment or any proper extension thereof granted by OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall pay OWNER

for completion and readiness for final payment.

The OWNER agrees to pay the CONTRACTOR in current funds for the performance of the contract, subject to additions and deductions, as provided in the General Conditions of the Contract, and to make payments on account thereof as provided in the General Conditions.

The OWNER and the CONTRACTOR shall also be bound by and comply with each of the provisions included in Attachment A which is incorporated herein and made a part hereof.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, OWNER and CONTRACTOR have signed this Agreement in triplicate, each of which shall be deemed an original. This agreement will be effective in the year and day first above mentioned.

Jackson County, Florida, Owner

2864 Madison Street, Marianna, FL 32448

Contractor

Address

License No.		

Fed. Tax I.D. No._____

By:_

Signature

, Chairman BCC Name and Title

Attest:

[CORPORATE SEAL]

Signature

Name and Title

Attest:

By:

[CORPORATE SEAL]

ATTACHMENT A

- 1. Termination (Cause or Convenience)
 - a. This contract may be terminated in whole or in part in writing by either party in the event of substantial failure by the other party to fulfill its obligations under this contract through no fault of the terminating party, provided that no termination may be effected unless the other party is given (1) not less than ten (10) calendar days written notice (delivered by certified mail, return receipt requested) of intent to terminate and (2) an opportunity for consultation with the terminating party prior to termination.
 - b. This contract may be terminated in whole or in part in writing by the owner for its convenience, provided that the other party is afforded the same notice and consultation opportunity specified in 1a above.
 - c. If termination for default is effected by the owner, an equitable adjustment in the price for this contract shall be made, but (1) no amount shall be allowed for anticipated profit on unperformed services or other work, and (2) any payment due to the contractor at the time of termination may be adjusted to cover any additional costs to the owner because of the contractor's default.

If termination for convenience is effected by the owner, the equitable adjustment shall include reasonable profit for services or other work performed for which profit has not already been included in an invoice.

For any termination, the equitable adjustment shall provide for payment to the contractor for services rendered and expenses incurred prior to receipt of the notice of intent to terminate, in addition to termination settlement costs reasonably incurred by the contractor relating to commitments (e.g. suppliers, subcontractors) which had become firm prior to receipt of the notice of intent to terminate.

- d. Upon receipt of a termination action under paragraphs a or b above, the contractor shall (1) promptly discontinue all affected work (unless the notice directs otherwise) and (2) deliver or otherwise make available to the owner all data, drawings, reports specifications, summaries and other such information, as may have been accumulated by the contractor in performing this contract, whether completed or in process.
- e. Upon termination, the owner may take over the work and may award another party a contract to complete the work described in this contract.
- f. If, after termination for failure of the contractor to fulfill contractual obligations, it is determined that the contractor had not failed to fulfill contractual obligations, the termination shall be deemed to have been for the convenience of the contractor. In such event, adjustment of the contract price shall be made as provided in paragraph c above.

2. Remedies

Unless otherwise provided in this contract, all claims, counter-claims, disputes and other matters in question between the owner and the contractor, arising out of or relating to this contract, or the breach of it, will be decided by arbitration if the parties mutually agree or in a Florida court of competent jurisdiction.

3. Compliance

The contractor shall comply with all of the following:

- a. Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965 entitled "Equal Employment Opportunity," as amended by Executive Order 11375 of October 13, 1967 and as supplemented in Department of Labor regulations (41 CFR Chapter 60).
- b. The Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act (18 U.S.C. 874) as supplemented in Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR part 5).

- c. Compliance with the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. 276a to a-7) as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR part 5).
- d. Sections 103 and 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 327-330) as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR part 5).

4. Access to Records

The owner, the Florida Department of Community Affairs, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, the Comptroller General of the United States, and any of their duly authorized representatives, shall have access to any books, documents, papers, and records of the contractor which are directly pertinent to this contract for the purpose of making audit, examination, excerpts, and transcriptions.

5. Retention of Records

The contractor shall retain all records relating to this contract.

6. Environmental Compliance

If this contract exceeds \$100,000, the contractor shall comply with all applicable standards, orders, or requirements issued under section 306 of the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 1857(h), section 508 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. 1368), Executive Order 11738, and U.S. Environmental Protection Agency regulations (40 C.F.R. Part 15). The contractor shall include this clause in any subcontracts over \$100,000.

7. Energy Efficiency

The contractor shall comply with mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (Public Law 94-163).

8. Conflicts with Other Clauses

If this contract contains any clause(s) which conflict with the above clauses, then this contract will be governed by the clause(s) contained in this Attachment A. In the event of conflict between the contract documents, the following order of precedence shall apply to resolve any conflict with smaller item numbers taking precedence over larger numbered items:

- 1.1. CONTRACT AGREEMENT
- 1.2. SPECIAL PROVISIONS
- 1.3. PLANS, NOTES, AND QUANTITIES
- 1.4. SPECIAL CONDITIONS
- 1.5. GENERAL CONDITIONS
- 1.6. FDOT STANDARDS AND SPECIFICATIONS

Any provisions of the Contract Documents related to conditions of payment or performance of the Work by the Contractor may be waived by the Owner. Nothing in these conditions or any other Contract Documents shall be deemed to give any rights or remedies to any person or entity, other than the Contractor or the Owner (or as otherwise may be required by statutory law). There are no intended third party beneficiaries of the Contract Documents

9. Hold Harmless FDOT and Jackson County - the following language shall be included in all contracts and subcontracts:

Contractor shall indemnify, defend, save, and hold harmless the DEPARTMENT, COUNTY, and all of their officers, agents, consultants or employees from all suits, actions, claims, demands, liability of any nature whatsoever arising out of, because of, or due to any negligent act or occurrence of omission or commission of the contractor, its officers, agents, or employees.

SECTION 00510 PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS

CONSTRUCTION PAYMENT BOND

CONTRACTOR (Name and Address):			
SURETY (Name and Principal Place of Busines	ss):		
OWNER: Jackson County, a political subdivision 32446, 850-482-9633	on of the State of Florida, 286	4 Madison Street, Marianna, FL,	
CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT: (Date)	(Amount)		
(Description - Name and Location)			
BOND: (Date - not earlier than Construction Co			
CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL Company:	SURETY Company:		
Signature:	Signature:		
Name and Title:	Name and Title:		
(Corporate Seal)		(Corporate Seal)	
CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL Company:	SURETY Company:		
Signature:	Signature:		
Name and Title:	Name and Title:		
(Corporate Seal)		(Corporate Seal)	

- 1. The Contractor and the Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns to the Owner to pay for labor, materials and equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference.
- 2. With respect to the Owner, this obligation shall be null and void if the Contractor:
 - 2.1 Promptly makes payment, directly or indirectly, for all sums due Claimants, and
 - 2.2 Defends, indemnifies and holds harmless the Owner from all claims, demands, liens, or suits by any person or entity who furnished labor, materials, or equipment for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, provided the Owner has promptly notified the Contractor and the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 12) of any claims, demands, liens or suits to the Contractor and the Surety, and provided there is no Contractor Default.
- 3. With respect to Claimants, this obligation shall be null and void if the Contractor promptly makes payment, directly or indirectly, for all sums due.
- 4. The Surety shall have no obligation to Claimants under this Bond until:
 - 1.1 Claimants who are employed by or have a direct contract with the Contractor have given notice to the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 12) and sent a copy, or notice thereof, to the Owner, stating that a claim is being made under this Bond and, with substantial accuracy, the amount of the claim.
 - 4.2 Claimants who do not have a direct contract with the Contractor:
 - a. Have furnished written notice to the Contractor and sent a copy, or notice thereof, to the Owner, within 90 days after having last performed labor or last furnished materials or equipment included in the claim stating, with substantial accuracy, the amount of the claim and the name of the party to whom the materials were furnished or supplied or for whom the labor was done or performed; and
 - b. Have either received a rejection in whole or in part from the Contractor, or not received within 30 days of furnishing the above notice any communication from the Contractor by which the Contractor has indicated the claim will be paid directly or indirectly; and
 - c. Not having been paid within the above 30 days, have sent a written notice to the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 12) and sent a copy, or notice thereof, to the Owner, stating that a claim is being made under this Bond and enclosing a copy of the previous written notice furnished to the Contractor.
- 5. If a notice required by Paragraph 4 is given by the Owner to the Contractor or to the Surety, that is sufficient compliance.
- 6. When the Claimant has satisfied the conditions of Paragraph 4, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense take the following actions:
 - 6.1 Send an answer to the Claimant, with a copy to the Owner, within 45 days after receipt of the claim, stating the amounts that are undisputed and the basis for challenging any amounts that are disputed.
 - 6.2 Pay or arrange for payment of any undisputed amounts.
- 7. The Surety's total obligation shall not exceed the amount of this Bond, and the amount of this Bond shall be credited for any payments made in good faith by the Surety.
- 8. Amounts owed by the Owner to the Contractor under the Construction Contract shall be used for the performance of the Construction Contract and to satisfy claims, if any, under any Construction Performance Bond. By the Contractor furnishing and the Owner accepting this Bond, they agree that all funds earned by the Contractor in the performance of the Construction Contract are dedicated to satisfy obligations of the Contractor and the Surety under this Bond, subject to the Owner's priority to use the funds for the completion of the work.
- 9. The Surety shall not be liable to the Owner, Claimants or others for obligations of the Contractor that are unrelated to the Construction Contract. The Owner shall not be liable for payment of any costs or expenses of any Claimant under this Bond, and shall have under this Bond no obligations to make payments to, give notices on behalf of, or otherwise have obligations to Claimants under this Bond.
- 10. The Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Construction Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders and other obligations.
- 11. No suit or action shall be commenced by a Claimant under this Bond other than in a court of competent jurisdiction in the location in which the work or part of the work is located or after the expiration of one year from the date (1) on which the Claimant gave the notice required by Subparagraph 4.1 or Clause 4.2 (iii) or (2) on which the last labor or service was performed by anyone or the last materials or equipment were furnished by anyone under the Construction Contract, whichever of (1) or (2) first occurs. If the provisions of this Paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum period of limitation available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit shall be applicable.
- 12. Notice to the Surety, the Owner of the Contractor shall be mailed or delivered to the address shown on the signature page. Actual receipt of notice by Surety, the Owner or the Contractor, however accomplished, shall be sufficient compliance as of the date received at the address shown on the signature page.
- 13. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location where the construction was to be performed, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement shall be deemed deleted herefrom and the provisions conforming to such statutory or other legal requirement shall be deemed incorporated herein. The intent is, that this Bond shall be construed as a statutory bond and not as a common law bond.

- 14. Upon request by any person or entity appearing to be a potential beneficiary of this Bond, the Contractor shall promptly furnish a copy of this Bond or shall permit a copy to be made.
- 15. DEFINITIONS:
 - 15.1 Claimant: An individual or entity having a direct contract with the Contractor or with a subcontractor of the Contractor to furnish labor, materials, or equipment for use in the performance of the Contract. The intent of this Bond shall be to include without limitation in the terms "labor, materials or equipment" that part of water, gas, power, light, heat, oil, gasoline, telephone service or rental equipment used in the Construction Contract, architectural and engineering services required for performance of the work of the Contractor and the Contractor's subcontractors, and all other items for which a mechanic's lien may be asserted in the jurisdiction where the labor, materials, or equipment were furnished.
 - 15.2 Construction Contract: The agreement between the Owner and the Contractor identified on the signature page, including all Contract Documents and changes thereto.
 - 15.3 Owner Default: Failure of the Owner, which has neither been remedied nor waived, to pay the Contractor as required by the Construction Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other terms thereof.

CONSTRUCTION PERFORMANCE BOND

Any singular reference to Contractor, Surety, Owner, or other party shall be considered plural wh	nere
applicable:	

CONTRACTOR (Name and Address):

SURETY (Name and Principal Place of Business): _____

OWNER Jackson County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida, 2864 Madison Street, Marianna, FL, 32446, 850-482-9633

CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT: (Date) _____ (Amount) _____

(Description - Name and Location)

BOND: (Date - not earlier than Construction Contract Date)

(Amount)	(Modifications to this Bond Form)	

CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL Company:

Signature: _____

Name and Title: _____

(Corporate Seal)

CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL Company:

Signature: _____

Name and Title: _____

(Corporate Seal)

(Corporate Seal)

Name and Title: _____

Signature: _____-

SURETY Company:

SURETY

Company:

Signature:

Name and Title: _____

(Corporate Seal)

- 1. The Contractor and the Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns to the Owner for the performance of the Construction Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference.
- 2. If the Contractor performs the Construction Contract, the Surety and the Contractor shall have no obligation under this Bond, except to participate in conferences as provided in Subparagraph 3.1.
- 3. If there is no Owner Default, the Surety's obligation under this Bond shall arise after:
 - 3.1 The Owner has notified the Contractor and the Surety at its address described in Paragraph 10 below, that the Owner is considering declaring a Contractor Default and has requested and attempted to arrange a conference with the Contractor and the Surety to be held not later than fifteen days after receipt of such notice to discuss methods of performing the Construction Contract. If the Owner, the Contractor and the Surety agree, the Contractor shall be allowed a reasonable time to perform the Construction Contract, but such an agreement shall not waive the Owner's right, if any, subsequently to declare a Contractor Default: and
 - 3.2 The Owner has declared a Contractor Default and formally terminated the Contractor's right to complete the contract. Such Contractor Default shall not be declared earlier than twenty days after the Contractor and the Surety have received notice as provided in Subparagraph 3.1; and
 - 3.3 The Owner has agreed to pay the Balance of the Contract Price to the Surety in accordance with the terms of the Construction Contract or to a contractor selected to perform the Construction Contract in accordance with the terms of the contract with the Owner.
- When the Owner has satisfied the conditions of Paragraph 3, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense take one of the 4 following actions:

 - 4.1 Arrange for the Contractor, with consent of the Owner, to perform and complete the Construction Contract; or4.2 Undertake to perform and complete the Construction Contract itself, through its agents or through independent contractors: or
 - 4.3 Obtain bids or negotiated proposals from qualified contractors acceptable to the Owner for a contract for performance and completion of the Construction Contract, arrange for a contract to be prepared for execution by the Owner and the contractor selected with the Owner's concurrence, to be secured with performance and payment bonds issued on the Construction Contract, and pay to the Owner the amount of damages as described in Paragraph 6 on excess of the Balance of the Contract Price incurred by the Owner resulting from the Contractor's default; or
 - 4.4 Waive its right to perform and complete, arrange for completion, or obtain a new contractor and with reasonable promptness under the circumstances:
 - After investigation, determine the amount for which it may be liable to the Owner and, as soon as a. practicable after the amount is determined, tender payment therefor to the Owner; or
 - b. Deny liability in whole or in part and notify the Owner citing reasons therefor.
- 5. If the Surety does not proceed as provided in Paragraph 4 with reasonable promptness, the Surety shall be deemed to be in default on this Bond fifteen days after receipt of an additional written notice from the Owner to the Surety demanding that the Surety perform its obligations under this Bond, and the Owner shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to the Owner. If the Surety proceeds as provided in Subparagraph 4.4, and the Owner refuses the payment tendered or the Surety has denied liability, in whole or in part, without further notice the Owner shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to the Owner.
- 6. After the Owner has terminated the Contractor's right to complete the Construction Contract, and if the Surety elects to act under Subparagraph 4.1, 4.2, or 4.3 above, then the responsibilities of the Surety to the Owner shall not be greater than those of the Contractor under the Construction Contract, and the responsibilities of the Owner to the Surety shall not be greater than those of the Owner under the Construction Contract. To the limit of the amount of this Bond, but subject to commitment by the Owner of the Balance of the Contract Price to mitigation of costs and damages on the Construction Contract, the Surety is obligated without duplication for:
 - 6.1 The responsibilities of the Contractor for correction of defective work and completion of the Construction Contract;
 - 6.2 Additional legal, design professional and delay costs resulting from the Contractor's Default, and resulting from the actions or failure to act of the Surety under Paragraph 4: and
 - 6.3 Liquidated damages, or if no liquidated damages are specified in the Construction Contract, actual damages caused by delayed performance or non-performance of the Contractor.
- The Surety shall not be liable to the Owner or others for obligations of the Contractor that are unrelated to the Construction Contract, 7. and the Balance of the Contract Price shall not be reduced or set off on account of any such unrelated obligations. No right of action shall accrue on this Bond to any person or entity other than the Owner or its heirs, executors, administrators, or successors,
- 8. The Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Construction Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders, and other obligations.
- 9. Any proceeding, legal or equitable, under this Bond may be instituted in any court of competent jurisdiction in the location in which the work or part of the work is located and shall be instituted within two years after Contractor Default or within two years after the Contractor ceased working or within two years after the Surety refuses or fails to perform its obligations under this Bond, whichever occurs first. If the provisions of this Paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum period of limitation available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit shall be applicable.
- 10. Notice to the Surety, the Owner or the Contractor shall be mailed or delivered to the address shown on the signature page.

- 11. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location where the construction was to be performed, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement shall be deemed deleted herefrom and provisions conforming to such statutory or other legal requirement shall be deemed incorporated herein. The intent of this Bond shall be construed as a statutory bond and not as a common law bond.
- 12. Definitions:
 - 12.1 Balance of the Contract Price: The total amount payable by the Owner to the Contractor under the Construction Contract after all proper adjustments have been made, including allowance to the Contractor of any amounts received or to be received by the Owner in settlement of insurance or other claims for damages to which the Contractor is entitled, reduced by all valid and property payments made to or on behalf of the Contractor under the Construction Contract.
 - 12.2 Construction Contract: The agreement between the Owner and the Contractor identified on the signature page, including all Contract Documents and changes thereto.
 - 12.3 Contractor Default: Failure of the Contractor, which has neither been remedied nor waived, to perform or otherwise to comply with the terms of the Construction Contract.
 - 12.4 Owner Default: Failure of the Owner, which has neither been remedied nor waived, to pay the Contractor as required by the Construction Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other terms hereof.

SECTION 00610

NOTICE OF AWARD

TO:

PROJECT: <u>County Road 162 Resurfacing Project</u> FDOT FM NO. <u>428357-1-54-01</u> ENGINEER'S NO: <u>Bid # 1819 Eng-4</u>

Owner has considered the Bid submitted by you on _____, 20<u>19</u> for the above described Work.

You are hereby notified that your Bid has been accepted in the amount of \$_____.

You are required by the Information for Bidders to execute the Agreement and furnish the required Contractor's Labor and Materials Payment Bond, Performance Bond and Certificates of Insurance within fifteen (15) calendar days from the date of this Notice to you. **Please note that all contract documents will be dated at the pre-construction conference.**

If you fail to execute said Agreement and to furnish said Bonds within fifteen (15) days from the date of this Notice, said Owner will be entitled to consider all your rights arising out of the Owner's acceptance of your Bid as abandoned and as a forfeiture of your Bid Bond. The Owner will be entitled to such other rights as may be granted by law.

You are required to return an acknowledged copy of this Notice of Award to the Owner.

Dated this _____ day of _____, 20__19__.

County of Jackson, State of Florida OWNER

Bv:

Larry Alvarez, County Engineer Name & Title

ACCEPTANCE OF NOTICE

Receipt of the above Notice of Award is hereby acknowledged

This the _____ day of _____, 20____

By _____

Name and Title

SECTION 00620

NOTICE TO PROCEED

DATE:							
TO:							
-							
PROJEC	CT: Cour	ty Road 162 Re	surfacing Pro	ject (from	SR 75 to SR	71)	
	ER'S NO.:	1819-Eng 4	FDOT FM I	NO:	438357-1-5	54-01	
		reby notified to			accordance		-

You are hereby notified to commence Work in accordance with the Agreement dated _____, 20___, on or before ______, 20___, and you are to be substantially complete with the Work within ______ consecutive calendar days thereafter, and you are to be **complete with all work** within consecutive calendar days thereafter. The date of substantial completion is therefore ______, 20___, and the date of **completion of all work** is therefore ______, 20___.

County of Jackson, State of Florida OWNER

By Larry Alvarez

Title County Engineer

ACCEPTANCE OF NOTICE

Receipt of the above Notice to Proceed is hereby acknowledged by:

Dated:_____, 20____

Ву_____

Name and Title

SECTION 00630 CHANGE ORDER

		Change Order No.: Date:
PRO	JECT:	
DCA	NO. (if applicable):	
DESC	CRIPTION OF CHANGE:	
<u>спа</u> 1.	<u>NGES IN PRICE</u> Original Contract Price	\$
1. 2.	Total All Previous Change Orders	Φ
۷.	No. 1 thru No.	\$
3.	Current Contract Price $(1 + 2)$	\$
3. 4.	Proposed by this Change Order	Ψ
ч.	(see attached for bre	akdown) \$
5.	New Contract Price (4 + 5)	\$
0.		Ψ
CHAI	NGES IN TIME	
6.	Original Contract Time	days
7.	Additional Days Approved	
	Change Order No. 1 thru No	days
8.	Current Contract Time (6 + 7)	days
9.	Additional Days Proposed	days
10.	New Contract Time (8 + 9)	days
11.	Date of Notice to Proceed	
12.	Original Completion Date	
13.	New Completion Date	
	This change is acceptable to	(Contractor)
	Signed	Title
	This change is recommended by	(County Engineer)
	Signed	Title
	This change is acceptable to <u>County</u>	of Jackson, State of Florida (Owner)
	Signed	Title
(a co:	st breakdown will be attached if needed)	

	SECTION 00631 WORK CHANGE DIRECTIVE NO.		
	Date:		
Project:	EDOT Small County Outroach Bragram #		_
	FDOT Small County Outreach Program #		-
Bid Number: Contractor:			-
You are directed to Items.	proceed promptly with the following work changes to be paid		- ay
Brief Description of Work:	Pay Description Item		
Anticipate Change	in Price No Change - subtracted from contingency		
Anticipate Change	in Contract Time		
Method of Determir	ning Contract Price Change:		
		C	ounty
Signed	Larry Alvarez		gineer
Received by Cont	tractor:		
Print Name			
Signed		Title	
	(Authorized Signature)		

SECTION 00640

CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

Project: _____

FDOT FM No: _____ Engineer's. Project No: _____

This Certificate of Substantial Completion applies to all Work under the Contract Documents or to the following specified parts thereof:

The Work to which this Certificate applies has been inspected by authorized representatives of OWNER, CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER, and that Work is hereby declared to be substantially complete in accordance with the Contract Documents on

DATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

Notice to Proceed:	(DATE)
Original Contract Time: (CALENDAR DAYS)	
Additional Contract Time Approved by Change Order:	(CALENDAR DAYS)
Total Approved Contract Time:	(CALENDAR DAYS)
Actual Contract Time:	(CALENDAR DAYS)
Unapproved Construction Time:	(CALENDAR DAYS)

A tentative list of items to be completed or corrected is attached hereto. This list may not be all-inclusive, and the failure to include an item in it does not alter the responsibility of CONTRACTOR to complete all the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. The items in the tentative list shall be completed or corrected by CONTRACTOR within _____ days of the above date of Substantial Completion.

The responsibilities between OWNER and CONTRACTOR for security, operation, safety, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance and warranties shall be as follows:

RESPO	NSIBILITIES:
OWNER	:
CONTRACTOR:	

The following documents are attached to and made a part of this Certificate:

This certificate does not constitute an acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents nor is it a release of CONTRACTOR's obligation to complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

Executed by:	Larr	y Alvarez, County Engine ENGINEER	<u>er</u>
	By		
		Signature	Date
Accepted by:			
		CONTRACTOR	
	By		
		Signature	Date
Accepted by:	Jacks	son County, Florida (Nam OWNER	ne), Chairman BCC
	By		
		Signature	Date

SECTION 00641 CERTIFICATE OF FINAL COMPLETION

Project:		
DCA/FDOT No.:	EDA No.:	Engineer's No.:
This Certificate of Final Comple specified parts thereof:	tion applies to all Work under the	Contract Documents or to the following
		authorized representatives of OWNER, red to be complete in accordance with the
	Date of Final Completion	
Notice to Proceed:		(DATE)
Notice Contract Time: Additional Contract Time		(CALENDAR DAYS)
		(CALENDAR DAYS)
Total Approved Contract Time:		(CALENDAR DAYS)
Actual Contract Time:		(CALENDAR DAYS)
Unapproved Construction Time:		(CALENDAR DAYS)
A warranty inspection will be he	ld on:	
The Warranty will expire on:		
This certificate constitutes an a certification shall not release the	cceptance of work in accordanc	e with the Contract Documents. However, th any obligations under the Contract Document
	Ū.	, 20
		ENGINEER
	By:	
CONTRACTOR accepts this Ce	-	, 20
		CONTRACTOR
	Ву:	
OWNER accepts this Certificate	e of Final Completion on	
	JACKSON CO	UNTY, FLORIDA, OWNER
	Ву:	

SECTION 00650

RELEASE OF LIEN

STATE OF FLORIDA COUNTY OF JACKSON

I, _______, having been first duly sworn, do now depose and say: That all persons, firms, and corporations, who have furnished services, labor, or materials for use on the Jackson County, Florida, Project Contract No. _______, Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) FPID No. <u>438357-1-54-01</u>), have fully completed their respective work, and it has been accepted by the Owner of said real estate; and there are no bills for labor or materials or appliances in connection with such construction which have not been paid.

Contractor's Representative

(SEAL)

Subscribed and sworn to before the undersigned, a Notary Public for the State of Florida, this _____ day of _____, 20___.

Notary Public

My commission expires _____.

PERIODIC PA	Y ESTIMATE NO	
PERIOD	ТО	
OWNER: Jackson County 2864 Madison Street	CONTRACTOR:	
Marianna, FL 32448	-	
PROJECT:	PROJECT NO.: _	
	ESTIMATE:	
1. Original Contract		\$
2. Change Orders (Approved)		\$
3. Revised Contract (line 1 + line 2)		\$
4. Work Completed		\$
5. Stored Materials		\$
6. Subtotal (4 +5)		\$
7. Retainage (10%)		\$
8. Previous Payments		\$
9. Amount Due (6-7-8)		\$

* Detailed breakdown attached.

CONTRACT TIME

Revised Contract Calendar Days Completion Date Remaining Contract Calendar Days Project on Schedule	5	1
---	---	---

RELEASE OF LIEN AFFIDAVIT/CERTIFICATIONS

Certification of Contractor:

As authorized agent for the Contractor, I the undersigned, hereby certify that to the best of my knowledge and belief, this is a true and correct statement of work performed and materials delivered. I further certify that the Contractor has good title for all materials delivered under this Periodic Payment Estimate and there are no vendors' liens, mechanics' liens, or other liens or rights to liens against this job, and that all previous Periodic Payment Estimates received under this contract have been applied to discharge in full all of the contractor's obligations, reflected in prior Periodic Payment Estimates, and that hourly wages paid to all employees on the project for the period of this estimate are in accordance with the wage scale determination contained in the contract documents.

Signature: _		Date:	
0	Contractor Name and Title		

Certification of Resident Inspector:

I certify that I have checked and verified the quantities of work performed and stored materials claimed on this Periodic Estimate and to the best of my knowledge and belief it is a true and correct representation by the Contractor.

Signature:		Date:
APPROVED FOI	R PAYMENT	
Signature:	County Engineer	Date:
Signature:	County Administrator	Date:
Signature:	Chief Elected Official and Title or Duly Authorized Representative	Date:
	******	****
For local governi	ment use only (as local procedures require):	
Reviewed:	Name and Title	Date:
Reviewed:	Name and Title	Date:

TABLE OF CONTENTS OF GENERAL CONDITIONS

Article or Parag	raph	А
Number & Title	iapii	N
1. DEFINITION	IS	
1.1	Addenda	
1.2	Agreement	
1.3	Application for Payment	3
1.4	Asbestos	-
1.5	Bid	
1.6	Bidding Documents	
1.7	Bidding Requirements	
1.8	Bonds	
1.9	Change Order	
1.10	Contract Documents	
1.11	Contract Price	
1.12	Contract Times	
1.12	CONTRACTOR	
1.13	defective	
1.14	Drawings	
1.16	Effective Date of	
1.10		
1.17	Agreement ENGINEER	4
	ENGINEER's Consultant	4
1.18		
1.19	Field Order	
1.20	General Requirements	
1.21	Hazardous Waste	
1.22	Laws and Regulations; Laws	
	or Regulations	
1.23	Liens	
1.24	Milestone	
1.25	Notice of Award	
1.26	Notice to Proceed	
1.27	OWNER	
1.28	Partial Utilization	
1.29	PCBs	
1.30	Petroleum	
1.31	Project	
1.32	Radioactive Material	
1.33	Resident Project	
	Representative	
1.34	Samples	
1.35	Shop Drawings	
1.36	Specifications	
1.37	Subcontractor	
1.38	Substantial Completion	
1.39	Supplementary Conditions	
1.40	Supplier	5
1.41	Underground Facilities	-
1.42	Unit Price Work	
1.43	Work	
1.44	Work Change Directive	
1.45	Written Amendment	
2. PRELIMINAF	RY MATTERS	
2.1	Delivery of Bonds	
2.2	Copies of Documents	
2.3	Commencement of Contract	
2.0	Time; Notice to Proceed	
2.4	,	
2.4 2.5-2.7	Starting the Work Before Starting Construction;	
2.3-2.1		
	CONTRACTOR's Responsibility to	
	Report: Preliminary Schedules;	
	Delivery of Certificates	
	Insurance	
2.8	Preconstruction Conference	
2.9	Initially Acceptable	

Article or Paragraph Number & Title

Schedules

3. CONTRACT DOO REUSE	CUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING
3.1-3.1	Intent
3.3	Reference to Standards and
	Specifications of Technical
	Societies; Reporting and
	Resolving Discrepancies
2.4	Intent of Certain Term
3.4	
	or Adjectives
3.5	Amending Contract Documents
3.6	Supplementing Contract
	Documents
3.7	Reuse of Documents
4. AVAILABILITY O	F LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND
	DITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS
4.1	Availability of Lands
4.2	Subsurface and Physical
4.2	
404	Conditions
4.2.1	Reports and Drawings
4.2.2	Limited Reliance by
	CONTRACTOR Authorized;
	Technical Data
4.2.3	Notice of Differing Subsurface
	or Physical Conditions
4.2.4	ENGINEER's Review
4.2.5	Possible Contract Documents
	Change
4.2.6	Possible Price and Time
4.2.0	
4.0	Adjustments
4.3	Physical Conditions-Underground
4.0.4	Facilities
4.3.1	Shown or Indicated
4.3.2	Not Shown or Indicated
4.4	Reference Points
4.5	Asbestos, PCBs. Petroleum,
	Hazardous Waste or
	Radioactive Material
5. BONDS AND INS	SURANCE
5.1-5.2	Performance, Payment, and
0.1 0.2	Other Bonds
5.3	Licensed Sureties and Insurers:
5.5	Certificates of Insurance
5.4	CONTRACTOR's Liability
5.4	
	Insurance
5.5	OWNER's Liability Insurance
5.6	Property Insurance
5.7	Boiler and Machinery or
	Additional Property
	Insurance
5.8	Notice of Cancellation
	Provisions
5.9	CONTRACTOR's Responsibility
2.0	for Deductible Amount
5.10	Other Special Insurance
5.11	Waiver of Rights
5.12-5.13	Receipt and Application
	of Insurance Proceeds

Article or Paragrapl Number & Title	h	Article or Paragrap Number & Title	h
5.14	Acceptance of Bonds and	Number & The	and Tests
5.14	•	0 <i>E</i>	
	Insurance; Option to	8.5	Insurance
	Replace	8.6	Inspections, Tests and
5.15	Partial Utilization- Property		Approvals
	Insurance	8.7	Stop or Suspend
			Work; Terminate
6 CONTRACTOR	S RESPONSIBILITIES		CONTRACTOR's Services
6.1-6.2	Supervision and	8.8	Limitations on OWNER's
0.1 0.2	Superintendence	0:0	Responsibilities
0005	•		•
6.3-6.5	Labor, Materials and	8.9	Asbestos, PCBs,
	Equipment		Petroleum, Hazardous
6.6	Progress Schedule		Waste or Radioactive
6.7	Substitute and "Or-Equal" Items;		Materials
	CONTRACTOR's Expense;	8.10	Evidence of Financial
	Substitute Construction Methods	0.10	Arrangements
			Analigements
	or Procedures; ENGINEER's		
	Evaluation		TATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION
6.8-6.11	Concerning Subcontractors,	9.1	OWNER's Representative
	Suppliers and Others;	9.2	Visits to Site
	Waiver of Rights	9.3	Project Representative
6.12	Patent Fees and Royalties	9.4	Clarifications and
	Permits	5.4	Interpretations
6.13		o F	
6.14	Laws and Regulations	9.5	Authorized Variations in
6.15	Taxes		Work
6.16	Use of Premises	9.6	Rejecting Defective Work
6.17	Site Cleanliness	9.7-9.9	Shop Drawings, Change Orders
6.18	Safe Structural Loading		and Payments
		9.10	Determinations for Unit
6.19	Record Documents	9.10	
6.20	Safety and Protection		Prices
6.21	Safety Representative	9.11-9.12	Decisions on Disputes; ENGINEER
6.22	Hazard Communication		as Initial Interpreter
	Programs	9.13	Limitations on ENGINEER's
6.23	Emergencies		Authority and
6.24	Shop Drawings and		Responsibilities
0.24			
0.05.0 the state	Samples		
6.25 Submittal	Procedures;	10. CHANGES IN	
	CONTRACTOR's Review Prior to	10.1	OWNER Ordered Change
	Shop Drawing or Sample	10.2	Claim for Adjustment
	Submittals	10.3	Work Not Required by
6.26	Shop Drawing &		Contract Documents
0.20	Sample Submittals	10.4	Change Orders
			Notification of Surety
0.07	Revised by ENGINEER	10.5	Notification of Surety
6.27	Responsibility for Variation From		
	Contract Documents	11. CHANGE OF C	CONTRACT PRICE
6.28	Related Work Performed Prior to	11.1-11.2	Contract Price; Claim for
	ENGINEER's Review and		Adjustment
	Approval of Required	11.3	Value of the Work
	Submittals	11.4	Cost of the Work
6.00	Continuing the Work		
6.29	Continuing the Work	11.5	Exclusions to Cost of
6.30	CONTRACTOR's General		the Work
	Warranty and Guarantee	11.6	CONTRACTOR's Fee
6.31-6.33	Indemnification	11.7	Cost Records
6.34	Survival of Obligations	11.8	Cash Allowances
	gg	11.9	Unit Price Work
7. OTHER WORK		11.0	
7.1-7.3	Related Work at Site		CONTRACT TIMES
7.4	Coordination	12.1	Claims for Adjustment
		12.2	Time of the Essence
8. OWNER'S RES	PONSIBILITIES	12.3	Delays Beyond CONTRACTOR's
8.1	Communication to	-	Control
5.1	Contractor	12.4	Delays Beyond OWNER's and
0.0		12.4	
8.2	Replacement of ENGINEER		CONTRACTOR's Control
8.3	Furnish Data and Pay		
	Promptly When Due		ISPECTIONS; CORRECTION,
8.4 Lands and E	asements; Reports	REMOVAL OR	ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE

Article or Paragraph

Number & Title WORK	
13.1	Notice of Defects
13.2	Access to the Work
13.3	Tests and Inspections; CONTRACTOR's
13.4	Cooperation OWNER's Responsibilities; Independent Testing
13.5	Laboratory CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities
13.6-13.7	Covering Work Prior to Inspection Testing or Approval
13.8-13.9	Uncovering Work at ENGINEER's Request
13.10	OWNER May Stop the Work
13.11	Correction or Removal of Defective Work
13.12	Correction Period
13.13	Acceptance of Defective Work
13.14	OWNER May Correct Defective Work

14. PAYMENT TO CONTRACTOR AND

COMPLETION	
------------	--

Schedule of Va	alues	
Application	of	Progress
Payment		
of Title		
Review of App	lications	for
Progress Payn	nents	
	Application Payment CONTRACTO of Title Review of App	Schedule of Values Application of Payment CONTRACTOR's Warr of Title Review of Applications Progress Payments

Number & Title 14.8-14.9 14.10 14.11 14.12	Substantial Completion Partial Utilization Final Inspection Final Application and
14.13-14.14	Acceptance Final Payment and
14.15	Acceptance Waiver of Claims
15. SUSPENSION TERMINATIOI 15.1 15.2-15.4 15.5	I OF WORK AND N OWNER May Suspend Work OWNER May Terminate CONTRACTOR May Stop Work or Terminate
16. DISPUTE RES	SOLUTION
17. MISCELLANE 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4 17.5	OUS Giving Notice Computation of Times Notice of Claim Cumulative Remedies Professional Fees and Court Costs Included
EXHIBIT GC-A (O Dispute Resolution	ptional) Agreement (Optional)

Dispute Resolution	Agreement (Optional)
16.1-16.6	Arbitration
16.7	Mediation

Article or Paragraph

INDEX TO GENERAL CONDITIONS Article or Paragraph

Number

Acceptance of-	
Bonds and Insurance 5.14	
defective Work10.4.1, 13.13, 13.15	
final payment9.12, 14.15	
insurance5.14	
other Work, by CONTRACTOR7.3	
Substitutes and "Or-Equal" Items6.7.1	
Work by OWNER	
Access to the-	
Lands, OWNER and CONTRACTOR	
responsibilities4.1 site, related work7.2	
Work	
Acts or Omissions-, Acts and Omissions-	
CONTRACTOR	
ENGINEER	
OWNER	
Addenda-definition of (also see	
definition of Specifications) (1.6,1.10,6.19) 1.1	
Additional Property Insurances	
Adjustments	
Contract Price or Contract	
Times1.5,3.5, 4.1,4.3.2,4.5.2,4.5.3,	
progress schedule6.6	
Agreement	
definition of1.2	
All risk Insurance, policy form5.6.2	
Allowances, Cash11.8	
Amending Contract Documents	
Amendment, Written-	
in general	
6.8.2,6.19,10.1,10.4,11.2,12.2,1	
ADDEAL OWNER OF CONTRACTOR	
Appeal, OWNER or CONTRACTOR intent to 910, 911, 104, 162, 165	
intent to	
intent to9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment-	
intent to9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of1.3	
intent to9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility9.9	
intent to9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of	
intent to9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of9.10 ENGINEER's responsibility9.9 final payment9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general	
intent to	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- 1.3 definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- 1.3 definition of 9.9 final payment 9.13,4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- claims pursuant thereto 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- 1.3 definition of 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4-14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- claims pursuant thereto 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- claims pursuant thereto 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4	
intent to	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- claims pursuant thereto 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8	
intent to	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- claims pursuant thereto 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.5 (1.1,1.10,2.3,3.3,4.2.6.4,6.13,11.4.3,11.9.1) 1.5	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.414.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.5 (1.1,1.10,2.3,3.3,4.2.6.4,6.13,11.4.3,11.9.1) 1.6 (6.8.2)	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.414.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- claims pursuant thereto claims pursuant thereto 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.5 (1.1,1.10,2.3,3.3,4.2.6.4,6.13,11.4.3,11.9.1) 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Documents- definition of 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Requirements-definitions of 1.7	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.5 (1.1,1.10,2.3,3.3,4.2.6.4,6.13,11.4.3,11.9.1) 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Documents- definition of 1.7	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- claims pursuant thereto 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.5 (1.1,1.10,2.3,3.3,4.2.6.4,6.13,11.4.3,11.9.1) 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Requirements- definition of 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Requirements- definitions of 1.7	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- claims pursuant thereto 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.5 (1.1,1.10,2.3,3.3,4.2.6.4,6.13,11.4.3,11.9.1) 1.5 Bidding Documents- definitions of 1.7	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- claims pursuant thereto 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Documents- definition of 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Requirements-definitions of 1.7	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.5 (1.1,1.10,2.3,3.3,4.2.6.4,6.13,11.4.3,11.9.1) Bidding Documents- definition of 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Requirements-definitions of 1.7	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- claims pursuant thereto 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Documents- definition of 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Requirements-definitions of 1.7	ирh
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.5 (1.1,1.10,2.3,3.3,4.2.6.4,6.13,11.4.3,11.9.1) Bidding Documents- definition of 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Requirements-definitions of 1.7	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- claims pursuant thereto 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1,8.4 Award, Notice of- defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Documents- definition of 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Requirements-definitions of 1.7	
intent to 9.10, 9.11, 10.4, 16.2, 16.5 Application for Payment- definition of definition of 1.3 ENGINEER's responsibility. 9.9 final payment 9.13.4,9.13.5,14.12-14.15 in general 2.8,2.9,5.6.4,9.10,15.5 progress payment 14.1,14.7 review of 14.4.14.7 Arbitration (Optional) 16.1-16.6 Asbestos- 4.5.2,4.5.3 CONTRACTOR authorized to stop Work 4.5.2 definition of 1.3 OWNER responsibility for 4.5.1,8.10 possible price and time change 4.5.2 Authorized Variations in Work 3.6,6.25,6.27,9.5 Availability of Lands 4.1.8.4 Award, Notice of - defined 1.25 Before Starting Construction 2.5-2.8 Bid- definition of 1.5 (1.1,1.10,2.3,3.3,4.2.6.4,6.13,11.4.3,11.9.1) Bidding Documents- definition of 1.6 (6.8.2) Bidding Requirements-definitions of 1.7	

Article or Paragraph Number definition of
delivery of 2.1,5.1 final application for payment 14.12-14.14 general 1.10,5.1-5.3,5.13,9.13,10.5,14.7.6 performance, Payment and Other 5.1-5.2 Bonds and Insurance- in general 5 Builder's risk "all risk" policy form 5.6.2 Cancellation Provisions, Insurance 5.4.11,5.8,5.15 Cash Allowances 11.8 Certificate of Substantial 1.38,6.30.2.3, Completion 1.38,6.30.2.3, (ertificates of Inspection 9.13,4,13.5,14.12 Changes in Contract Price- 2.7,5.3,5.4.11, Cash Allowances 11.8 claim for price adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15, Cost of the Work 11.6 General 11.4-11.7 Exclusions to 11.5 Cost of the Work 11.9 general 1.1.9,1.44,9.11,10.4.2,10.4.3,11 Lump Sum Pricing 11.32 Notification of Surety 10.5 Scope of 10.3 Cost G the Work 11.9 Unit Price Work 11.9 Unit Price Work 11.9 Value of Work
final application for payment
general 1.10,5.1-5.3,5.13,9.13,10.5,14.7.6 performance, Payment and Other 5.1-5.2 Bonds and Insurance in general 5 Builde's risk "all risk" policy form 5.6.2 Cancellation Provisions, Insurance 5.4.11,5.8,5.15 Cash Allowances 11.8 Certificate of Substantial 1.38,6.30.2.3, Completion 9.13.4,13.5,14.12 Certificates of Inspection 9.13.4,13.5,14.12 Certificates of Insurance 2.7,5.3,5.4.11, Cash Allowances 11.8 claim for price adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
performance, Payment and Other 5.1-5.2 Bonds and Insurance- in general 5 Builder's risk "all risk" policy form 5.6.2 Cancellation Provisions, Insurance 5.4.11,5.8,5.15 Cancellation Provisions, Insurance 11.8 Certificate of Substantial 11.8 Completion 1.38,6.30.2.3, Certificates of Inspection 9.13.4,13.5,14.12 Certificates of Insurance 2.7,5.3,5.4.11,
Bonds and Insurance- in general. 5 Builder's risk "all risk" policy form 5.6.2 Cancellation Provisions, Insurance 5.4.11,5.8,5.15 Cash Allowances 11.8 Certificate of Substantial 1.38,6.30.2.3, Completion 1.38,6.30.2.3, Certificates of Inspection 9.13.4,13.5,14.12 Certificates of Insurance 2.7,5.3,5.4.11, Cash Allowances 11.8 claim for price adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15, Cost of the Work 11.6 Cost of the Work 11.5 Cost Records 11.7 in general 1.1.9,1.44,9.11,10.4.2,10.4.3,11 Lump Sum Pricing 11.3.2 Notification of Surety 10.5 Scope of 10.3-10.4 Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work 13.9 Unit Price Work 11.9 Value of Work 11.3 Change in Contract Times- Claim for time adjustment Claim for time adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15, Motification of Surety 10.5 Scope of change 10.3-
Builder's risk "all risk" policy form 5.6.2 Cancellation Provisions, Insurance 5.4.11,5.8,5.15 Cash Allowances 11.8 Certificate of Substantial 1.38,6.30.2.3, Completion 1.38,6.30.2.3,
Cash Allowances 11.8 Certificate of Substantial 1.38,6.30.2.3, Completion 1.48,14.10 Certificates of Inspection 9.13.4,13.5,14.12 Changes in Contract Price- 2.7,5.3,5.4.11, Cash Allowances 11.8 claim for price adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15, CONTRACTOR's fee 11.6 Cost of the Work 11.7 general 11.4 L1.17 Exclusions to Cost Records 11.7 in general 11.44,9.11,10.4.2,10.4,3,11 Lump Sum Pricing 11.3.2 Notification of Surety 10.5 Scope of 10.3-10.4 Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work 13.9 Unit Price Work 11.9 Value of Work 11.3 Change in Contract Times- 12.3 Claim for time adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
Certificate of Substantial Completion 1.38,6.30.2.3, 14.8,14.10 Certificates of Inspection 9.13.4,13.5,14.12 Certificates of Insurance 2.7,5.3,5.4.11, 5.4,13,5.6.5, 5.8,5.14,9.13.4,14.12 Changes in Contract Price- Cash Allowances 11.8 claim for price adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
Completion 1.38,6.30.2.3, 14.8,14.10 Certificates of Inspection 9.13.4,13.5,14.12 Certificates of Insurance 2.7,5.3,5.4.11, 5.4,13,5.6.5, 5.8,5.14,9.13.4,14.12 Changes in Contract Price- Cash Allowances 11.8 claim for price adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15, 6.8.2,9.4,9.5,9.11,10.2,10.5,11.2,13.9, 13.3,13.14,15.1,15.5 CONTRACTOR's fee 11.6 Cost of the Work 11.7 general 11.4-11.7 Exclusions to 11.5 Cost Records 11.7 in general 1.19,1.44,9.11,10.4.2,10.4,3,11 Lump Sum Pricing 11.3.2 Notification of Surety 10.5 Scope of 10.3-10.4 Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work 13.9 Unit Price Work 11.9 Value of Work 11.3 Change in Contract Times- Claim for time adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
14.8,14.10 Certificates of Inspection 9.13.4,13.5,14.12 Certificates of Insurance 2.7,5.3,5.4.11,
Certificates of Inspection 9.13.4,13.5,14.12 Certificates of Insurance 2.7,5.3,5.4.11,
Certificates of Insurance 2.7,5.3,5.4.11,
Changes in Contract Price- Cash Allowances 11.8 claim for price adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
Cash Allowances 11.8 claim for price adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
claim for price adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
13.3,13.14,15.1,15.5 CONTRACTOR's fee general 11.4-11.7 Exclusions to Cost Records 11.7 in general 1.19,1.44,9.11,10.4.2,10.4.3,11 Lump Sum Pricing 11.3,2 Notification of Surety 10.3 Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work 11.3 Change in Contract Times- Claim for time adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
CONTRACTOR's fee11.6Cost of the Workgeneralgeneral11.4-11.7Exclusions to11.5Cost Records11.7in general1.19,1.44,9.11,10.4.2,10.4.3,11Lump Sum Pricing11.3.2Notification of Surety10.5Scope of10.3-10.4Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work13.9Unit Price Work11.3Change in Contract Times-Claim for time adjustment4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
Cost of the Work general 11.4-11.7 Exclusions to 11.5 Cost Records 11.7 in general 1.19,1.44,9.11,10.4.2,10.4.3,11 Lump Sum Pricing 11.3.2 Notification of Surety 10.5 Scope of 10.3-10.4 Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work 11.9 Value of Work 11.3 Change in Contract Times- Claim for time adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
Exclusions to 11.5 Cost Records 11.7 in general 1.19,1.44,9.11,10.4.2,10.4.3,11 Lump Sum Pricing 11.3.2 Notification of Surety 10.5 Scope of 10.3-10.4 Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work 13.9 Unit Price Work 11.3 Change in Contract Times- 11.4.2.6,4.5,5.15, Claim for time adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
Cost Records. 11.7 in general. 1.19,1.44,9.11,10.4.2,10.4.3,11 Lump Sum Pricing. 11.32 Notification of Surety 10.5 Scope of. 10.3-10.4 Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work 13.9 Unit Price Work 11.3 Change in Contract Times- Claim for time adjustment Claim for time adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
in general
Lump Sum Pricing 11.3.2 Notification of Surety 10.5 Scope of 10.3-10.4 Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work 13.9 Unit Price Work 11.9 Value of Work 11.3 Change in Contract Times- Claim for time adjustment Claim for time adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
Notification of Surety 10.5 Scope of 10.3-10.4 Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work 13.9 Unit Price Work 11.9 Value of Work 11.3 Change in Contract Times- 11.4 Claim for time adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
Scope of10.3-10.4Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work13.9Unit Price Work11.3Change in Contract Times-Claim for time adjustment4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
Testing and Inspection, Uncovering the Work13.9Unit Price Work11.9Value of Work11.3Change in Contract Times- Claim for time adjustment4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
Value of Work 11.3 Change in Contract Times- 11.3 Claim for time adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
Change in Contract Times- Claim for time adjustment
Claim for time adjustment 4.1,4.2.6,4.5,5.15,
13.9,13.13,13.14,14.7,15.1,15.5 Contractual time limits 12.2 Delays beyond CONTRACTOR's control 12.3 Delays beyond OWNER's and CONTRACTOR's 12.4 Notification of surety 10.5 Scope of change 10.3-10.4 Change Orders- Acceptance of Defective Work Acceptance of Defective Work 13.13 Amending Contract Documents 3.5 Cash Allowances 11 Change of Contract Price 11 Change of Contract Times 12 CONTRACTOR's fee 10 Cost of the Work 11.4-11.7 Cost Records 11.7 definition of 1.9 emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER's responsibility 9.8,10.4,11.2,12.1 execution of 10.4
Contractual time limits 12.2 Delays beyond CONTRACTOR's control 12.3 Delays beyond OWNER's and CONTRACTOR's 12.4 Notification of surety 10.5 Scope of change 10.3-10.4 Change Orders- Acceptance of Defective Work Acceptance of Defective Work 13.13 Amending Contract Documents 3.5 Cash Allowances 11.8 Change of Contract Price 11 Change of Contract Times 12 CONTRACTOR's fee 10 Cost of the Work 11.4-11.7 Cost Records 11.7 definition of 1.9 emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER's responsibility 9.8,10.4,11.2,12.1 execution of 10.4
Delays beyond OWNER's and CONTRACTOR's control 12.4 Notification of surety 10.5 Scope of change 10.3-10.4 Change Orders- Acceptance of Defective Work Acceptance of Defective Work 13.13 Amending Contract Documents 3.5 Cash Allowances 11.8 Change of Contract Price 11 Change of Contract Times 12 CONTRACTOR's fee 10 Cost of the Work 11.4-11.7 Cost Records 11.7 definition of 1.9 emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER's responsibility 9.8,10.4,11.2,12.1 execution of 10.4
control12.4Notification of surety10.5Scope of change10.3-10.4Change Orders-Acceptance of Defective WorkAcceptance of Defective Work13.13Amending Contract Documents3.5Cash Allowances11.8Change of Contract Price11Change of Contract Times12CONTRACTOR's fee10Cost of the Work11.4-11.7Cost Records11.7definition of1.9emergencies6.23ENGINEER's responsibility9.8,10.4,11.2,12.1execution of10.4
Notification of surety
Scope of change 10.3-10.4 Change Orders- Acceptance of Defective Work 13.13 Amending Contract Documents 3.5 Cash Allowances 11.8 Change of Contract Price 11 Change of Contract Times 12 CONTRACTOR's fee 10 Cost of the Work 11.4-11.7 Cost Records 11.7 definition of 1.9 emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER's responsibility 9.8,10.4,11.2,12.1 execution of 10.4
Change Orders- Acceptance of Defective Work Amending Contract Documents 3.5 Cash Allowances 11.8 Change of Contract Price 11 Change of Contract Times 12 CONTRACTOR's fee 10 Cost of the Work 11.7 definition of emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER's responsibility 9.8,10.4,11.2,12.1 execution of
Acceptance of Defective Work 13.13 Amending Contract Documents 3.5 Cash Allowances 11.8 Change of Contract Price 11 Change of Contract Times 12 CONTRACTOR's fee 10 Cost of the Work 11.4-11.7 Cost Records 11.7 definition of 1.9 emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER's responsibility 9.8,10.4,11.2,12.1 execution of 10.4
Cash Allowances11.8Change of Contract Price11Change of Contract Times12CONTRACTOR's fee10Cost of the Work11.4-11.7Cost Records11.7definition of1.9emergencies6.23ENGINEER's responsibility9.8,10.4,11.2,12.1execution of10.4
Change of Contract Price 11 Change of Contract Times 12 CONTRACTOR's fee 10 Cost of the Work 11.4-11.7 Cost Records 11.7 definition of 1.9 emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER's responsibility 9.8,10.4,11.2,12.1 execution of 10.4
Change of Contract Times 12 CONTRACTOR's fee 10 Cost of the Work 11.4-11.7 Cost Records 11.7 definition of 1.9 emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER's responsibility 9.8,10.4,11.2,12.1 execution of 10.4
CONTRACTOR's fee 10 Cost of the Work 11.4-11.7 Cost Records 11.7 definition of 1.9 emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER's responsibility 9.8,10.4,11.2,12.1 execution of 10.4
Cost of the Work
Cost Records
emergencies
ENGINEER's responsibility
execution of10.4
Indemnitication 612616631633
Indemnification
OWNER may terminate
OWNER's Responsibility
Physical Conditions-
Subsurface and,
Underground Facilities4.3.2
Substitutes
Substitutes 6.7.3,6.8.2 Unit Price Work 11.9
Substitutes 6.7.3,6.8.2 Unit Price Work 11.9 value of Work, covered by 11.3 Change in the Work 10

Notification of surety	
OWNER's and CONTRACTOR's responsibilities10.4 Right to an adjustment10.2	
Scope of change10.2	
Claims-	
against CONTRACTOR6.16	
against ENGINEER6.32	
against OWNER6.32	
Change of Contract Price	
Change of Contract Times9.4,12.1 CONTRACTOR's4,7.1,9.4,9.5,9.11,10.2,	
CONTRACTOR's Fee11.6	
CONTRACTOR's liability5.4,6.12,6.16,6.31	
Cost of the Work11.4,11.5	
Decisions on Disputes9.11,9.12	
Dispute Resolution	
Dispute Resolution Agreement	
Lump Sum Pricing11.3.2	
Notice of	
OWNER's9.4,9.5,9.11,10.2,11.2,11.9,12.1	
OWNER's liability5.5	
OWNER may refuse to make payment14.7	
Professional Fees and Court Costs Included17.5 request for formal decision on	
Substitute items	
Time Extension	
Time requirements9.11,12.1	
Unit Price Work11.9.3	
Value of11.3	
Waiver of- on Final Payment14.14.14.15	
Work Change Directive	
written notice required	
Clarifications and Interpretations	raph
Clarifications and Interpretations	raph
Clarifications and Interpretations	

Clarifications and Interpretations 3.2,3.6,9.4,9.11	
definition of 1.10	
ENGINEER as initial interpreter of	
ENGINEER as OWNER's representative	
general	
Insurance	
Intent 3.1-3.4	
minor variations in the Work 3.6	
OWNER's responsibility to furnish data 8.3	
OWNER's responsibility to make a	
prompt payment 8.3,14.4,14.13	
precedence	
Record Documents 6.19	
Reference to Standards and Specifications	
of Technical Societies	
of Technical Societies	
Related Work7.2	
Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies 2.5,3.3	
Reuse of	
Supplementing	
Termination of ENGINEER's Employment	
Unit Price Work	
variations	
Visits to Site, ENGINEER's	
Contract Price-	
adjustment of 3.5,4.1,9.4,10.3,11.2-11.3	
Change of11	
Decision on Disputes	
definition of 1.11	
Contract Times-	
adjustment of	
Chapter of 12.4.12.4	
Change of	
Commencement of	
definition of 1.12	
CONTRACTOR-	
Acceptance of Insurance 5.14	
Limited Reliance on Technical Data Authorized 4.2.2	
Communications	
Continue Work	
coordination and scheduling	
definition of1.13	
May Stop Work or Terminate 15.5	
provide site access to others 7.2,13.2	
Safety and Protection 4.3.1.2,6.16,6.18,	
Shop Drawings and Sample Review Prior to	
Submittal	
Stop Work requirements 4.5.2	
CONTRACTOR's-	
Compensation	
Continuing Obligation	
Defective Work	
Duty to correct defective Work 13.11	
Duty to Report-	
Changes in the Work caused by Emergency6.23	
Defects in Work of Others7.3	
Article or Paragraph	
	lumber
Differing Conditions 4.2.3	
Discrepancy in Documents 2.5,3.3.2,6.14.2	
Underground Facilities not indicated	
Emergencies	
Equipment and Machinery Rental, Cost	
of the Work 11.4.5.6,11.5.1,11.6	
Fee-Cost Plus 11.4.5.6,11.5.1,11.6	
General Warranty and Guarantee 6.30	
Hazard Communication Programs	
Indemnification	
Inspection of the Work	
Labor Materials and Equipment 63-65	
Labor, Materials and Equipment	
Labor, Materials and Equipment	

Notice of Intent to Appeal9.10 obligation to perform and complete the Work	6.30
Patent Fees and Royalties, paid for by	5.1
Permits, obtained and paid for by	6.13
Progress Schedule2.6,2.8,2.9,6.6,6.29	
Request for formal decision on disputes	9.11
Changes in the Work Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers and	
Others	
CONTRACTOR's expense	
CONTRACTOR's General Warranty and	
Guarantee CONTRACTOR's review prior to Shop Drawir	
or Sample Submittal	
Coordination of Work	
Emergencies	
ENGINEER's evaluation, Substitutes	672
or "Or-Equal" Items For Acts and Omissions of Others 6.91-	.0.7.3 692
for deductible amounts, insurance	
general	
Hazardous Communication Programs	
Labor, Materials and Equipment	
Laws and Regulations	6.14
Liability Insurance	5.4
Notice of variations from Contract Documents	6 27
Patent Fees and Royalties	
Permits	6.13
Progress Schedule	6.6
Record Documents	
related Work performed prior to ENGINEER's approval of required submittals	6 28
safe structural loading	6.18
Safety and Protection6.20,7.2	2,13.2
Safety Representative	6.21
Scheduling the Work Shop Drawings and Samples	.6.9.2 6.24
Shop Drawings and Samples Review	0.24
by ENGINEER	
Site Cleanliness.	
Submittal Procedures Substitute Construction Methods and	6.25
Procedures	
Substitutes and "Or-Equal" Items	
	r Paragraph Number
Superintendence	6.2
Supervision	6.34
Taxes	
Tests and Inspections	
To Report	
Use of Premises	30.2.4
Submittal	
Right to adjustment for changes in the Work	
right to claim	,11.2, 5 17 2
	2.13.2
Safety Representative	6.21
Shop Drawings and Sample Submittals 6.24	-6.28
Special Consultants	1.4.4
Substitute Construction Methods and Procedures	6.7

Substitutes and "Or-Equal" items,
Expense 6.7.1,6.7.2
Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others 6.8-6.11
Supervision and Superintendence 6.1,6.2,6.21
Supervision and Superintendence 6.1,6.2,6.21
Taxes, Payment by
Use of Premises
Warranties and guarantees
Warranty of Title14.3
Written Notice Required-
CONTRACTOR stop Work or terminate 15.5
Reports of Differing Subsurface and Physical
Conditions
Substantial Completion 14.8
CONTRACTORS- other7
Contractual Liability Insurance 5.4.10
Contractual Time Limits12.2
Coordination
CONTRACTOR's responsibility
Copies of Documents
Correction Period13.12
Correction, Removal or Acceptance of Defective Work
in general10.4.1,13.10-13.14
Acceptance of Defective Work
Correction or Removal of Defective
Work 6.30,13.11
Correction Period 13.12
OWNER May Correct Defective Work 13.14
OWNER May Stop Work 13.10
Cost-
of Tests and Inspections 13.4
Records
Cost of the Work-
Bonds and insurance, additional 11.4.5.9
Cash Discounts 11.4.2
CONTRACTOR's Fee 11.6
Employee Expenses 11.4.5.1
Exclusions to 11.5
General
Home office and overhead expenses
Losses and damages 11.4.5.6
Materials and Equipment 11.4.2
Minor expenses
Payroll costs on changes 11.4.1
performed by Subcontractors
Records
Rentals of construction equipment and
machinery 11.4.5.3
machinery

Royalty payments, permits and license fees......11.4.5.3

Site office and temporary facilities11.4.5.2
Special Consultants, CONTRACTOR's
Supplemental11.4.5
Taxes related to the Work11.4.5.4
Tests and Inspection13.4
Trade Discounts11.4.2
Utilities, fuel and sanitary facilities11.4.5.7
Work after regular hours11.4.1
Covering Work
Cumulative Remedies 17.4-17.5
Cutting fitting and patching
Cutting, fitting and patching
Data, to be furnished by OWNER8.3
Day-definition of17.2.2
Decisions on Disputes9.11,9.12
defective-definition of
defective Work-
Acceptance of
Correction or Removal of10.4.1,13.11
Correction Period
in general13,14.7,14.11
Observation by ENGINEER9.2
OWNER May Stop Work13.10
Prompt Notice of Defects13.1
Deiestian
Rejecting9.6
Uncovering the Work
Definitions1
Delays 4.1,6.29,12.3-12.4
Delivery of Bonds
Delivery of Donus
Delivery of certificates of insurance2.7
Determination for Unit Prices
Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions
Notice of
ENGINEER's Review
Possible Contract Documents Change4.2.5
Describe Drive and Time Adjuster and
Possible Price and Time Adjustments4.2.6
Discrepancies-Reporting and
Discrepancies-Reporting and
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving2.5,3.3.2,6.14.2 Dispute Resolution-
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving2.5,3.3.2,6.14.2 Dispute Resolution-
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving2.5,3.3.2,6.14.2 Dispute Resolution- Agreement
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving 2.5,3.3.2,6.14.2 Dispute Resolution- 16.1-16.6 Agreement 16.1-16.5 general 16 Meditation 16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Disputes, Decisions by ENGINEER 9.11-9.12 Documents- 2.2 Copies of 2.2 Record 6.19 Reuse of 3.7 Drawings-definition of 1.15 Easements 4.1 Effective Dare of Agreement- definition of 1.16 Emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER- 3.71-9.12
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving 2.5,3.3.2,6.14.2 Dispute Resolution- 4greement 16.1-16.6 Arbitration 16.1-16.5 16.1-16.5 general 16 16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Disputes, Decisions by ENGINEER 9.11-9.12 Documents- 2.2 Copies of 2.2 Record 6.19 Reuse of 3.7 Drawings-definition of 1.15 Easements 4.1 Effective Dare of Agreement- definition of 1.16 Emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER- 9.11-9.12 as initial interpreter 9.11-9.12 definition of 1.17
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving 2.5,3.3.2,6.14.2 Dispute Resolution- Agreement 16.1-16.6 Arbitration 16.1-16.5 general 16 Meditation 16.6 16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 15.0 16.1-16.6 Disputes, Decisions by ENGINEER 9.11-9.12 2.2 Record 6.19 8.19 Reuse of 3.7 3.7 Drawings-definition of 1.15 5 Easements 4.1 4.1 Effective Dare of Agreement- definition of 1.16 Emergencies 6.23 6.23 ENGINEER- 9.11-9.12 4efinition of 1.17 Limitations on authority and responsibilities 9.13
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving 2.5,3.3.2,6.14.2 Dispute Resolution- Agreement 16.1-16.6 Arbitration 16.1-16.5 general 16 Meditation 16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Disputes, Decisions by ENGINEER 9.11-9.12 Documents- Copies of 2.2 Record 6.19 Reuse of 3.7 Drawings-definition of 1.15 Easements 4.1 Effective Dare of Agreement- definition of 1.16 Emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER- 9.11-9.12 definition of 1.17 Limitations on authority and responsibilities 9.13 Replacement of 8.2
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving 2.5,3.3.2,6.14.2 Dispute Resolution- Agreement 16.1-16.6 Arbitration 16.1-16.5 general 16 Meditation 16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Disputes, Decisions by ENGINEER 9.11-9.12 Documents- Copies of 2.2 Record 6.19 Reuse of 3.7 Drawings-definition of 1.15 Easements 4.1 Effective Dare of Agreement- definition of 1.16 Emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER- 9.11-9.12 definition of 1.17 Limitations on authority and responsibilities 9.13 Replacement of 8.2
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving 2.5,3.3.2,6.14.2 Dispute Resolution- Agreement 16.1-16.6 Arbitration 16.1-16.5 general 16 Meditation 16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Disputes, Decisions by ENGINEER 9.11-9.12 Documents- 2.2 Copies of 2.2 Record 6.19 Reuse of 3.7 Drawings-definition of 1.15 Easements 4.1 Effective Dare of Agreement- definition of 1.16 Emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER- 9.11-9.12 definition of 1.17 Limitations on authority and responsibilities 9.13 Replacement of 8.2 Resident Project Representative 9.3
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving 2.5,3.3.2,6.14.2 Dispute Resolution- Agreement 16.1-16.6 Arbitration 16.1-16.5 general 16 Meditation 16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Dispute Resolution Agreement 16.1-16.6 Disputes, Decisions by ENGINEER 9.11-9.12 Documents- 2.2 Copies of 2.2 Record 6.19 Reuse of 3.7 Drawings-definition of 1.15 Easements 4.1 Effective Dare of Agreement- definition of 1.16 Emergencies 6.23 ENGINEER- 9.11-9.12 definition of 1.17 Limitations on authority and responsibilities 9.13 Replacement of 8.2 Resident Project Representative 9.3 ENGINEER's Consultant-definition of 1.18
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving
Discrepancies-Reporting and Resolving

Evaluation of Substitute Items
Liability 6.32,9.12
Notice Work is Acceptable 14.13
Observations
OWNER's Representative9.1
Payments to the CONTRACTOR
Responsibility for
Recommendation of Payment
Responsibilities-
Limitations on9.11-9.13
Review of Reports on Differing Subsurface
and Physical Conditions 4.2.4
Shop Drawings and Samples, review
responsibility 6.26
Status During Construction-
authorized variations in the Work
Clarifications and Interpretations
Decisions on Disputes9.11-9.12
Determinations on Unit Price
ENGINEER as Initial Interpreter9.11-9.12
ENGINEER's Responsibilities
Limitations on ENGINEER's Authority and
Responsibilities9.13
OWNER's Representative9.1
Project Representative9.3
Rejecting defective Work
Shop Drawings, Change Orders and
Payments9.7-9.9
Visits to Site
Unit Price Determinations
Visits to Site
Written consent required7.2,9.1
Equipment, Labor, Materials and6.7
Equipment rental, Cost of the Work 11.4.5.3
Equivalent Materials and Equipment
Errors or omissions
Evidence of Financial Arrangements
Explorations of physical conditions
Fee, CONTRACTOR'sCosts-Plus 11.6
Field Order-
definition of
issued by ENGINEER
Final Application for Payment
Final Inspection 14.11 Final Payment-
and Acceptance
Prior to, for cash allowances
General Provisions 17.3-17.4
General Requirements-
definition of 1.20
principal references to
Giving Notice
Guarantee of Work-by CONTRACTOR
Hazard Communication Programs
Hazardous Waste-
definition of
deninition of
OWNER's responsibility for
Indemnification
Initially Acceptable Schedules
Inspection-
Certificates of

	Article or Paragraph
	Number
Final	
Special, required by ENGINEER	
Tests and Approval	
Insurance-	

Acceptance of, by OWNER	4
Additional, required by changes in the	
Work	11.4.5.9
Before starting the Work	2.7
Bonds and- in general	5
Cancellation Provisions	5.8
Certificates of2.7,5,5.3,5.4.	
5.6.5,5.8,5.14,9.4	
completed operations	
CONTRACTOR's Liability	
CONTRACTOR's objection to coverage	5.14
Contractual Liability	5.4.10
deductible amounts, CONTRACTOR's	
responsibility	5.9
Final Application for Payment	
Licensed Insurers	
Notice requirements, material changes	
Option to Replace	5.14
other special insurances	5.10
OWNER as fiduciary for insureds	
OWNER's Liability	
OWNER's Responsibility	8.5
Partial Utilization, Property Insurance	5.15
Property	5.6-5.10
Receipt and Application of Insurance	E 10 E 10
Proceeds Special Insurance	5.12-5.13
Waiver of Rights	5.10
Intent of Contract Documents	
Interpretations and Clarifications	
Investigations of physical conditions	
	4/
Labor. Materials and Equipment	4.2
Labor, Materials and Equipment	4.2 6.3-6.5
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands-	6.3-6.5
Labor, Materials and Equipment	6.3-6.5 8.4
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations-	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 8.4
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 8.4 5.1-5.2
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 8.4 5.1-5.2 10.4
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 8.4 5.1-5.2 10.4 3.1
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 8.4 5.1-5.2 10.4 3.1 6.14
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 5.1-5.2 10.4 3.1 6.14 13.12
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 5.1-5.2 3.1 3.1 6.14 13.12 1.22
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 5.1-5.2 3.1 3.1 6.14 13.12 6.14
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general Indemnification	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 5.1-5.2 10.4 3.1 6.14 13.12 6.14 6.31-6.33
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general Indemnification Insurance	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 5.1-5.2 10.4 3.1 6.14 13.12 6.14 6.31-6.33 5.3
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general Indemnification Insurance Precedence.	
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general Indemnification Insurance Precedence Reference to	
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general Indemnification Insurance Precedence Reference to Safety and Protection	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general Indemnification Insurance Precedence Reference to Safety and Protection Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 8.4 5.1-5.2 10.4 3.1 6.14 13.12 6.14 6.31-6.33 3.1,3.33 3.1,3.33 3.3.1 6.20,13.2 6.8-6.11
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general. Indemnification Insurance Precedence Reference to Safety and Protection Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others Tests and Inspections	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 8.4 5.1-5.2 10.4 3.1
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general Indemnification Insurance Precedence Reference to Safety and Protection Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others Tests and Inspections Use of Premises	
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general Indemnification Insurance Precedence Reference to Safety and Protection Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others Tests and Inspections Use of Premises Visits to Site	
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general Indemnification Insurance Precedence Reference to Safety and Protection Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others Tests and Inspections Use of Premises Visits to Site Liability Insurance-	
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general Indemnification Insurance Precedence Reference to Safety and Protection Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others Tests and Inspections Use of Premises Visits to Site	
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general Indemnification Insurance Precedence Reference to Safety and Protection Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others Tests and Inspections Use of Premises Visits to Site Liability Insurance- CONTRACTOR's	
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds. Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general. Indemnification Insurance Precedence. Reference to Safety and Protection Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others Tests and Inspections Use of Premises Visits to Site Liability Insurance- CONTRACTOR's OWNER's Licensed Sureties and Insurers	$\begin{array}{c} 6.3-6.5 \\ 8.4 \\ 4.1, 8.4 \\ 8.4 \\ 5.1-5.2 \\ 10.4 \\ 3.1 \\ 6.14 \\ 13.12 \\ 6.14 \\ 13.12 \\ 6.31-6.33 \\ 3.3, 3.1 \\ .6.20, 13.2 \\ 6.8-6.11 \\ 13.5 \\ 6.16 \\ 9.2 \\ 5.4 \\ 5.3 \\ 5.3 \\ \end{array}$
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds. Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general. Indemnification Insurance Precedence. Reference to Safety and Protection Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others Tests and Inspections Use of Premises Visits to Site Liability Insurance- CONTRACTOR's OWNER's Licensed Sureties and Insurers Liens- Application for Progress Payment	
Labor, Materials and Equipment Lands- and Easements Availability of Reports & Tests Laws and Regulations-Laws or Regulations- Bonds. Changes in the Work Contract Documents CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities Correction Period, defective Work Cost of the Work, taxes general. Indemnification Insurance Precedence. Reference to Safety and Protection Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others Tests and Inspections Use of Premises Visits to Site Liability Insurance- CONTRACTOR's OWNER's Licensed Sureties and Insurers	6.3-6.5 8.4 4.1,8.4 4.1,8.4 8.4

Maintenance and Operating Manuals-
Final Application for Payment
Manuals (of others)-
Precedence
Reference to in Contract Documents
Materials and equipment-
furnished by CONTRACTOR 6.3
not incorporated in Work 14.2
Materials or equipment-equivalent 6.7
Mediation (Optional) 16.7
Milestones-definition of
Miscellaneous- Computation of Times17.2
Computation of Times
Giving Notice
Notice of Claim
Professional Fees and Court Costs Included 17.5
Multi-prime contracts
Not Shown or Indicated 4.3.2
Notice of-
Acceptability of Project14.13
Award, definition of 1.25
Claim
Defects
Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions
Giving
Tests and Inspections
Notice to Proceed-
definition of 1.26
giving of
Notification to Surety 10.5
Observations, by ENGINEER 6.30, 9.2
Occupancy of the Work 5.15,6.3.2.4,14.10
Omissions or acts by CONTRACTOR
"Open Peril" policy form, Insurance
Option to Replace5.14
"Or-Equal" Items
Other Work
Overtime Work-prohibition of
OWNER- Acceptance of defective Work
appoint an ENGINEER
as fiduciary
Availability of Lands, responsibility
definition of
data, furnish8.3
May Correct Defective Work 13.14
May refuse to make payment14.7
May Stop the Work 13.10
may suspend work,
terminate
Payment, make prompt
performance of other Work
permits and licenses, requirements
OWNER's-
Acceptance of the Work
Change Orders, obligation to execute
Communications

Article or Paragraph

	Number
Coordination of the Work	7.4
Disputes, request for decision	
Inspections, tests and approvals	8.7,13.4
Liability Insurance	5.5
Notice of Defects	
Representatives-During Construction,	

ENGINEER's Status9.1	1
Responsibilities-	
Asbestos, PCB's, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste	
on Radioactive Material8.10)
Change Orders8.6	3
Changes in the Work10.1	í
communications10.1	1
CONTRACTOR's responsibilities8.9	9
evidence of financial arrangements8.11	
inspections, tests and approvals8.7	,
Insurance8.5	
lands and easements8.4	1
prompt payment by8.3	
replacement of ENGINEER	5
reports and tests8.4	1
stop or suspend Work8.3,13.10,15.1	1
terminate CONTRACTOR's services	
	-
separate representative at site9.3	5
independent	
use or occupancy of the Work5.15,14.10)
written consent or approval required9.1,6.3,11.4	1
	+
written notice	
required7.1,9.4,9.11,11.2,11.9,14.7,15.4	1
PCB's-	
definition of1.29	2
general4.5	
OWNER's responsibility for8.10)
Partial Utilization-	
definition of1.28	
	2
general6.30.24,14.10	
Property Insurance5.15	5
Patent Fees and Royalties6.12	
Payment Bonds	5
Payment bonus	<u> </u>
Payments, Recommendation of 14.4-14.7,14.13	3
Payments to CONTRACTOR and Completion-	
Application for Progress Payments	>
CONTRACTOR's Werrenty of Title	5
CONTRACTOR's Warranty of Title14.3	2
Final Application for Payment14.12	2
Final Inspection14.11	1
Final Payment and Acceptance 14.13-14.14	1
	4
general	
Partial Utilization14.10)
Retainage14.2	2
Review of Application for Progress	
	,
Payments	
prompt payment8.3	3
Schedule of Values14.1	1
Substantial Completion 14.8-14.9	
Woiver of Cloime	-
Waiver of Claims14.15	
when payments due14.7	7
withholding payment14.7	7
Performance Bonds 5.1-5.2	>
Permits6.13	5
Petroleum-	
definition of1.30)
general4.5	
OWNER's responsibility for8.10	
	J
Physical Conditions-	
Physical Conditions- Drawings of, in or relating to	
Physical Conditions- Drawings of, in or relating to4.2.1.2	

Reports and Drawings4.2.1
Notice of Differing Subsurface or,
Subsurface and
Subsurface Conditions
Technical Data, Limited Reliance by
CONTRACTOR Authorized 4.2.2
Underground Facilities-
general
Not Shown or Indicated 4.3.2
Protection of 4.3,6.20
Shown or Indicated 4.3.1
Technical Data 4.2.2
Preconstruction Conference2.8
Preliminary Matters2
Preliminary Schedules
Premises, Use of
Price, Change of Contract 11
Price, Contract-definition of 1.11
Progress Payment, Applications for
Progress Payment-retainage
Progress Schedule, CONTRACTOR's 2.6,2.8,2.9,
Project-definition of
Project Representative- ENGINEER's Status During Construction
Project Representative, Resident
-definition of1.33
prompt payment by OWNER
Property Insurance
Additional
general
Partial Utilization
receipt and application of proceeds
Protection, Safety and
Punch list
Radioactive Material-
definition1.32
general 4.5
OWNER's responsibility for
Recommendation for Payment
Record Documents
Records, procedures for maintaining2.8
Reference Points
Reference to Standards and Specifications
of Technical Societies 3.3
Rejecting, Laws and (or) 6.14
Rejecting Defective Work
Related Work-
at Site
Performed prior to Shop Drawings
and Sample submittals review
Remedies, cumulative
rental agreements, OWNER approval
required
replacement of ENGINEER, by OWNER
Reporting and Resolving
Discrepancies
2.00.0,0.0.2,0.14.2

	i Null
ENGINEER's review	4.2.4
existing structures	4.2.2
general	4.2.1.2
Subsurface and	
Underground Facilities	4.2
Possible Contract Documents Change	
Possible Price and Time Adjustments	

Article or Paragraph Number

	NU
Reports- and Drawings	4.2.1
and Tests, OWNER's responsibility	8.4
Resident Superintendent, CONTRACTOR's	
Responsibilities-	
CONTRACTOR's-in general	6
ENGINEER's-in general	9
Limitations on	
OWNER's-in general	8

Retainage	14.2
Reuse of Documents	3.7
Review by CONTRACTOR: Shop Drawings ar	nd
Samples Prior to Submittal	6 25
Review of Applications for Progress	0.20
Payments1	4.4-14.7
Right to an adjustment	10.2
Rights of Way	4.1
Royalties, Patent fees and	6.12
Safe Structural Loading	
Safety-	0.10
	70400
and Protection	
general6	6.20-6.23
Representative, CONTRACTOR's	6.21
Samples-	
definition of	1.34
general6	
Review by CONTRACTOR	
Review by ENGINEER6	
related Work	
submittal of	6.24.2
submittal procedures	6.25
Schedule of	
progress	1 15 2 1
Schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample	4,10.2.1
Submittals	.24-6.28
Schedule of Values 2.6,2.8-	2.9,14.1
Schedules-	
Adherence to	15.2.1
Adjusting	
Change of Contract Times	10.4
Initially Acceptable	
Preliminary	
Scope of Changes 1	
Subsurface Conditions	4.2.1.1
Shop Drawings-	
and Samples, general6	24-6.28
Change Orders & Applications for	
Payments, and	0700
definition of	
ENGINEER's approval of	3.6.2
ENGINEER's responsibility for review9.7,6	6.24-6.28
related Work	6.28
review procedures 2.8,6	.24-6.28
submittal required	
Submittal Procedures	
use to approve substitutions	0.23
Shown or Indicated	
Site Access	7.2,13.2
Site Cleanliness	6.17
Site, Visits to-	
by ENGINEER	9.2.13.2
by others	
"Special causes of loss" policy form, insurance .	
Specifications-	4.00
definitions of	1.36

Structural Loading, Safety6.18
Subcontractor- Concerning
definitions of1.37
delays
waiver of rights
Subcontractors-in general
Subcontractors-in general
Subcontracts-required provisions
Applications for Payment
maintenance and Operation Manuals14.12
Procedures
Progress Schedules2.6,2.9
Samples
Schedule of Values2.6,14.1
Schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample
Submissions 2.6,2.8-2.9
Shop Drawings6.24-6.28
Substantial Completion-
certification of
definition of1.38
Substitute Construction Methods or Procedures6.7.2
Substitutes and "Or Equal" Items 6.7
CONTRACTOR's Expense
ENGINEER's Evaluation
"Or-Equal"
Substitute Construction Methods of
Procedures6.7.2
Substitute Items 6.7.1.2
Subsurface and Physical Conditions-
Drawings of, in or relating to 4.2.1.2
ENGINEER's Review
general
Limited Reliance by CONTRACTOR Authorized4.2.2
Notice of Differing Subsurface or Physical
Conditions
Physical Conditions
Possible Contract Documents Change
Possible contract Documents change
Reports and Drawings
Subsurface and 4.2
Subsurface Conditions at the Site 4.2.1.1
Technical Data 4.2.2
Supervision-
CONTRACTOR's responsibility
OWNER shall not supervise
ENGINEER shall not supervise
Superintendence
Superintendent, CONTRACTOR's resident 6.2
Supplemental costs
Supplementary Conditions-
definition of
principal reference to
4.3,5.1,5.3,5.4,5.65.9,5.11,6.8,6.13,
Supplementing Contract Documents
Supplier-

	Num
of Technical Societies, reference to	3.3.1
precedence	3.3.3
Standards and Specifications of Technic	al
Societies	3.3
Starting Construction, Before	2.5-2.8
Starting the Work	2.4
Stop or Suspend Work-	
by CONTRACTOR	
by OWNER	.8.8,13.10,15.1
Storage of materials and equipment	

	Article or Paragraph
	Number
definition of	1.40
principal references to	3.7,6.5,6.8-6.11,
6.20	,6.24,9.13,14.12
Waiver of Rights	
Surety-	
consent to final payment	14.12,14.14
ENGINEER has no duty to	
Notification of	10.1,10.5,15.2
qualification of	
Survival of Obligations	6.34
Suspend Work, OWNER May	
Suspension of Work and Termination-	

CONTRACTOR May Stop Work or Terminate
Conditions
Termination- by CONTRACTOR
Access to the Work, by others
CONTRACTOR's responsibilities
cost of
covering Work prior to
Laws and Regulations (or)13.5
Notice of Defects
OWNER May Stop Work13.10
OWNER's independent testing
special, required by ENGINEER
timely notice required
Uncovering the Work, at ENGINEER's
request 13.8-13.9
request
Times-
Times- Adjusting6.6
Times- Adjusting6.6 Change of Contract12
Times- Adjusting
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12
Times- Adjusting6.6 Change of Contract12 Adjusting6.6 Computation of17.2 Contract Times-definition of17.2 1.12 day
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- appeals appeals 16
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12 appeals 16 clarifications, claims and disputes 9.11,11.2,12
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- appeals appeals 16
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12 appeals 16 clarifications, claims and disputes 9.11,11.2,12 commencement of contract times 2.3
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 17.2 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12 appeals 16 clarifications, claims and disputes 9.11,11.2,12 commencement of contract times 2.3 preconstruction conference 2.8 schedules 2.6,2,9,6,6 starting the Work 2.4
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12 appeals 16 clarifications, claims and disputes 9.11,11.2,12 commencement of contract times 2.3 preconstruction conference 2.8 schedules 2.6,2.9,6.6 starting the Work 2.4 Title, Warranty of 14.3
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 17.2 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12 appeals 16 clarifications, claims and disputes 9.11,11.2,12 commencement of contract times 2.3 preconstruction conference 2.8 schedules 2.6,2.9,6.6 starting the Work 2.4 Title, Warranty of 14.3 Uncovering Work 13.8-13.9
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12 appeals 16 clarifications, claims and disputes 9.11,11.2,12 commencement of contract times 2.3 preconstruction conference 2.8 schedules 2.6,2.9,6.6 starting the Work 2.4 Title, Warranty of 14.3 Uncovering Work 13.8-13.9 Underground Facilities, Physical Conditioons-
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12 appeals 16 clarifications, claims and disputes 9.11,11.2,12 commencement of contract times 2.3 preconstruction conference 2.8 schedules 2.6,2.9,6.6 starting the Work 2.4 Title, Warranty of 14.3 Uncovering Work 13.8-13.9 Underground Facilities, Physical Conditioons- 1.41
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12 appeals 16 clarifications, claims and disputes 9.11,11.2,12 commencement of contract times 2.3 preconstruction conference 2.8 schedules 2.6,2.9,6.6 starting the Work 14.3 Uncovering Work 13.8-13.9 Underground Facilities, Physical Conditioons- 1.41 Not Shown or Indicated 4.3.2
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12 appeals 16 clarifications, claims and disputes 9.11,11.2,12 commencement of contract times 2.3 preconstruction conference 2.8 schedules 2.6,2.9,6.6 starting the Work 14.3 Uncovering Work 13.8-13.9 Underground Facilities, Physical Conditioons- 1.41 Not Shown or Indicated 4.3.2 protection of 4.3,6.20
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12 appeals 16 clarifications, claims and disputes 9.11,11.2,12 commencement of contract times 2.3 preconstruction conference 2.8 schedules 2.6,2.9,6.6 starting the Work 2.4 Title, Warranty of 14.3 Uncovering Work 13.8-13.9 Underground Facilities, Physical Conditioons- 1.41 Not Shown or Indicated 4.3.2 protection of 4.3,6.20 Shown or Indicated 4.3.1
Times- Adjusting 6.6 Change of Contract 12 Adjusting 6.6 Computation of 17.2 Contract Times-definition of 1.12 day 17.72 Milestones 12 Requirements- 12 appeals 16 clarifications, claims and disputes 9.11,11.2,12 commencement of contract times 2.3 preconstruction conference 2.8 schedules 2.6,2.9,6.6 starting the Work 14.3 Uncovering Work 13.8-13.9 Underground Facilities, Physical Conditioons- 1.41 Not Shown or Indicated 4.3.2 protection of 4.3,6.20

County Road 162 (from US 231 to SR 71) FDOT SCOP Project #438357-1-54-01
Waiver of Claims-on Final Payment
Waiver of Rights by insured parties 5.11,6.11
Warranty and Guarantee, General-
by CONTRACTOR 6.30
Warranty of Title, CONTRACTOR's 14.3
Work-
Access to 13.2
by others,
Changes in the

Waiver of Claims-on Final Payment 14.15
Waiver of Rights by insured parties 5.11,6.11
Warranty and Guarantee, General-
by CONTRACTOR 6.30
Warranty of Title, CONTRACTOR's
Work-
Access to
by others,
Changes in the
Continuing the
CONTRACTOR May Stop Work or Terminate
Coordination of7.4 Cost of the
definition of1.43
neglected by CONTRACTOR13.14
other Work7 OWNER May Stop Work13.10
OWNER May Slop Work
OWNER May Suspend Work 13.10,15.1
Related, Work at Site7.1-7.3
Starting the
Stopping by CONTRACTOR 15.5
Stopping by OWNER 15.1-15.4
Variations and deviation authorized, minor 3.6
Work Change Directive-
claims pursuant10.2
definition of1.44
principal references to
Written Amendment-
definition of 1.45
principal references to 1.10,3.5,5.10,5.12,6.6.2,
6.8.2,6.19,10.1,10.4,11.2,12.1,
Written Clarifications and
Interpretations
Written Notice Required-
by CONTRACTOR
by OWNER
by OWNER

	Numb
definition of	1.42
general	11.9,14.1,14.5
Unit Prices-	
general	
Determination for	
Use of Premises	6.16,6.18,6.30.2.4
Utility owners	6.13,6.20,7.1-7.3,13.2
Utilization, Partial	1.28,5.15,6.30.2.4,14.10
Value of the Work	
11.3	
Values, Schedule of	
Variations in Work-Minor Autho	rized
Visits of Site, by ENGINEER	
· •	

GENERAL CONDITIONS

ARTICLE 1- DEFINITIONS

Whenever used in these General Conditions or in the other Contract Documents the following terms have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof:

1.1. *Addenda*- Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct or change the Bidding Requirements or the Contract Documents.

1.2. Agreement- The written contract between OWNER and CONTRACTOR covering the Work to be performed; other Contract Documents are attached to the Agreement and made a part thereof as provided therein.

1.3. Application for Payment- The form accepted by ENGINEER which is used by CONTRACTOR in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.

1.4. Asbestos- Any material that contains more than one percent asbestos and is friable or is releasing asbestos fibers into the air above the current action levels established by the United States Occupational Safety and Health Administration.

1.5. *Bid*- The offer or proposal of the bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be done.

1.6. *Bidding Documents*- The advertisement or invitation to Bid, instructions to bidders, the Bid form, and the proposed Contract Document (including all Addenda issued prior to Receipt of Bids).

1.7. *Bidding Requirements*- The advertisement or invitation to Bid, instructions to the bidders, and the Bid form.

1.8. *Bonds*- Performance and Payment bonds and other instruments of security.

1.9. Change Order- A document recommended by ENGINEER, which is signed by CONTRACTOR and OWNER and authorizes an addition, deletion or revision in the WORK, or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, issued on or after the Effective Date of Agreement.

1.10. Contract Documents- The Agreement, Addenda (which pertain to the Contract Documents), CONTRACTOR's Bid (including documentation accompanying the Bid and any post Bid documentation submitted prior to the Notice of Award) when attached as

an exhibit to the Agreement, the Notice to Proceed, the Bonds, these General Conditions, the Supplementary Conditions, the Specifications and the Drawings as the same are more specifically identified in the Agreement, together with all Written Amendments, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders and ENGINEER's written interpretation and clarifications issued pursuant to paragraphs 3.5, 3.61, and 3.63 on or after the Effective Date of Agreement. Shop Drawing submittals approved pursuant to paragraphs 6.26 and 6.27 and the reports and drawings referred to in paragraphs 4.2.1.1 and 4.2.2.2 are not Contract Documents. 1.11. Contract Price- The money payable by OWNER to CONTRACTOR for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents as stated in the Agreement (subject to the provisions of paragraph 11.91 in the case of Unit Price Work).

1.12. *Contract Times*- The numbers of days or the dates stated in the Agreement: (i) to achieve Substantial Completion, and (ii) to complete the Work so that it is ready for final payment as evidenced by ENGINEER's written recommendations for final payment in accordance with paragraph 14.13.

1.13. CONTRACTOR- The person, firm or corporation with whom OWNER has entered into the Agreement.

1.14. *defective-* An adjective which when modifying the word Work refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty or deficient, in that it does not conform to the Contract Documents, or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, reference standard, test or approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged prior to ENGINEER's recommendations of final payments (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by OWNER at Substantial Completion in accordance with paragraph 14.8 or 14.10).

1.15. *Drawings*- The drawings which show the scope, extent and character of the Work to be furnished and performed by CONTRACTOR and which has been prepared or approved by ENGINEER and are referred to in the Contract Documents. Shop drawings are not Drawings as so defined.

1.16. *Effective Date of Agreement*- The date indicated in the Agreement on which it becomes effective, but if no such date is indicated it means the date on which the Agreement is signed and delivered by the last of the two parties to sign and deliver.

1.17. *ENGINEER*-The County Engineer, or his/her successor in office.

1.18. ENGINEER's Consultant- A person, firm or corporation having a contract with ENGINEER to furnish services as ENGINEER's independent professional associate or consultant with respect to the Project and who is identified as such in the Supplementary Conditions.

1.19. *Field Order-* A written order issued by ENGINEER which orders minor changes in the Work in accordance with paragraph 9.5 but which does not involve a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times.

1.20. *General Requirements*- Sections of Division 1 of the Specifications.

1.21. *Hazardous Waste*- The term Hazardous Waste shall have the meaning provided in Section 1004 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act (42 USC Section 6903) as amended from time to time.

1.22. *Laws and Regulations*; Laws or Regulations- Any and all applicable laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities and courts having jurisdiction.

1.23. *Liens*- Liens, charges, security interests or encumbrances upon real property or personal property.

1.24. *Milestone*- A principal event specified in the Contract Documents relating to an intermediate completion date or time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.

1.25. Notice of Award- The written notice by OWNER to the apparent successful bidder stating that upon compliance by the apparent successful bidder with the conditions precedent enumerated therein, within the time specified, OWNER will sign and deliver the Agreement.

1.26. *Notice to Proceed-* A written notice given by OWNER to CONTRACTOR (with a copy to ENGINEER) fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which CONTRACTOR shall start to perform CONTRACTOR's obligations under the Contract Documents.

1.27. *OWNER*- Jackson County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida.

1.28. *Partial Utilization*- Use by OWNER of a substantially completed part of the Work for the purpose for which it is intended (or related purpose) prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.

1.29. PCBs- Polychlorinated biphenyl's

1.30 *Petroleum*- Petroleum, including crude oil or any fraction thereof which is liquid at standard conditions of temperature and pressure (60 degrees Fahrenheit and 14.7 pounds per square inch absolute), such as oil, petroleum, fuel oil, oil sludge, oil refuse, gasoline, kerosene, and oil mixed with other non-Hazardous Wastes and crude oils.

1.31. *Project*- The total construction of which the Work to be provided under the Contract Documents may be the whole, or a part as indicated elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

1.32. *Radioactive Material*- Source, special nuclear, or byproduct material as defined by the Atomic Energy Act of 1954 (42 USC Section 2011 et seq.) as amended from time to time.

1.33. *Resident Project Representative*- The authorized representative of ENGINEER who may be assigned to the site or any part there of.

1.34. *Samples*- Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and which establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.

1.35. *Shop Drawings*- All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules and other data or information which are specifically prepared or assembled by or for CONTRACTOR and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work.

1.36. *Specifications*- Those portions of the Contract Document consisting of written technical descriptions of materials, equipment, construction systems, standards and workmanship as applied to the Work and certain administrative details applicable thereto.

1.37. Subcontractor- An individual, firm or corporation having a direct contract with CONTRACTOR or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of part of the Work at the site.

1.38. Substantial Completion- The Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the

opinion of ENGINEER as evidenced by ENGINEER's definitive certificate of Substantial Completion, the project is substantially complete in accordance with the Contract Documents. In general, substantial completion shall be considered the point at which ALL items of work have been completed lacking only the drafting of a final punch list of corrective work items discovered during the Substantial Completion inspection. Punch list items of work may include items that have previously received 100% payment but deficiencies, damage or erosion has occurred. Such items shall be corrected prior to final acceptance. If no such certificate is issued, when the Work is complete and ready for final payment in accordance with paragraph 14.13 The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.

1.39. *Supplementary Conditions*- The part of the Contract Documents which amends or supplements these General Conditions.

1.40. *Supplier*- A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman or vendor having a direct contract with CONTRACTOR or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by CONTRACTOR or any Subcontractor.

1.41. Underground Facilities- All pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities which have been installed underground to furnish any of the following services or materials: electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, cable television, sewage and drainage removal, traffic or other control systems or water.

1.42. *Unit Price Work*- Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.

1.43. *Work*- The entire completed construction or various separately identified parts thereof required to be furnished under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or furnishing labor and furnishing and incorporating materials and equipment into the construction, and performing or furnishing services and furnishing documents, all as required by the Contract Documents.

1.44. Work Change Directive- A written directive to CONTRACTOR, issued on or after the Effective Date of Agreement and signed by OWNER and recommended by ENGINEER, ordering an addition, deletion or revision in the Work, or responding to differing or unforeseen physical conditions under which the Work is to be performed as provided in paragraph 4.2 or 4.3 or to emergencies under paragraph 6.23. A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times, but is evidenced that the parties expect that the change directed or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order following negotiations by the parties as to its effect, if any, on the Contract Price or Contract Times as provided in paragraph 10.2

1.45. *Written Amendment-* A written amendment of Contract Documents, signed by OWNER and CONTRACTOR on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and normally dealing with the nonengineering or nontechnical rather than strictly construction-related aspects of the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 2- PRELIMINARY MATTERS

Delivery of Bonds:

2.1. When CONTRACTOR delivers the executed Agreements to OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall also deliver to OWNER such Bonds as CONTRACTOR may be required to furnish in accordance with paragraph 5.1.

Copies of Documents:

2.2. OWNER shall furnish to CONTRACTOR up to ten copies (unless otherwise specified in the Supplementary Conditions) of the Contract Documents as are reasonably necessary for the execution of the Work. Additional copies will be furnished, upon request, at the cost of reproduction.

Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed:

2.3. The Contract Times will commence to run on the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of Agreement, or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within thirty days after the Effective Date of the Agreement. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the sixtieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of Agreement, whichever date is earlier.

Starting the Work:

2.4. CONTRACTOR shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run, but no Work shall be done at the site prior to the date on which the Contract Times commence to run.

Before Starting Construction:

2.5. Before undertaking each part of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents and check and verify pertinent figures shown thereon and all applicable field measurements. CONTRACTOR shall promptly report in writing to ENGINEER any conflict, error, ambiguity or discrepancy which CONTRACTOR may discover and shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from ENGINEER before proceeding with any Work affected thereby; however, CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to OWNER or ENGINEER for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity or discrepancy in the Contract Documents, unless CONTRACTOR knew or reasonably should have known thereof.

2.6. Within ten days after the Effective Date of Agreement (unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements), CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENGINEER for review:

2.6.1. a preliminary progress schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract Documents;

2.6.2. a preliminary schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submittals which list each required submittal and the times for submitting, reviewing and processing such submittals;

2.6.3. a preliminary schedule of values for all of the Work which will include quantities and prices of items aggregating the Contract Price and will subdivide the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during construction. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

2.7. Before any Work at the site is started, CONTRACTOR and OWNER shall each deliver to the other, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance which either of them or any additional insured may reasonably request) which CONTRACTOR and OWNER respectively are required to purchase and maintain in accordance with paragraphs 5.4, 5.6 and 5.7.

Preconstruction Conference:

2.8. Within twenty days after the Contract Times start to run, but before any Work at the site is started, a conference attended by CONTRACTOR, ENGINEER and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to paragraph 2.6 procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment and maintaining required records.

Initially Acceptable Schedules:

2.9. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, at least ten days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference attended by CONTRACTOR, ENGINEER and others as appropriate will be held to review for acceptability to ENGINEER as provided below the schedules submitted in accordance with paragraph 2.6. CONTRACTOR shall have an additional ten days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. No progress payment shall be made to CONTRACTOR until the schedules are submitted to and acceptable to ENGINEER as provided below. The progress schedule will be acceptable to ENGINEER as providing an orderly progression of the Work to completion within any specified Milestones and the Contract Times, but such acceptance will neither impose on ENGINEER responsibility for the sequencing, scheduling or progress of the Work nor with or relieve CONTRACTOR interfere from CONTRACTOR's responsibility therefor. CONTRACTOR's schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submissions will be acceptable to ENGINEER as providing a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals. CONTRACTOR's schedule of values will be acceptable to ENGINEER as to form and substance.

ARTICLE 3- CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE

Intent:

3.1. The Contract Documents comprise the entire agreement between OWNER and CONTRACTOR concerning the Work. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is called for by one is as binding as if called for by all. The Contract Documents will be construed in accordance with the law of the place of the Project.

Any provisions of the Contract Documents related to conditions of payment or performance of the Work by the Contractor may be waived by the Owner. Nothing in these conditions or any other Contract Documents shall be deemed to give any rights or remedies to any person, other than the Contractor or the Owner (or as otherwise may be required by statutory law). There are no intended third party beneficiaries of the Contract Documents

3.2. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any Work, materials or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Document or from prevailing custom or trade usage as being required to produce the intended result will be furnished and performed whether or not specifically called for. When words or phrases which have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used to describe Work, materials or equipment, such words or phrases shall be interpreted in accordance with that meaning. Clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents shall be issued by ENGINEER as provided in paragraph 9.4.

3.3 Reference to Standards and Specifications of Technical Societies; Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies:

3.3.1. Reference to standards, specifications, manuals or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to the Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or, on the Effective Date of Agreement if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.

If, during the performance of the Work, 3.3.2. CONTRACTOR discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity or discrepancies within the Contract Documents or between the Contract Documents and any provision of any such Law or Regulation applicable to the performance of the Work or of any such standard, specification, manual or code or of any instruction of any Supplier referred to in paragraph 6.5, CONTRACTOR shall report it to the ENGINEER in writing at once, and, CONTRACTOR shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as authorized by paragraph 6.23) until an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents has been issued by one of the methods indicated in paragraph 3.5 or 3.6; provided, however, that CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to OWNER or ENGINEER for failure to report any such conflict, error, ambiguity or discrepancy unless CONTRACTOR knew or reasonably should have known thereof.

3.3.3. Except as otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents or as may be provided by amendment or supplement thereto issued by one of the methods indicated in paragraph 3.5 or 3.6, the provisions of the Contract Documents shall take precedence in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity or discrepancy between provisions of the Contract Documents and:

3.3.3.1. the provisions of any such standard, specification, manual, code or instruction (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents): or

3.3.3.2. the provisions of any such Law or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation). No provision of any such standard, specification, manual, code or instruction shall be effective to change the duties and responsibilities of OWNER, CONTRACTOR, or ENGINEER, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents, nor shall it be effective to assign to OWNER, ENGINEER or any of ENGINEER's Consultants, agents or employees any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of paragraph 9.13 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.

3.4. Whenever in the Contract Documents the terms "as ordered," "as directed," "as required," "as allowed," "as approved," or terms of like effect or import are used, or the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper" or satisfactory" or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe a requirement, direction, review or judgment of ENGINEER as to the Work, it is intended that such requirement, direction, review or judgment will be solely to evaluate, in general, the completed Work for compliance with the requirements of and information in the Contract Documents and conformance with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective shall not be effective to assign to ENGINEER any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraph 9.13 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.

Amending and Supplementary Contract Documents:

3.5. The Contract Documents may be amended to provide for additions, deletions and revisions in the Work or to modify the terms and conditions thereof in one or more of the following ways:

3.5.1. a formal Written Amendment.

3.5.2. a Change Order (pursuant to paragraph 10.4), or

3.5.3. a Work Change Directive (pursuant to paragraph 10.1).

3.6 In addition, the requirements of the Contract Documents may be supplemented, and minor variations and deviations in the Work may be authorized, in one or more of the following ways:

3.6.1. a Field Order (pursuant to paragraph 9.5),

3.6.2. ENGINEER's approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample (pursuant to paragraphs 6.26 and 6.27), or

3.6.3. ENGINEER's written interpretation or clarification (pursuant to paragraph 9.4).

Reuse of Documents:

3.7 CONTRACTOR, and any Subcontractor or Supplier or other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with OWNER (i)shall not have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Bid No. 1819-Eng-4 October 20, 2018

ENGINEER or ENGINEER's Consultant, and (ii)shall not reuse any of such drawings, Specifications, other documents or copies on extensions of the Project or any other project without the written consent of OWNER and ENGINEER and specific verification or adaptation by ENGINEER.

ARTICLE 4- AVAILABILITY OF LANDS: SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS: REFERENCE POINTS

Availability of Lands:

4.1. OWNER shall furnish, as indicated in the Contract Documents, the lands upon which the Work is to be performed, rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands which are designated for the use of CONTRACTOR. Upon reasonable written request, OWNER shall furnish CONTRACTOR with a correct statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which the Work is to be performed and OWNER's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations. OWNER shall identify any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of lands so furnished with which CONTRACTOR will have to comply in performing the Work. Easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities will be obtained and paid for by OWNER, unless otherwise provided in the Contract of Documents. If CONTRACTOR and OWNER are unable to agree on entitlement to or the amount of extent of any adjustments in the Contract Price or the Contract Times as a result in any delay in OWNER's furnishing these lands, right-of-ways or easements. CONTRACTOR may make a claim therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12. CONTRACTOR shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage materials and equipment.

4.2. Subsurface and Physical Conditions

4.2.1. *Reports and Drawings:* Reference is made to the Supplementary Conditions for identification of:

4.2.1.1. Subsurface Conditions: Those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the site that have been utilized by ENGINEER in preparing the Contract Documents; and

4.2.1.2. *Physical Conditions*: Those drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the site (except Underground Facilities) that have been utilized by ENGINEER in preparing the Contract Documents.

4.2.2. Limited Reliance by CONTRACTOR Authorized: Technical Data: CONTRACTOR may rely upon the general accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such "technical data," is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for such reliance on such "technical data" CONTRACTOR may not rely upon or make any claim against OWNER, ENGINEER, or any of ENGINEER's Consultants with respect to: 4.2.2.1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for CONTRACTOR's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by CONTRACTOR and safely precautions and programs incident thereto, or

4.2.2.2. other data, interpretations, opinions and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings, or

4.2.2.3 any CONTRACTOR interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such data, interpretation, opinions or information.

4.2.3. Notice of Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions: If CONTRACTOR believes that any subsurface or physical condition at or contiguous to the site that is uncovered or revealed either:

4.2.3.1. is of such nature as to establish that any "technical data" on which CONTRACTOR is entitled to rely on as provided in paragraphs 4.2.1 and 4.2.2 is materially inaccurate, or

4.2.3.2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Contract Documents, or

4.2.3.3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or

4.2.3.4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents; then

CONTRACTOR shall promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as permitted in paragraph 6.23), notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing about such condition. CONTRACTOR shall not further disturb such conditions or perform any Work in connection therewith (except as aforesaid) until receipt of written order to do so.

4.24 ENGINEER's Review: ENGINEER will promptly review the pertinent conditions, determine the necessity of OWNER's obtaining additional exploration or tests with respect, thereto and advise OWNER in writing (with a copy to CONTRACTOR) of ENGINEER's findings and conclusions.

4.2.5 Possible Contract Documents Change: If ENGINEER concludes that a change in the Contract Documents is required as a result of a condition that meets one or more of the categories in paragraph 4.2.3. a Work Change Directive or a Change Order will be issued as provided in Article 10 to reflect and document the consequences of such change.

4.26 Possible Price and Times Adjustments: An equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or in the Contract Times, or both, will be allowed to the extent that the existence of such uncovered or revealed condition causes an increase or decrease in CONTRACTOR's cost of, or time required for performance of, the Work: subject, however, to the following:

4.2.6.1. such conditions must meet any one or more of the categories described in paragraphs 4.2.3.1 through 4.2.3.4, inclusive;

4.2.6.2. a change in the Contract Documents pursuant to paragraph 4.2.5. will not be an automatic authorization of nor a condition precedent to entitlement to any such adjustment;

4.2.6.3. with any respect to Work that is paid for on a Unit Price Basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of paragraphs 9.10 and 11.9; and

4.2.6.4. CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Times if;

4.2.6.4.1. CONTRACTOR knew of the existence of such conditions at the time CONTRACTOR made a final commitment to OWNER in respect of Contract Price and Contract Times by submission of a bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract; or

4.2.6.4.2. the existence of such condition could reasonably have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test or study of the site and contiguous area required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for CONTRACTOR prior to CONTRACTOR's making such final commitment; or

4.2.6.4.3. CONTRACTOR failed to give the written notice within the time and as required by paragraph 4.2.3.

If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or as to the amount or length of any such equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, a claim may be made therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12. However, OWNER, ENGINEER and ENGINEER's Consultant for any such claims, costs, losses or damages sustained by CONTRACTOR on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

4.3. Physical Conditions- Underground Facilities:

4.3.1. Shown or Indicated: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the site is based on information and data furnished to OWNER or ENGINEER by the owners of such Underground Facilities or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions:

4.3.1.1. OWNER and ENGINEER shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data; and

4.3.1.2. The cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price and CONTRACTOR shall have full responsibility for: (i) reviewing and checking all such information and data, (ii) locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, (iii) coordination of the Work with the owners of such Underground Facilities during construction, and (iv) the safety and protection for all such Underground Facilities as

provided in paragraph 6.20 and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.

4.3.2. Not Shown or Indicated: If an Underground Facility is uncovered or revealed at or contiguous to the site which was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by paragraph 6.23), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to OWNER and ENGINEER. ENGINEER will promptly review the Underground Facility and determine the extent, if any, to which a change is required in the Contract Documents to reflect and document the consequences of the existence of the underground Facility. If ENGINEER concluded that a change in the Contract Documents is required, a Work Change Directive or a Change Order will be issued as provided in Article 10 to reflect and document such consequences. During such time, CONTRACTOR shall be fully responsible for the safety and protection of the Underground Facility as provided in paragraph 6.20. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, to the extent that they are attributable to the existence of any Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents and that CONTRACTOR did not know of or could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of or to have anticipated. If OWNER, ENGINEER and ENGINEER's Consultants shall not be liable to CONTRACTOR for any claims, costs, losses or damages incurred or sustained by CONTRACTOR on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

Reference Points:

4.4 OWNER shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in ENGINEER's judgment are necessary to enable CONTRACTOR to proceed with the Work. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior approval of OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall report to ENGINEER whenever any reference point is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points by professionally qualified personnel.

4.5. Asbestos, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste or Radioactive Material:

4.5.1. OWNER shall be responsible for any Asbestos, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste or Radioactive Material uncovered or revealed at the site which was not shown or indicated in Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work and which may present a substantial danger to persons or property exposed thereto in connection with the Work at the site. OWNER shall not be responsible for any such materials brought to the site by CONTRACTOR, Subcontractor, Suppliers or anyone else for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible.

4.5.2. CONTRACTOR shall immediately: (i)stop all Work in connection with such hazardous condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by paragraph 6.23), and (ii)notify OWNER and ENGINEER (and thereafter confirm such in writing). OWNER shall promptly consult with ENGINEER concerning the necessity for

OWNER to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such hazardous condition or take a corrective action, if any, CONTRACTOR shall not be required to resume Work in connection with such hazardous condition or in any such affected area until after OWNER has obtained any required permits related thereto and delivered to CONTRACTOR special written notice: (i)specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work, or (ii) specifying any such special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR cannot agree as to entitlement to or to the amount or extent of an adjustment, if any, in Contract Price or Contract Times as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which work is agreed by CONTRACTOR to be resumed, either party may make a claim therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12.

4.5.3. If after receipt of such special written notice CONTRACTOR does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such work under such special conditions, then OWNER may order such portion of the Work that is in connection with such hazardous condition or in such affected area to be deleted form the Work. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR cannot agree as to entitlement to or the amount or extent of an adjustment, if any, in Contract Price or Contract Times as a result of deleting such portion of the Work, then either party may make a claim therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12. OWNER may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by OWNER's own forces or others in accordance with Article 7.

4.5.4. The provisions of paragraph 4.2 and 4.3 are not intended to apply to Asbestos, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste or Radioactive Material uncovered or revealed at the site.

ARTICLE 5- BONDS AND INSURANCE

Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds:

CONTRACTOR shall furnish Performance and 5.1. Payment Bonds, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price as security for the faithful performance and payment of all CONTRACTOR's obligations under the Contract Documents. These Bonds shall remain in effect at least until one year after the date of final payment becomes due, except as provided otherwise by Law or Regulations or by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall also furnish such other Bonds as are required by the Supplementary Conditions. All Bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract Documents except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by such sureties as are named in the current list of "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (amended) by the Audit Staff, Bureau of Government Financial Operations, US Treasury Department. All Bonds signed by an agent must be accompanied by a certified copy of such agent's authority to act.

5.2. If the surety on any Bond furnished by CONTRACTOR is declared a bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in any state where any part of the Project is located or it ceases to meet the requirements of paragraph 5.1, CONTRACTOR shall within ten days thereafter substitute another Bond and surety, both of which must be acceptable to OWNER.

5.3. Licensed Sureties and Insurers; Certificates of Insurance:

5.3.1. All Bonds and insurance required by Contract Documents to be purchased and maintained by OWNER or CONTRACTOR shall be obtained from surety or insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue Bonds or insurance policies for the limits and coverages so required. Such surety and insurance companies shall also meet such additional requirements and qualifications as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

5.3.2. CONTRACTOR shall deliver to OWNER, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by OWNER or any other additional insured) which CONTRACTOR with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence requested by CONTRACTOR or any other additional insured) which OWNER is required to purchase and maintain in accordance with paragraph 5.6 and 5.7 hereof.

CONTRACTOR's Liability Insurance:

5.4. CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain such liability and other insurance as is appropriate for the Work being performed and furnished and as will provide protection from claims set forth below which may arise out of or result from CONTRACTOR's performance and furnishing of the Work and CONTRACTOR's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed or furnished by CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them liable:

5.4.1. claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits and other similar employee benefit acts;

5.4.2. claims of damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of CONTRACTOR's employees;

5.4.3. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than CONTRACTOR's employees;

5.4.4. claims for damages insured by customary personal injury liability coverage which are sustained: (i) by any person as a result of an offense directly or indirectly related to the employment of such person by CONTRACTOR, or (ii) by any other person for any other reason;

5.4.5. claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom; and

5.4.6. claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicle.

The policies of insurance so required by this paragraph 5.4 to be purchased and maintained shall:

5.4.7. with respect to insurance required by paragraphs 5.4.3 through 5.4.6 inclusive, include as additional insureds (subject to any customary exclusion in respect of professional liability) OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants and other persons or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, all of whom shall be listed as additional insureds, and include coverage for the respective officers and employees of all such additional insureds:

5.4.8. include the specific coverage and be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;

5.4.9 include completed operations insurance;

5.4.10. include contractual liability insurance covering CONTRACTOR's indemnity obligations under paragraphs 6.12, 6.16, and 6.31 through 6.33;

5.4.11. contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed or renewal refused until at least thirty days prior written notice has been given to OWNER and CONTRACTOR and to each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued (and the certificates of insurance furnished by the CONTRACTOR pursuant to paragraph 5.3.2 will so provide);

5.4.12. remain in effect at least until final payment and at all times thereafter when CONTRACTOR may be correcting, removing or replacing *defective* Work in accordance with paragraph 13.12; and

5.4.13. with respect to completed operations insurance, and any insurance coverage written on a claims-made basis, remain in effect for at least two years after final payment (and CONTRACTOR shall furnish OWNER and each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued evidence satisfactory to OWNER and any such additional insured of continuation of such insurance at final payment and one year thereafter).

OWNER's Liability Insurance:

5.5. In addition to the insurance required to be provided by CONTRACTOR under paragraph 5.4, OWNER may maintain (but is not required to maintain), at OWNER's expense OWNER's own liability insurance as will protect OWNER against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.

Property Insurance:

5.6. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, OWNER shall purchase and maintain property insurance upon the Work at the site in the amount of the full replacement cost thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations) This insurance shall:

5.6.1. include the interests of OWNER, CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, ENGINEERS, ENGINEER's Consultants and other persons or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions;

5.6.2. be written on a Builder's Risk "all -risk" or open peril or special causes of loss of policy form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework and Work in transit and shall insure against at least the following perils fire, lightning, extended coverage, theft, vandalism and malicious mischief, earthquake, collapse, debris removal, demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations, water damage, and such other perils as may be specifically required by the Supplementary Conditions;

5.6.3. include expenses incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers and architects);

5.6.4. cover materials and equipment stored at the site or another location that was agreed to in writing by OWNER prior to being incorporated in the Work, provided that such materials and equipment have been included in an Application for Payment recommended by ENGINEER; and

5.6.5. be maintained in effect until final payment is made unless otherwise agreed to in writing by OWNER, CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER with thirty days written notice to each additional insured to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued.

5.7 OWNER shall purchase and maintain such boiler and machinery or additional property insurance as may be required by the Supplementary Conditions or Laws and Regulations which will include the interests of OWNER, CONTRACTOR, Subcontractor, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants and any other person or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, each of whom is deemed to have an insurable interest and shall be listed as an insured or additional insured.

5.8. All the policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained by OWNER in accordance with paragraphs 5.6 and 5.7 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least thirty days' prior written notice has been given to OWNER and CONTRACTOR and to each other additional insured to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued and will contain waiver provisions in accordance with paragraph 5.11.

5.9. OWNER shall not be responsible for purchasing and maintaining any property insurance to protect the interests of CONTRACTOR, Subcontractor or others in the Work to the extent of any deductible amounts that are identified in the Supplementary Conditions. The risk of loss within such identified deductible amounts will be borne by Contractor, Subcontractor, or others suffering any such loss and if any of them wishes property insurance coverage within the limits of such amounts, each may purchase and maintain it at the purchaser's expense.

5.10. If CONTRACTOR requests in writing that other special insurance be included in the property insurance policies provided under paragraphs 5.6 or 5.7, OWNER shall,

if possible include such insurance, and the cost thereof will be charged to CONTRACTOR by appropriate Change Order or Written Amendment. Prior to commencement of the Work at the site, OWNER shall in writing advise CONTRACTOR whether or not such insurance has been procured by OWNER.

5.11 Waiver of Rights

- OWNER and CONTRACTOR intend that all 5.11.1. policies purchased in accordance with paragraphs 5.6 and 5.7 will protect OWNER, CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants and all other persons or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or additional insureds in such policies and will provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils covered thereby. All such policies shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no right of recovery against any of the insureds or additional insureds thereunder. CONTRACTOR waives all rights against OWNER and its commissioners, attorneys, officers, directors, employees and agents for all losses and damages caused by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waives all such rights against Subcontractor, ENGINEER. ENGINEER's Consultants and all other persons or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or additional insureds under such policies for losses and damages so caused. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by OWNER as trustee or otherwise payable under any policy issued.
- 5.11.2. In addition, CONTRACTOR agrees and acknowledges that it has waived and does hereby waive any right to recover from OWNER, its employees, agents, commissioners, and attorneys any consequential, incidental, supplemental or any other damages (other than compensation due under the terms of this agreement), including, but not limited to, any damages for loss of profits or interruption of business or any other matter.

Receipt of Application of Insurance Proceeds:

5.12. Any insured loss under the policies of insurance required by paragraphs 5.6 and 5.7 will be adjusted with OWNER and made payable to OWNER as fiduciary for the insureds, as their interests may appear, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause and of paragraph 5.13. OWNER shall deposit in a separate account any money so received, and shall distribute it in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no special agreement is reached the damaged Work shall be repaired or replaced, the moneys so received applied on account thereof and the Work and the cost thereof covered by an appropriate Change Order or Written Amendment.

5.13. OWNER as fiduciary shall have power to adjust and settle any loss with the insurers unless one of the parties in interest shall object in writing within fifteen days after the

occurrence of loss to OWNER's exercise of this power. If such objection be made, OWNER as fiduciary shall make settlement with insurers in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no such agreement among the parties in interest is reached, OWNER as fiduciary shall adjust and settle the loss with the insurers and, if required in writing by any party in interest, OWNER as fiduciary shall give bond for proper performance of such duties.

Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace:

5.14. If either party (OWNER or CONTRACTOR) has any objection to the coverage afforded by or other provisions of the Bonds or insurance required to be purchased and maintained by the other party in accordance with Article 5 on the basis of non-conformance with the Contract Documents, the objecting party shall so notify the other party in writing within ten days after receipt of the certificates (or other evidence requested) required by paragraph 2.7. OWNER and CONTRACTOR shall each provide to the other such additional information in respect of insurance provided as others may reasonably request. If either party does not purchase or maintain all of the Bonds and insurance required of such party by the Contract Documents, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, the other party may elect to obtain equivalent Bonds or insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and a Change Order shall be issued to adjust the Contract Price accordingly.

Partial Utilization- Property Insurance:

5.15. If OWNER finds it necessary to occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, such use or occupancy may be accomplished in accordance with paragraph 14.10; provided that no such use or occupancy shall commence before the insurers providing the property insurance have acknowledged notice thereof and in writing effected any changes in coverage necessitated thereby. The insurers providing the property insurance shall consent by endorsement on the policy or policies, but the property insurance shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy.

ARTICLE 6- CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

Supervision and Superintendent:

6.1. CONTRACTOR shall supervise, inspect and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequence and procedures of construction, but CONTRACTOR shall not be responsible for the negligence of others in the design or specification of a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction which is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible to see that the completed Work complies accurately with the Contract Documents.

6.2. CONTRACTOR shall keep on the Work at all times during its progress a competent resident superintendent, who

shall not be replaced without written notice to OWNER and ENGINEER except under extraordinary circumstances. The superintendent will be CONTRACTOR's representative at the site and shall have authority to act on behalf of CONTRACTOR. All communications to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to CONTRACTOR.

Labor, Materials and Equipment:

6.3. CONTRACTOR shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey, lay out and construct the Work as required by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the site. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise indicated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the site shall be performed during regular working hours and CONTRACTOR will not permit overtime work or performance of Work on Saturday, Sunday or any legal holiday without OWNER's written consent given after prior written notice to ENGINEER.

6.4 Unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements, CONTRACTOR shall furnish and assume full responsibility for all materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the furnishing, performance, testing, start-up and completion of the Work.

6.5. All materials and equipment shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All warranties and guarantees specifically called for by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of the OWNER. If required by ENGINEER, CONTRACTOR shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment. All materials and equipment shall be applied, installed, connected, erected, used, cleaned and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents.

Progress Schedule:

6.6. CONTRACTOR shall adhere to the progress schedule established in accordance with paragraph 2.9 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below:

6.6.1. CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENGINEER for acceptance (to the extent indicated in paragraph 2.9) proposed adjustments in the progress schedule that will not change the Contract Times (or Milestones). Such adjustments will conform generally to the progress schedule then in effect and additionally will comply with any provisions of the General Requirements applicable thereto.

6.6.2. Proposed adjustments in the progress schedule that will change the Contract Times (or Milestones) shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements of paragraph 12.1. Such adjustments may only be made by a Change Order or Written Amendment in accordance with Article 12.

6.7 Substitutes and "Or-Equal" Items:

6.7.1. Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using

the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, the specification or description is intended to establish the type, function and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent or "or-equal" item or no substitution is permitted, other items of material or equipment or material or equipment of other Suppliers may be accepted by ENGINEER under the following circumstances:

6.7.1.1. "Or-Equal": If in ENGINEER's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by CONTRACTOR is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, it may be considered by ENGINEER as an "or-equal" item, in which case review and approval of the proposed item may, in ENGINEER's sole discretion, be accomplished without compliance with some or all of the requirements for acceptance of proposed substitute items.

6.7.1.2. Substitute Items: If in ENGINEER's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by CONTRACTOR does not qualify as an "or-equal" item under subparagraph 6.7.1.1, it will be considered a proposed substitute item. CONTRACTOR shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow ENGINEER to determine that the item of material or equipment proposed is essentially equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. The procedure for review by the ENGINEER will include the following as supplemented in the General Requirements and as ENGINEER may decide its appropriate under the circumstances. Requests for review of proposed substitute items of material or equipment will not be accepted by ENGINEER from anyone other than CONTRACTOR. If CONTRACTOR wishes to furnish or use a substitute item of material or equipment, CONTRACTOR shall first make written application to ENGINEER for acceptance thereof, certifying will perform that the proposed substitute adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design, be similar in substance to that specified and be suited to the same use as specified. The application will state the extent, if any, to which the evaluation and acceptance of the substitute will prejudice CONTRACTOR's achievement of Substantial Completion on time, whether or not acceptance of the substitute for use in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with the OWNER for work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute and whether or not incorporation or use of the substitute in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty. All variations of the proposed substitute from that specified will be identified in the application and available maintenance, repair and replacement service will be indicated. The application will also contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from acceptance of such substitute, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by the resulting change, all of which will be considered by ENGINEER in evaluating the proposed substitute. ENGINEER may require CONTRACTOR to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute.

6.7.1.3. CONTRACTOR's Expense: All data to be provided by CONTRACTOR in support of any proposed "or-equal" or substitute items will be CONTRACTOR's expense.

6.7.2. Substitute Construction Methods or Procedures: If a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction acceptable to ENGINEER. CONTRACTOR shall submit sufficient information to allow ENGINEER, in ENGINEER's sole discretion, to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that expressly called for by the Contract Documents. The procedure for review by ENGINEER will be similar to that provided in subparagraph 6.7.1.2.

6.7.3. ENGINEER's Evaluation: ENGINEER will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposal or submittal made pursuant to paragraphs 6.7.1.2. and 6.7.2. ENGINEER will be sole judge of acceptability. No "or-equal" or substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized without ENGINEER's prior written acceptance which will be evidenced by either a Change Order or an approved Shop Drawing. OWNER may require CONTRACTOR to furnish at CONTRACTOR's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any "or-equal" or substitutes. ENGINEER will record time required by ENGINEER and ENGINEER's Consultant in evaluating proposed or submitted by CONTRACTOR pursuant to paragraphs 6.7.1.2 and 6.7.2 and in making changes in the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with OWNER for work on the Project) occasioned thereby. Whether or not ENGINEER accepts a substitute item so proposed or submitted by CONTRACTOR. CONTRACTOR shall reimburse OWNER for the charges of ENGINEER and ENGINEER's consultants for evaluating each such proposed item.

Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others:

6.8.1. CONTRACTOR shall not employ any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization (including those acceptable to OWNER and ENGINEER as indicated in paragraph 6.8.2), whether initially or as a substitute, against whom OWNER or ENGINEER may have reasonable objection. CONTRACTOR shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization to furnish or perform any of the Work against whom CONTRACTOR has reasonable objection.

6.8.2. If the Supplementary Conditions require the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers or other persons or organizations (including those who are to furnish the principal items of materials or equipment) to be submitted to OWNER in advance of the specified date prior to the Effective Date of Agreement for acceptance by OWNER and ENGINEER, and if CONTRACTOR has submitted a list thereof in accordance with the Supplementary Conditions, OWNER's or ENGINEER's acceptance (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto by the date indicated for acceptance or objection in the bidding documents or the Contract Documents) of any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization so identified may be revoked on the

basis of reasonable objection after due investigation, in which case CONTRACTOR shall submit an acceptable substitute, the Contract Price will be adjusted by the difference in the cost occasioned by such substitution and an appropriate Change Order will be issued or Written Amendment signed. No acceptance by OWNER or ENGINEER of any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization shall constitute a waiver of any right of OWNER or ENGINEER to reject *defective* Work.

6.9.1. CONTRACTOR shall be fully responsible to OWNER and ENGINEER for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with CONTRACTOR iust as CONTRACTOR responsible is for CONTRACTOR's own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create for the benefit of any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization any contractual relationship between the OWNER or ENGINEER and any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization, nor shall it create any obligation on the part of OWNER or ENGINEER to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other persons or organization except as may otherwise by Laws and Regulations.

6.9.2. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the Work of Subcontractors. Suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with CONTRACTOR. CONTRACTOR shall require all Subcontractors, Suppliers, and such other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work to communicate with the ENGINEER through the CONTRACTOR.

6.10. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control CONTRACTOR in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.

6.11. All Work performed for CONTRACTOR by a Subcontractor or Supplier will be pursuant to an appropriate agreement between CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier which specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of OWNER and ENGINEER. Whenever any such agreement is with a Subcontractor or Supplier who is listed as an additional insured on the property insurance provided in paragraph 5.6 or 5.7, the agreement between the CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier will contain certain provisions whereby the Subcontractor or Supplier waives all rights against the OWNER, CONTRACTOR, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants and all other additional insureds for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of or resulting from any of the perils covered by such policies and other property insurance applicable to the Work. If the insurers on any such policies require a separate waiver forms to be signed by any Subcontractor or Supplier, CONTRACTOR will obtain the same.

Patent Fees and Royalties:

6.12. CONTRACTOR shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process, product or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if to the actual knowledge of OWNER or ENGINEER its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by OWNER in the Contract Documents. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants and the officers, directors, employees, agents and other consultants of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses and damages

Permits:

6.13. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, CONTRACTOR shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. OWNER shall assist CONTRACTOR, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. CONTRACTOR shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work, which are applicable at the time of opening Bids, or, if there are no Bids, on the Effective Date of the Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall pay all charges of utility owners for connection to the Work, and OWNER shall pay all charges of such utility owners for capital costs related thereto such as plant investment fees.

Laws and Regulations:

6.14.1. CONTRACTOR shall give all notices and comply with all the Laws and Regulations applicable to furnishing and performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, neither OWNER nor ENGINEER shall be responsible for monitoring CONTRACTOR's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.

6.14.2. If CONTRACTOR performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall bear all claims, costs, losses and damages caused by, arising out of or resulting therefrom; however, it shall not be CONTRACTOR's primary responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings are in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this shall not relieve CONTRACTOR of CONTRACTOR's obligations under paragraph 3.3.2.

Taxes:

6.15. CONTRACTOR shall pay all sales, consumer, use and other similar taxes required to be paid by CONTRACTOR in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

Use of Premises:

6.16. CONTRACTOR shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment and the operation of workers to the site and land and areas identified in and permitted by the Contract Documents and other land areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, rights-of-way, permits and easements, and shall not

arising out of or resulting from any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

unreasonably encumber the premises with construction or other materials or eauipment equipment. CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof or any adjacent land or areas, resulting from the performance of the Work. Should any claim be made by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work. CONTRACTOR shall promptly settle with such other party by negotiation or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law. CONTRACTOR shall, to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, indemnify and hold harmless OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultant and anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them from and against all claims, cost, losses and damages arising out of or resulting from any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against OWNER, ENGINEER or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused by or based upon CONTRACTOR's performance of the Work.

6.17. During the progress of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall keep the premises free from accumulation of waste materials, rubbish and other debris resulting from the Work. At the completion of the Work CONTRACTOR shall remove all waste materials, rubbish and debris from and about the premises as well as all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery and surplus materials. CONTRACTOR shall leave the site clean and ready for occupancy by OWNER at Substantial Completion of the Work. Contractor shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.

6.18. CONTRACTOR shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall CONTRACTOR subject any part of the WORK or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.

Record Documents:

6.19 CONTRACTOR shall maintain in a safe place at the site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Written Amendments, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders and written interpretations and clarifications (issued pursuant to paragraph 9.4) in good order and annotated to show all changes made during construction. These record documents together with all approved Samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings will be available to ENGINEER for reference. Upon completion of

County Road 162 (from US 231 to SR 71) FDOT SCOP Project #438357-1-54-01

the Work, these record documents, Samples and Shop Drawings will be delivered to ENGINEER for OWNER.

Safety and Protection:

6.20 CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. CONTRACTOR shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of and shall provide necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:

6.20.1. all persons on the Work site or who may be affected by the Work;

6.20.2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the site; and

6.20.3. other property at the site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of construction.

CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction for safety of persons or property or to protect them from damage, injury or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. CONTRACTOR shall notify owners of adjacent property and of Underground Facilities and utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation and replacement of their property. All damage, injury or loss to any property referred to in paragraph 6.20.2 or 6.20.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, Supplier or any other person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by CONTRACTOR (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of OWNER or ENGINEER or ENGINEER's Consultant or anyone employed by any of them or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault of negligence by CONTRACTOR or any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization directly or indirectly employed by them). CONTRACTOR's duties and responsibilities for safety and for protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and ENGINEER has issued a notice to OWNER and CONTRACTOR is accordance with paragraph 14.13 that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).

Safety Representative:

6.21. CONTRACTOR shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.

Hazard Communication Program:

6.22. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets

or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

Emergencies:

6.23. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the site or adjacent thereto, CONTRACTOR, without special instruction or authorization from OWNER or ENGINEER, is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss. CONTRACTOR shall give ENGINEER prompt written notice if CONTRACTOR believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by CONTRACTOR in response to such emergency, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued to document the consequences of such action.

6.24 Shop Drawings and Samples:

6.24.1. CONTRACTOR shall submit Shop Drawings to ENGINEER for review and approval in accordance with the accepted schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals (see paragraph 2.9). All submittals will be identified as ENGINEER may require and in the number of copies specified in the General Requirements. The data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance, and design criteria, materials and equipment CONTRACTOR proposes to provide and enable ENGINEER to review the information for the limited purposes required by paragraph 6.26.

6.24.2. CONTRACTOR shall also submit Samples to ENGINEER for review and approval in accordance with said accepted schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals. Each Sample will be identified clearly as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers and the use for which intended and otherwise as ENGINEER may require to enable ENGINEER to review the submittal for limited purposes required by paragraph 6.26. The numbers of each Sample to be submitted will be as specified in the Specifications.

6.25. Submittal Procedures:

6.25.1. Before submitting each Shop Drawing or Sample, CONTRACTOR shall have determined and verified:

6.25.1.1. all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers and similar information with respect thereto,

6.25.1.2. all materials with respect to intended use fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work, and

6.25.1.3. all information relative to CONTRACTOR's sole responsibilities in respect of means, methods, techniques, sequences, and

procedures of construction and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.

CONTRACTOR shall also have reviewed and coordinated each Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Sample and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents.

6.25.2. Each submittal will bear a stamp or specific written indication that CONTRACTOR has satisfied CONTRACTOR's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to CONTRACTOR's review and approval of that submittal.

6.25.3. At the time of each submission, CONTRACTOR shall give ENGINEER specific written notice of such variations, if any, that the Shop Drawings or Sample submitted may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents, such notice to be in a written communication separate from submittal; and, in addition, shall cause a specific notation to be made on each Shop Drawing and Sample submitted to ENGINEER for review and approval of each variation.

6.26. ENGINEER will review and approve Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals accepted by ENGINEER as required by paragraph 2.9. ENGINEER's review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the submittals will, after installation or incorporation in the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. ENGINEER's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction (except where a particular means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is specifically and expressly called for by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto. The review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions. CONTRACTOR shall make corrections required by ENGINEER, and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit as required new Samples for review and approval. CONTRACTOR shall direct specific attention in writing and revisions other than the correction called for by ENGINEER

on previous submittals.

6.27. ENGINEER's review and approval of Shop Drawings or Samples shall not relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless CONTRACTOR has in writing called ENGINEER's attention to each such variation at the time of submission as required by paragraph 6.25.3 and ENGINEER has given notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample approval; nor will any approval by ENGINEER relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for complying with the requirements of paragraph 6.25.1.

6.28. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submissions accepted by ENGINEER as required by paragraph 2.9, any related Work performed prior to ENGINEER's review and approval of the pertinent submittals will be at the sole expense and responsibility of CONTRACTOR.

Continuing the Work:

6.29. CONTRACTOR shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule during all disputes or disagreements with OWNER. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as permitted by paragraph 15.5 or as OWNER and CONTRACTOR may otherwise agree in writing.

6.30. CONTRACTOR's General Warranty and Guarantee:

6.30.1. CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees to OWNER, ENGINEER and ENGINEER's Consultant that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be *defective*. CONTRACTOR's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:

6.30.1.1. abuse, modification, or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors or Suppliers; or

6.30.1.2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.

6.30.2. CONTRACTOR's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of CONTRACTOR's obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:

6.30.2.1. observations by ENGINEER;

6.30.2.2. recommendations of any progress or final payments by ENGINEER;

6.30.2.3. the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion or any payment by OWNER to CONTRACTOR under the Contract Documents;

6.30.2.4. use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by OWNER;

6.30.2.5. any acceptance by OWNER or any failure to do so;

6.30.2.6. any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal or the issuance of a notice of acceptability by ENGINEER pursuant to paragraph 14.13;

6.30.2.7. any inspection, test, or approval by others; or

6.30.2.8. any correction of *defective* Work by OWNER.

Indemnification:

6.31. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold

harmless OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultant and the officers, directors, employees, agents and other consultants of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) caused by, arising out of or resulting from the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss or damage: (i)is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom, and (ii) is caused in whole or in part by any negligent act or omission of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, regardless of whether or not caused in part by any negligence or omission of a person or entity indemnified hereunder or whether liability is imposed upon such indemnified party by Laws and Regulations regardless of negligence of such person or entity.

6.32. In any and all claims against OWNER or ENGINEER or any of their respective consultants, agents, officers, directors or employees by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under paragraph 6.31 shall not be limited in any way by any limitations on the amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable by or for CONTRACTOR or any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts or other employee benefit acts.

6.33. the indemnification obligations of CONTRACTOR under paragraph 6.31 shall not extend to the liability of ENGINEER and ENGINEER's Consultant, officers, directors, employees or agents caused by the professional negligence, errors or omissions of any of them.

Survival of Obligations:

6.34. All representatives, idemnifications, warranties and guarantees made in, required by or given in accordance with the Contract Documents, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract Documents, will survive final payment, completion and acceptance of the Work and termination or completion of the Agreement.

ARTICLE 7- OTHER WORK

Related Work at Site:

7.1. OWNER may perform other work related to the Project at the site by OWNER's own forces, or let other direct contracts therefor which shall contain General Conditions similar to these, or have other work performed by utility owners. If the fact that such other work is to be performed was not noted in the Contract Documents, then: (i)written notice thereof will be given to CONTRACTOR prior to starting any such work, and (ii) CONTRACTOR may make a claim therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12 if CONTRACTOR believes that such performance will involve additional expense to CONTRACTOR or requires

additional time and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof.

7.2. CONTRACTOR shall afford each other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract and each utility owner (and OWNER, if OWNER is performing the additional work with OWNER's employees) proper and safe access to the site and a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work and shall properly connect and coordinate the Work with theirs. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall do all cutting, fitting and patching of the Work that may be required to make its several parts come together properly and integrate with such other work. CONTRACTOR shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating or otherwise altering their work and will only cut or alter their work with the written consent of ENGINEER and the others whose work will be affected. The duties and responsibilities of CONTRACTOR under this paragraph are for the benefit of such utility owners and other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of CONTRACTOR in said direct contracts between OWNER and such utility owners and other contractors.

7.3. If the proper execution or results of any part of CONTRACTOR's Work depends upon work performed by others under this Article 7, CONTRACTOR shall inspect such other work and promptly report to ENGINEER in writing any delays, defects or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of CONTRACTOR's Work. CONTRACTOR's failure so to report will constitute an acceptance of such work as fit and proper for integration with CONTRACTOR's Work except for latent or nonapparent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

Coordination:

7.4. If OWNER contracts with others for the performance of other work on the Project at the site, the following will be set forth in Supplementary Conditions:

7.4.1. the person, firm or corporation who will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various prime contractors will be identified;

7.4.2. the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility will be itemized; and

7.4.3. the extent of such authority and responsibilities will be provided.

Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, OWNER shall have sole authority and responsibility in respect of such coordination.

ARTICLE 8- OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

8.1. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, OWNER shall issue all communications to CONTRACTOR through ENGINEER.

8.2. In case of termination of the employment of ENGINEER, OWNER may (in its sole discretion) appoint a

successor or substitute engineer, whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former ENGINEER.

8.3. OWNER shall furnish the data required of OWNER under the Contract Documents promptly and shall make payments to CONTRACTOR promptly when they are due as provided in paragraphs 14.4 and 14.13.

8.4. OWNER's duties in respect of providing lands and easements and providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in paragraphs 4.1 and 4.4. Paragraph 4.2 refers to OWNER's identifying and making available to CONTRACTOR copies of reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at the site and drawings of physical conditions in existing structures at or contiguous to the site that has been utilized by ENGINEER in preparing the Contract Documents.

8.5. The OWNER shall not supervise, direct or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, CONTRACTOR's means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the furnishing or performance of the Work. OWNER will not be responsible for CONTRACTOR's failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 9- ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

OWNER'S Representative:

9.1. ENGINEER will be OWNER's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of ENGINEER as OWNER's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract Documents and shall not be extended without the consent of OWNER and ENGINEER.

Visits to Site:

9.2 ENGINEER will make visits to the site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as ENGINEER deems necessary in order to observe as an experienced and qualified design professional the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of CONTRACTOR's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, ENGINEER will endeavor for the benefit of OWNER to determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. ENGINEER will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work. ENGINEER's efforts will be directed toward providing for OWNER a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and on-site observations, ENGINEER will keep OWNER informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard OWNER against defective Work. ENGINEER's visits and on-site observations are subject to all the limitations on ENGINEER's authority and responsibility set forth in paragraph 9.13, and particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of ENGINEER's on-site visits or observations of CONTRACTOR's Work ENGINEER will not supervise, direct, control or have authority over or be responsible for CONTRACTOR's means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the furnishing or performance of the Work.

Project Representative:

9.3. If OWNER and ENGINEER agree, ENGINEER will furnish a Resident Project Representative to assist ENGINEER in providing more continuous observation of the Work. The responsibilities and authority and limitations thereon of any such Resident Project Representative and assistants as will be as provided in paragraph 9.13 and in the Supplementary Conditions. If OWNER designates another representative or agent to represent OWNER at the site who is not ENGINEER's Consultant, agent or employee, the responsibilities and authority and limitations thereon of such person will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

Classifications and Interpretations:

9.4. ENGINEER will issue with reasonable promptness such written clarification or interpretations of the requirements of the Contract Documents (in the form of Drawings or otherwise) as ENGINEER may determine necessary, which shall be consistent with the intent of and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents. Such written clarifications and interpretation will be binding on OWNER and CONTRACTOR. IF OWNER or CONTRACTOR believes a written clarification or interpretation justifies and adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and the parties are unable to agree to the amount or extent thereof, if any, OWNER or CONTRACTOR may make a written claim therefor as provided in Article 11 or Article 12.

Authorized Variations in Work:

9.5. ENGINEER may authorize minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. These may be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on the OWNER and also on CONTRACTOR who shall perform the Work involved promptly. If OWNER or CONTRACTOR believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, OWNER or CONTRACTOR may make a written claim therefor as provided in Article 11 or 12.

Rejecting Defective Work:

9.6. ENGINEER will have authority to disapprove or reject Work which ENGINEER believes to be *defective*, or that ENGINEER believes will not produce a completed Project that conforms to the Contract Documents or that will prejudice the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. ENGINEER will also have authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work as provided in paragraph 13.9, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed or completed.

Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments:

9.7. In connection with ENGINEER's authority as to Shop Drawings and Samples, see paragraphs 6.24 through 6.28 inclusive.

9.8. In connection with ENGINEER's authority as to Change Orders, see Articles 10, 11, and 12.

9.9. In connection with ENGINEER's authority as to Applications for Payment, see Article 14.

Determination of Unit Price:

9.10. ENGINEER will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR. ENGINEER will review with preliminary CONTRACTOR the ENGINEER's determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). eon such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). ENGINEER's written decision thereon will be final and binding upon OWNER and CONTRACT, or unless, within ten days after the date of any such decision, either OWNER or CONTRACTOR delivers to other and to ENGINEER written notice of intention to appeal from ENGINEER's decision and: (i) an appeal from ENGINEER's decision is taken within the time limits and in accordance with the procedures set forth in Exhibit GC-A, "Dispute Resolution Agreement," entered into between OWNER and CONTRACTOR pursuant to Article 16, or (ii) if no such Dispute Resolution Agreement has been entered into, a formal proceeding is instituted by the appealing party in a forum of competent jurisdiction to exercise such rights or remedies as the appealing party may have with respect to ENGINEER's decision, unless otherwise agreed in writing by OWNER and CONTRACTOR. Such appeal will not be subject to the procedures of paragraph 9.11.

Decision of Disputes:

9.11. ENGINEER will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder. Claims, disputes and other matters relating to the acceptability of the Work or the interpretation of the requirements of the Contract Documents pertaining to the performance and furnishing of the Work and Claims under Articles 11 and 12 in respect of changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times will be referred initially to ENGINEER in writing with a request for a formal decision in accordance with this paragraph. Written notice of each such claim, dispute or other matter will be delivered by the claimant to ENGINEER and the other party to the Agreement promptly (but in no event later than thirty days) after the start of the occurrence or event giving rise thereto, and written supporting data will be submitted to ENGINEER and the other party within sixty days after the start of such occurrence or event unless ENGINEER allows an additional period of time for the submission of additional or more accurate data in support of such claim, dispute or other matter. The opposing party shall submit any response to ENGINEER and the claimant within thirty days after the receipt of the claimant's last submittal (unless ENGINEER allows additional time). ENGINEER will render a formal decision in writing within thirty days after the receipt of the opposing party's submittal, if any, in accordance with this paragraph. ENGINEER's written decision on such claim, dispute, or other matter will be final and binding upon OWNER and CONTRACTOR unless: (i)an appeal from ENGINEER's decision is taken within the time limits and in accordance with the procedures set forth in EXHIBIT GC-A, "Dispute Resolution Agreement," entered into between OWNER and CONTRACTOR pursuant to Article 16, or (ii) if no such Dispute Resolution Agreement has been entered into, a written notice of intention to appeal from ENGINEER's decision is delivered by OWNER written or CONTRACTOR to the other and to ENGINEER within thirty days after the date of such decision and formal proceeding is instituted by the appealing party in a forum of competent jurisdiction to exercise such rights or remedies as the appealing party may have with respect to such claim, dispute or other matter in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations within sixty days of the date of such decision, unless otherwise agreed in writing by OWNER and CONTRACTOR.

9.12. When functioning as interpreter and judge under paragraphs 9.10 and 9.11. ENGINEER will not show partiality to OWNER or CONTRACTOR and will not be liable in connection with any interpretation or decision rendered in good faith in such capacity. The rendering of a decision by ENGINEER pursuant to paragraphs 9.10 or 9.11 with respect to any such claim, dispute or other matter (except any which have been waived by the making or acceptance of final payment as provided in paragraph 14.16) will be a condition precedent to any exercise by OWNER or CONTRACTOR of such rights or remedies as either may otherwise have under the Contract Documents or by Laws or Regulations in respect of such claim, dispute or other matter pursuant to Article 16.

9.13. Limitations on ENGINEER's Authority and Responsibilities:

9.13.1. Neither ENGINEER's authority or responsibility under this Article 9 or under any other provision of the Contract Documents nor any decision made by ENGINEER in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or undertaking, exercise or performance of any authority or responsibility by ENGINEER shall create, impose or give rise to any duty owed by ENGINEER to CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other person or organization, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.

9.13.2. ENGINEER will not supervise, direct, control or have authority over or be responsible for CONTRACTOR's means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the furnishing or performance of the Work. ENGINEER will not be responsible for CONTRACTOR's failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9.13.3. ENGINEER will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of CONTRACTOR or any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work.

9.13.4. ENGINEER's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds and certificates of inspection, tests and approvals and Other documentation required to be delivered by paragraph 14.12 will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests and approvals that the results certified indicate compliance with, the Contract Documents.

9.13.5. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this paragraph 9.13 shall also apply to ENGINEER's Consultants, Resident Project Representative and assistants.

ARTICLE 10- CHANGES IN THE WORK

10.1. Without invalidating the Agreement and without notice to any surety, OWNER may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions or revisions in the Work. Such additions, deletions or revisions will be authorized by a Written Amendment, a Change Order, or a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, CONTRACTOR shall promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents (except as otherwise specifically provided).

10.2. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree as to the extent, if any, of an adjustment in the Contract Price or an adjustment of the Contract Times that should be allowed as a result of a Work Change Directive, a claim may be made therefor as provided in Article 11 or Article 12.

10.3. CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any Work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified and supplemented as provided in paragraphs 3.5 and 3.6 except in the case of an emergency as provided in paragraph 6.23 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in paragraph 13.9.

10.4. OWNER and CONTRACTOR shall execute appropriate Change Orders recommended by ENGINEER (or Written Amendments) covering:

10.4.1. changes in the Work which are (i) ordered by OWNER pursuant to paragraph 10.1, (ii) required because of acceptance of *defective* Work under paragraph 13.13 or correcting *defective* Work under paragraph 13.14, or (iii) agreed to by parties;

10.4.2. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties; and

10.4.3. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which embody the substance of any written decision rendered by written decision rendered by ENGINEER pursuant to paragraph 9.11;

provided that, in lieu of executing any such Change Order, an appeal may be taken from any such decision in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents and applicable Laws and Regulations, but during any such appeal, CONTRACTOR shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule as provided in paragraph 6.29.

- 10.5. If notice of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times) is required by the provisions of any Bond to be given to a surety, the giving of any such notice will be CONTRACTOR's responsibility, and the amount of each applicable Bond will be adjusted accordingly.
- 10.6. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Article or elsewhere in the Contract or Contract Documents, no Change Order or other modification of the Contract shall be binding upon the Owner unless approved by the Owner's Board of Commissioners in an open public meeting, which approval may be granted or withheld by the Board in the sole discretion of the Board, for any reason.

ARTICLE 11- CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE

11.1. The Contract Price constitutes the total compensation (subject to authorized adjustments) payable to CONTRACTOR for performing the Work. All duties, responsibilities and obligations assigned to or undertaken by CONTRACTOR shall be at CONTRACTOR's expense without change in the Contract Price.

11.2. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order or by a Written Amendment. Any claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall be based on written notice delivered by the party making the claim to the other party and to ENGINEER promptly (but in no event later then thirty days) after the start of the occurrence or event giving rise to the claim and stating the general nature of the claim. Notice of the amount of the claim with the supporting data shall be delivered within sixty days after the start of such occurrence or event (unless ENGINEER allows additional time for the claimant to submit additional or more accurate data in support of the claim) and shall be accompanied by claimants and written statement that the adjustment claimed covers all known amounts to which the claimant is entitled as a result of said occurrence or event. All claims for adjustment in the Contract Price shall be determined by ENGINEER in accordance with paragraph 9.11 if OWNER and CONTRACTOR cannot otherwise agree on the amount involved. No claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price will be valid if not submitted in accordance with this paragraph 11.2.

11.3. The value of any Work by a Change Order or any claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:

11.3.1. where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of paragraphs 11.9.1 through 11.9.3. inclusive); 11.3.2. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with paragraph 11.6.2.);

11.3.3. where the Work is involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and agreement to a lump sum is not reached under paragraph 11.3.2, on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in paragraphs 11.4 and 11.5) plus a CONTRACTOR's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in paragraph 11.6).

Cost of the Work:

11.4 The term Cost of Work means the sums of all costs necessarily incurred and paid by CONTRACTOR in the proper performance of the Work. Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by OWNER, such costs shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall include only those following items and shall not include any of the costs itemized in paragraph 11.5:

11.4.1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of CONTRACTOR in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by OWNER and CONTRACTOR. Such employees shall include without limitations superintendents, foremen and other personnel employees employed full time at the site. Payroll costs for employees not employed full-time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, exercise and payroll taxes, worker's compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work after regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday or legal holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by OWNER.

11.4.2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to CONTRACTOR unless OWNER deposits funds with CONTRACTOR with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to OWNER. All trade discounts, rebates and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to OWNER, and CONTRACTOR shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.

11.4.3. Payments made by CONTRACTOR to the Subcontractors for the Work performed or furnished by Subcontractors. If required by OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to OWNER and CONTRACTOR and shall deliver such bids to OWNER who will then determine, with the advise of ENGINEER, which bids, if any, will be accepted. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work Plus a fee, the Subcontract's Cost of the Work and the fee shall be determined in the same manner as CONTRACTOR's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in paragraphs 11.4, 11.5, 11.6 and 11.7. All subcontracts shall be subject to the other provisions of the Contract Documents insofar as applicable.

11.4.4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work.

11.4.5. Supplemental costs including the following:

11.4.5.1. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel and subsistence expenses of CONTRACTOR's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.

11.4.5.2. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office and temporary facilities at the site and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost less market value of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of CONTRACTOR.

11.4.5.3. Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery and the parts thereof whether rented from CONTRACTOR or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by OWNER with the advice of ENGINEER, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, installation, dismantling and removal thereof- all in accordance with the terms of said rental agreement. The rental of any such equipment, machinery or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.

11.4.5.4. Sales, consumer, use or similar taxes related to the Work, and for which CONTRACTOR is liable, imposed by Laws and Regulations.

11.4.5.5. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.

11.4.5.6. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by CONTRACTOR in connection with the performance and furnishing of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established by OWNER in accordance with paragraph 5.9), provided they have resulted from causes other than the negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them are liable. Such losses shall include settlement made with the written consent and approval of OWNER. No such losses, damages and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining CONTRACTOR's fee. If, however, any such loss or damage requires reconstruction and CONTRACTOR is placed in charge thereof, CONTRACTOR shall be paid for services a fee proportionate to that stated in paragraph 11.6.2.

11.4.5.7 the cost of utilities, fuel and sanitary facilities at the site.

11.4.5.8. Minor expenses such as telegrams, long distance telephone calls, telephone service at the site, expressage and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.

11.4.5.9. Cost of premiums for additional Bonds and insurance required because of changes in the Work.

11.5. The term Cost of Work shall not include any of the following:

11.5.1. Payroll costs and other compensations of CONTRACTOR's officers, executives, principals (of partnership and sole proprietorships), general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks and other personnel employed by CONTRACTOR whether at the site or in CONTRACTOR's principal or a branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in paragraph 11.4.1 or specifically covered by paragraph 11.4.4- all of which are to be considered administrative cost covered by the CONTRACTOR's fee.

11.5.2. Expenses of CONTRACTOR's principal and branch offices other than CONTRACTOR's office at the site.

11.5.3. Any part of CONTRACTOR's capital expenses, including interest on

CONTRACTOR's capital employed for the Work and charges against CONTRACTOR for delinquency.

11.5.4. Cost of premiums for all Bonds and for all insurance or not CONTRACTOR is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain the same (except for the cost of premium covered by subparagraph 11.4.5.9. above).

11.5.5. Costs due to the negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them are liable, including but not limited to, the correction of *defective* Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied and making good any damage to property.

Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in paragraph 11.4.

11.6 The CONTRACTOR's fee allowed to CONTRACTOR for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:

11.6.1. a mutually accepted fixed fee; or

11.6.2. if a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of Work;

11.6.2.1. for costs incurred under paragraphs 11.4.1 and 11.4.2, the CONTRACTOR's fee shall be fifteen percent;

11.6.2.2. for costs incurred under paragraph 11.4.3, the CONTRACTOR's fee shall be five percent;

11.6.2.3. where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of paragraphs 11.4.1, 11.4.2, 11.4.3 and 11.6.2. is that the Subcontractor who actually performs or furnishes the Work, at whatever tier, will be paid a fee of fifteen percent of the costs incurred by such Subcontractor under paragraph 11.4.1 and 11.4.2 and that any higher tier Subcontractor and CONTRACTOR will be paid a fee of five percent of the amount paid to the next lower tier Subcontractor.

11.6.2.4. no fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under paragraphs 11.4.4, 11.4.5 and 11.5;

11.6.2.5. the amount of credit to be allowed by CONTRACTOR to OWNER for any change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in cost plus a deduction in CONTRACTOR's fee by an amount equal to five percent of such net decrease; and

11.6.2.6. when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in CONTRACTOR's fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with paragraph 11.6.2.1. through 11.6.2.5, inclusive.

11.7. Whenever the cost of any Work is to be determined pursuant to paragraphs 11.4 and 11.5, CONTRACTOR will establish and maintain records thereof in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submit in form acceptable to ENGINEER an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

Cash Allowances:

11.8 It is understood that CONTRACTOR has included in the Contract Price all allowance so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be furnished and performed for such sums as may be acceptable to OWNER and ENGINEER. CONTRACTOR agrees that:

11.8.1. the allowance include the cost to CONTRACTOR (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the site, and all applicable taxes; and

11.8.2. CONTRACTOR's costs for unloading and handling on the site, labor, installation costs, overhead, profit and other expenses contemplated for the allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances and no demand for additional payment on account of any of the foregoing will be valid.

Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by issued as recommended by ENGINEER to reflect actual amounts due CONTRACTOR on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

11.9 Unit Price Work:

11.9.1. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the established unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Determination of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR will be made by ENGINEER in accordance with paragraph 9.10.

11.9.2. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by CONTRACTOR to be adequate to cover CONTRACTOR's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.

11.9.3. OWNER or CONTRACTOR may make a claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price in accordance with Article 11 if:

11.9.3.1. the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and

11.9.3.2. there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work; and

11.9.3.3. if CONTRACTOR believes that CONTRACTOR is entitled to an increase in Contract Price as a result of having incurred additional expense or OWNER is entitled to a decrease in Contract Price and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of any increase or decrease.

ARTICLE 12- CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES

12.1. The Contract Times (or Milestones) may only be changed by a Change Order or a Written Amendment. Any claim for an adjustment of the Contract Times (or Milestones) shall be based on written notice delivered by the party making the claim to the other party and to ENGINEER promptly (but in no event later than thirty days) after the occurrence of the event giving rise to the claim and stating the general nature of the claim. Notice of the extent of the claim with supporting data shall be delivered within sixty days after such occurrence (unless ENGINEER allows an additional period of time to ascertain more accurate data in support of the claim) and shall be accompanied by the claimant's written statement that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the claimant has reason to believe it is entitled as a result of the occurrence of said event. All claims for adjustment in the Contract Times (or Milestones) shall be determined by ENGINEER in accordance with paragraph 9.11 if OWNER and CONTRACTOR cannot otherwise agree. No claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times (or Milestones) will be valid if not submitted in accordance with the requirements of this paragraph 12.1.

12.2. All time limits stated in the Contract Documents are the essence of the Agreement.

12.3. Where CONTRACTOR is prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Times (or Milestones) due to delay beyond the control of CONTRACTOR, the Contract Times (or Milestones) will be extended in an amount equal to the time lost due to such delay if a claim is made therefor as provided in paragraph 12.1. Delays beyond the control of CONTRACTOR shall include, but not be limited to, acts or neglect by OWNER, acts or neglect of utility owners or other contractors performing other work as contemplated by Article 7, fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions or acts of God. Delays attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be delays within the control of CONTRACTOR.

12.4. Where CONTRACTOR is prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Times

(or Milestones) due to delay beyond the control of both OWNER and CONTRACTOR, an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones) in an amount equal to the time lost due to such delay shall be CONTRACTOR's sole and exclusive remedy for such delay. in no event shall OWNER be liable to CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other person or organization, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them, for damages arising out of or resulting from (i)delays caused by or within the control of CONTRACTOR, or (ii) delays beyond the control of both parties including but not limited to fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions, acts of God or acts or neglect by utility owners or other contractors performing other work as contemplated by Article 7.

ARTICLE 13- TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

13.1. *Notice of Defects*: Prompt notice of all *defective* Work of which OWNER, or ENGINEER have actual knowledge will be given to CONTRACTOR. All *defective* Work may be rejected, corrected or accepted as provided in this Article 13.

Access to Work:

13.2. OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultant, other representatives and personnel of OWNER, independent testing laboratories and governmental agencies with jurisdictional interests will have access t the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspecting, and testing. CONTRACTOR shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of CONTRACTOR's site safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

Tests and Inspection:

13.3. CONTRACTOR shall give ENGINEER timely notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests or approvals, and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections or tests.

13.4. OWNER shall employ and pay for the services of an independent testing laboratory to perform all inspections, tests, or approvals required by the Contract Documents except:

13.4.1. for inspections, tests or approvals covered by paragraph 134.5 below;

13.4.2. that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections conducted pursuant to paragraph 13.9 below shall be paid as provided in said paragraph 13.9; and

13.4.3. as otherwise specifically provided in the Contract Documents.

13.5. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests or approvals, pay all costs in connection

therewith, and furnish ENGINEER the required certificates of inspection, or approval. Contractor shall also be responsible for arranging and obtaining and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspections, tests or approvals required for OWNER's and ENGINEER's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work, or of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to CONTRACTOR's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.

13.6. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested or approved is covered by CONTRACTOR without written concurrence of ENGINEER, it must, if requested by ENGINEER, be uncovered for observation.

13.7. Uncovering Work as provided in paragraph 13.6 shall be at CONTRACTOR's expense unless CONTRACTOR has given ENGINEER timely notice of CONTRACTOR's intention to cover the same and ENGINEER has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

Uncovering Work:

13.8. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of ENGINEER, it must, if requested by ENGINEER, be uncovered for ENGINEER's observation and replaced at the CONTRACTOR's expense.

13.9. If ENGINEER considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by ENGINEER or inspected or tested by others, CONTRACTOR, at ENGINEER's request shall uncover, expose or otherwise make available for observation, inspection or testing as ENGINEER may require, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material and equipment. If it is found that such Work is defective, CONTRACTOR shall pay all claims, costs, losses and damages caused by, arising out of or resulting from such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection and testing and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all cost of repair or replacement of work of others); and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, and, if the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, may make a claim therefor as provided in Article 11. If, however, such Work is not found to be *defective*, CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones), or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement and reconstruction; and, if the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a claim therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12.

OWNER May Stop the Work:

13.10. If the Work is *defective*, or CONTRACTOR fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to furnish or perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, OWNER may order CONTRACTOR to stop Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of OWNER to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of OWNER to exercise this right for the benefit of CONTRACTOR or any surety or party.

Correction or Removal of Defective Work:

13.11. If required by ENGINEER, CONTRACTOR shall promptly, as directed, either correct all *defective* Work, whether or not fabricated, installed or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by ENGINEER, remove it form the site and replace it with Work that is not *defective*. CONTRACTOR shall pay all claims, costs, losses and damages caused by or resulting from such correction or removal (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others).

13.12. Correction Periods:

13.12.1. If within one year form the date of Substantial Completion or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by Laws or Regulations or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be defective, CONTRACTOR shall promptly, without cost to OWNER and in accordance with OWNER's written instructions: (i) correct such defective Work, or, if it has been rejected by OWNER, remove it from the site and replace it with Work that is not *defective*, and (ii) satisfactorily correct or remove and replace any damage to other Work or the work of others resulting therefrom. If CONTRACTOR does not promptly comply with the terms of such instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cost serious risk of loss or damage, OWNER may have the defective Work corrected or the rejected Work removed and replaced, all claims, costs, losses and damages caused by or resulting from such removal or replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) will be paid by CONTRACTOR.

13.12.2. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications or by Written Amendments.

13.12.3. Where *defective* Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected, removed or replaced under this paragraph 13.12, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.

Acceptance of Defective Work:

13.13. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, OWNER (and, prior to ENGINEER's recommendation of final payment, also ENGINEER) prefers to accept it. OWNER may do so. CONTRACTOR shall pay all claims, costs, losses or damages attributable to OWNER's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by ENGINEER as to reasonableness). If any such acceptance occurs prior to ENGINEER's recommendation of final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work; and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, and, if the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof. OWNER may make a claim therefor as provided in Article 11. If the acceptance occurs after such a recommendation, an appropriate amount will be paid by CONTRACTOR to OWNER.

OWNER May Correct Defective Work:

13.14. If CONTRACTOR fails within a reasonable time after written notice from ENGINEER to correct defective Work or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by ENGINEER in accordance with paragraph 13.11, or if CONTRACTOR fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if CONTRACTOR fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, OWNER may, after seven days' written notice to CONTRACTOR, correct and remedy any such deficiency. In exercising the rights and remedies under this paragraph OWNER shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective and remedial action, OWNER may exclude CONTRACTOR from all or part of the site, take possession of all or part of the site, take possession of all or part of the Work, and suspend CONTRACTOR's services related thereto, take possession of CONTRACTOR's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the site and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the site or for which OWNER has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere. CONTRACTOR shall allow OWNER, OWNER's representatives, agents and employees, OWNER's other contractors and ENGINEER and ENGINEER's Consultants access to the site to enable OWNER to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph. All claims, costs, losses and damages incurred or sustained by OWNER in exercising such rights and remedies will be charged against CONTRACTOR and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work; and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, and, if the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, OWNER may make a claim therefor as provided in Article 11. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal or replacement of CONTRACTOR's defective Work. CONTRACTOR shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones) because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by OWNER of OWNER's rights and remedies hereunder.

ARTICLE 14- PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

Schedule of Values:

14.1. The schedule of values established as provided in paragraph 2.9 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to ENGINEER. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.

Application for Progress Payment:

14.2. At least twenty days before the date established for each progress payment (but no more often than once a month), CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENGINEER for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by CONTRACTOR covering the Work completed as of date of the Application and accompanied by supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice or other documentation warranting that OWNER has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance and other arrangements to protect OWNER's interest therein, all of which will be satisfactory to OWNER. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

CONTRACTOR's Warranty of Title:

14.3. CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to OWNER no later than the time of payment free and clear of all Liens.

Review of Applications for Progress Payment:

14.4. ENGINEER will, within ten days after the receipt of each Application, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to OWNER, or return the Application to CONTRACTOR indicating in writing ENGINEER's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, CONTRACTOR may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application. Ten days after presentation of Application for Payment to OWNER with ENGINEER's recommendation, the amount recommended will (subject to the provisions of the last sentence of paragraph 14.7) become due and when due will be paid by OWNER to CONTRACTOR.

14.5. ENGINEER's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by ENGINEER to OWNER, based on ENGINEER's on-site observations of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified professional and an ENGINEER's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of ENGINEER's knowledge, information and belief:

14.5.1. the Work has progressed to the point indicated,

14.5.2. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, to the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, to a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under paragraph 9.10, and to any other qualifications stated in the recommendation), and

14.5.3. the conditions precedent to CONTRACTOR's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is ENGINEER's responsibility to observe the Work.

However, by recommending any such payment ENGINEER will not thereby be deemed to have represented that: (i) exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections have been made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to ENGINEER in the Contract Documents or (ii) that there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle CONTRACTOR to be paid additionally by OWNER or entitle OWNER to withhold payment from CONTRACTOR.

14.6. ENGINEER's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, shall not mean that ENGINEER is responsible for CONTRACTOR's means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the furnishing or performance of Work, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to perform or furnish Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

14.7. ENGINEER may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in ENGINEER's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to OWNER referred to in paragraph 14.5. ENGINEER may also refuse to recommend any such payment, or, because of subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections or tests, nullify any such payment previously recommended, to such extent as may be necessary in ENGINEER's opinion to protect OWNER from loss because:

14.7.1. the Work is *defective*, or completed Work has been damaged requiring correction or replacement,

14.7.2. the Contract Price has been reduced by Written Amendment or Change Order,

14.7.3. OWNER has been required to correct *defective* Work or complete Work in accordance with paragraph 13.14, or

14.7.4. ENGINEER has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in paragraphs 15.2.1 through 15.2.4 inclusive.

OWNER may refuse to make payment of the full amount recommended by ENGINEER because:

14.7.5. claims have been made against OWNER on account of CONTRACTOR's performance or furnishing of the Work,

14.7.6. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where CONTRACTOR has delivered a specific Bond satisfactory to OWNER to secure the satisfaction and discharge of Liens,

14.7.7. there are other items entitling OWNER to a set-off against the amount recommended, or

14.7.8. OWNER has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in paragraphs 14.7.1 through 14.7.3 or paragraphs 15.2.1 through 15.2.4 inclusive;

but OWNER must give CONTRACTOR immediate written notice (with a copy to ENGINEER) stating the reasons for such action and promptly pay CONTRACTOR the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by OWNER and CONTRACTOR, when CONTRACTOR corrects to OWNER's satisfaction the reasons for such action.

Substantial Completion:

14.8. When CONTRACTOR considers the entire Work ready for its intended use CONTRACTOR shall notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by CONTRACTOR as incomplete) and request that ENGINEER issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. In general, substantial completion shall be considered the point at which ALL items of work have been completed lacking only the drafting of a final punch list of corrective work items discovered during the Substantial Completion inspection. Punch list items of work may include items that have previously received 100% payment but deficiencies, damage or erosion has occurred. Such items shall be corrected prior to final acceptance. Within a reasonable time thereafter, OWNER, CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. if ENGINEER does not consider the Work substantially complete. ENGINEER will notify CONTRACTOR in writing giving the reasons therefore. If ENGINEER considers the Work substantially complete, ENGINEER will prepare and deliver to OWNER a tentative certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. There shall be attached to the certificate a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. OWNER shall have seven days after receipt of the tentative certificate during which to make written objections to ENGINEER as to any provisions of the certificate or attached list. If, after considering such objections, ENGINEER concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, ENGINEER will within fourteen days after submission of the tentative certificate to OWNER notify CONTRACTOR in writing, stating the reasons therefore. If, after consideration of OWNER's objections, ENGINEER considers the Work substantially complete, ENGINEER will within said fourteen days execute and deliver to OWNER and CONTRACTOR a definitive certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised tentative list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the tentative certificate as ENGINEER believes justified after consideration of any objections from OWNER. At the time of delivery of the tentative certificate of Substantial Completion ENGINEER will deliver to OWNER and CONTRACTOR a written recommendation as to division of responsibilities pending final payment between OWNER and CONTRACTOR with respect to security, operation, safety, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance and warranties and guarantees. Unless OWNER and CONTRACTOR agree otherwise in writing and so inform ENGINEER in writing prior to ENGINEER's issuing the definitive certificate of Substantial Completion, ENGINEER's aforesaid recommendation will be binding on OWNER and CONTRACTOR until final payment.

14.9. OWNER shall have the right to exclude CONTRACTOR from the Work after the date of Substantial Completion, but OWNER shall allow CONTRACTOR reasonable access to complete or correct items on the tentative list.

Partial Utilization:

14.10. Use by OWNER at OWNER's option of any substantially completed part of the Work which: (i) has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or

(ii) OWNER, ENGINEER and CONTRACTOR agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by OWNER for its intended purpose without significant interference with CONTRACTOR's performance of the remainder of the Work, may be accomplished prior to Substantial Completion of all Work subject to the following:

> 14.10.1. OWNER at any time may request CONTRACTOR in writing to permit OWNER to use any such part of the Work which OWNER believes to be ready for its intended use and substantially complete. If CONTRACTOR agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, CONTRACTOR will certify to OWNER and ENGINEER that such part of the Work is substantially complete and request ENGINEER to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work. CONTRACTOR at any time may notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing that CONTRACTOR considers any such part of the Work ready for its intended use and substantially complete and request ENGINEER to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work. Within a reasonable time after either such request, OWNER, CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If ENGINEER does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, ENGINEER will notify OWNER and CONTRACTOR in writing giving the reasons therefore. If ENGINEER considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of paragraphs 14.8 and 14.9 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.

> 14.10.2. No occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work will be accomplished prior to compliance with requirements of paragraph 5.15 in respect of property insurance.

Final Inspection:

14.11. Upon written notice from CONTRACTOR that the entire Work or agreed upon portion thereof is complete, ENGINEER will make a final inspection with OWNER and CONTRACTOR and will notify CONTRACTOR in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or *defective*. CONTRACTOR shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

Final Application for Payment:

14.12. After CONTRACTOR has completed all such corrections to the satisfaction of ENGINEER and delivered in accordance with the Contract Documents all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, Bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance required by paragraph 5.4, certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents (as provided in paragraph 6.19) and other documents, CONTRACTOR may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by: (i) all documentation called for in the

Contract Documents, including but not limited to the evidence of insurance required by subparagraph 5.4.13, (ii) consent of surety, if any, to final payment, and (iii) complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to OWNER) of all Liens arising out of or filed in connection with the Work. In lieu of such releases or waivers of Liens and as approved by OWNER, CONTRACTOR may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of CONTRACTOR that: (i) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material and equipment for which a Lien could be filed, and (ii) all payrolls, materials and equipment bills and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which OWNER or OWNER's property might in any way be responsible have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, CONTRACTOR may furnish a Bond or other collateral satisfactory to OWNER to indemnify OWNER against any lien

Final Payment and Acceptance:

14.13 If, on the basis of ENGINEER's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and ENGINEER's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, ENGINEER is satisfied that the Work has been completed and CONTRACTOR's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, ENGINEER will, within ten days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing ENGINEER's recommendation of payment and present the Application to OWNER for payment. At the same time ENGINEER will also give written notice to OWNER and CONTRACTOR that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of paragraph 14.15. Otherwise, ENGINEER will return the Application to CONTRACTOR, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case CONTRACTOR shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application. Thirty days after the presentation to OWNER of the Application and accompanying documentation, in appropriate form and substance and with ENGINEER's recommendation and notice of acceptability, the amount recommended by ENGINEER will become due and be paid by OWNER to CONTRACTOR.

14.14. If, through no fault of CONTRACTOR, final completion of the Work is significantly delayed and if ENGINEER so confirms, OWNER shall upon receipt of CONTRACTOR's final Application of Payment and recommendation of ENGINEER, and without terminating the Agreement, make payment based on the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by OWNER for Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by OWNER for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than the retainage stipulated in the Agreement, and if Bonds have been furnished as required in paragraph 5.1, the written consent of the surety to the payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by CONTRACTOR to ENGINEER with the Application for such payment. Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of claims.

Waiver of Claims:

14.15. The making and acceptance of final payment will constitute:

14.15.1. a waiver of all the claims by OWNER against CONTRACTOR, except claims arising from unsettled Liens, from *defective* Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to paragraph 14.11, from failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, or from CONTRACTOR's continuing obligations under the Contract Documents; and

14.15.2. a waiver of all claims by CONTRACTOR against the OWNER other than those previously made in writing and still unsettled.

ARTICLE 15- SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

OWNER May Suspend Work:

15.1. At any time and without cause, OWNER may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than ninety days by notice in writing to CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER which will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. CONTRACTOR shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension if CONTRACTOR makes an approved claim therefor as provided in Articles 11 and 12.

OWNER May Terminate:

15.2. Upon the occurrence of any one or more of the following events:

15.2.1. if CONTRACTOR persistently fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the progress schedule established under paragraph 2.9 as adjusted from time to time pursuant to paragraph 6.6);

15.2.2. if CONTRACTOR disregards Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction;

15.2.3. if Contractor disregards the authority ENGINEER; or

15.2.4. if CONTRACTOR otherwise violates in any substantial way any provisions of the Contract Documents;

OWNER may, after giving CONTRACTOR (and the surety, if any) seven days' written notice and to the extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, terminate the services of CONTRACTOR, exclude CONTRACTOR from the site and take possession of the Work and of all CONTRACTOR's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the site and use the same to the full extent they could be used by CONTRACTOR

(without liability to CONTRACTOR for trespass or conversion), incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the site or for which the OWNER has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as OWNER may deem expedient. In such case CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is finished. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds all claims, costs, losses and damages sustained by OWNER arising out of or resulting from completing the Work such excess will be paid to CONTRACTOR. If such claims, costs, losses and damages exceed such unpaid balance, CONTRACTOR shall pay the difference to OWNER. Such claims, costs, losses and damages incurred by OWNER will be reviewed by ENGINEER as to their reasonableness and when approved by ENGINEER incorporated in a Change Order, provided that when exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph OWNER shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.

15.3. Where CONTRACTOR's services have been so terminated by OWNER, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of OWNER against CONTRACTOR then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due CONTRACTOR by OWNER will not release CONTRACTOR from liability.

15.4. Upon seven days' written notice to CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER, OWNER may without cause and without prejudice to any right or remedy of OWNER, elect to terminate the Agreement. In such case, the CONTRACTOR shall be paid (without duplication of any items):

15.4.1. for completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;

15.4.2. for expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums of overhead and profit on such expenses;

15.4.3. for all claims, costs, losses and damages incurred in settlement of terminated contracts with Subcontractors, Suppliers and others; and

15.4.4 for reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination.

CONTRACTOR shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated profits or revenue or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

CONTRACTOR May Stop Work or Terminate:

15.5. If, through no act or fault of CONTRACTOR, the Work is suspended for a period of more than ninety days by OWNER or under an order of court or other public authority, or ENGINEER fails to act on any Application for payment within thirty days to pay CONTRACTOR any sum finally determined to be due, then CONTRACTOR may, upon seven days' written notice to OWNER and ENGINEER, and provided OWNER or ENGINEER do not

remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the Agreement and recover from OWNER payment on the same terms as provided in paragraph 15.4. In lieu of terminating the Agreement and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if ENGINEER has failed to act on an Application for Payment within thirty days after it is submitted, or OWNER has failed for thirty days to pay CONTRACTOR any sum finally determined to be due, CONTRACTOR may upon seven days' written notice to OWNER and ENGINEER stop the Work until payment of all such amounts due CONTRACTOR, including interest thereon. The provisions of this paragraph 15.5. are not intended to preclude CONTRACTOR from making claim under Articles 11 and 12 for an increase in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to CONTRACTOR's stopping Work as permitted by this paragraph.

ARTICLE 16- [INTENTIONALLY OMITTED]

ARTICLE 17- MISCELLANEOUS

Giving Notice:

17.1 Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if delivered in person to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it is intended, or if delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the giver of the notice.

Computation of Times:

17.2.1. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day falls on a Saturday or Sunday or an a day made a legal holiday by the law of applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

17.2.2. A calendar day of twenty-four hours measured from midnight to the next midnight will constitute a day.

Notice of Claim:

17.3. Should OWNER or CONTRACTOR suffer injury or damage to person or property because of any error, omission or act of the other party or for any of the other party's employees or agents or others for whose acts the other party is legally liable, claim will be made in writing to the other party within a reasonable time of the first observation of such injury or damage. The provisions of this paragraph 17.3 shall not be construed as a substitute for or a waiver of the provisions of any applicable statute of limitations or repose.

Cumulative Remedies:

17.4. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto, and, in particular but

Bid No. 1819-Eng-4 October 20, 2018

without limitation, the warranties, guarantees and obligations imposed upon CONTRACTOR by paragraphs 6.12, 6.16, 6.30, 6.31, 6.32, 13.1, 13.12, 13.14, 14.3 and 15.2 and all of the rights and remedies available to OWNER and ENGINEER thereunder, are in addition to, and are not construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any and all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee or by other provisions of the Contract Documents, and the provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right and remedy to which they apply.

Professional Fees and Court Costs Included:

17.5. Whenever reference is made to "claims, costs, losses and damages," it shall include in each case, but not be limited to, all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs.

SUPPLEMENTAL GENERAL CONDITIONS

The Supplemental General Conditions contained in this Section are intended to cooperate with, to supplement, or to modify the General Conditions and other Specification and in case of disagreement, the intent of the supplemental General Conditions shall govern.

- 1. Special Hazards
- 2. Public Liability and Property Damage Insurance
- 3. Photographs of Project
- 4. Builder's Risk Insurance
- 5. Construction Office
- 6. Sanitation
- 7. Ordinances, Regulations, Standards, and Codes
- 8. Connecting to Work of Others
- 9. Cleaning Up
- 10. Hours of Work
- 11. Testing
- 12. Safety and Protection
- 13. Water
- 14. Electricity
- 15. Permits & Licenses
- 16. Lines and Grades
- 17. Salvage
- 18. Disruption of Utilities
- 19. Underground Obstructions
- 20 Labor Provisions
- 21. Use of Premises
- 22. Access to Property
- 23. Drawings
- 24. Contractor Services

1. SPECIAL HAZARDS

The Contractor's and his Subcontractor's Public Liability and Property Damage Insurance shall provide adequate protection against the following special hazards:

No known special hazards.

2. CONTRACTOR'S AND SUBCONTRACTOR'S PUBLIC LIABILITY, VEHICLE LIABILITY, AND PROPERTY DAMAGE INSURANCE

As required in the General Conditions, the Contractor's Public Liability Insurance and Vehicle Liability Insurance shall be in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 for injuries, including accidental death, to any one person, and subject to the same limit for each person, in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 on account of one accident, and Contractor's Property Damage Insurance in an amount not less than \$1,000,000. In addition, where project requires work within railroad right-of-way, contractor shall secure and maintain insurance in the amounts and types required by the railroad. In general, railroad companies require General Liability limits of \$3,000,000 with public liability and property damage liability of \$3,000,000 per occurrence. The railroad company shall be included as an additional insured.

The Contractor shall either: (1) require each of his subcontractors to procure and to maintain during the life of his subcontract: Subcontractor's Public Liability and Property Damage of the type and in the same amounts as specified in the preceding paragraph, (2) insure the activities of his subcontractors in his own policy.

3. PHOTOGRAPHS OF PROJECT

As provided in paragraph 49 of the General Conditions, the Contractor will furnish photographs the number, type and stage as enumerated below:

No Photographs Required

4. BUILDER'S RISK INSURANCE

The Contractor <u>will</u> maintain Builder's Risk Insurance (fire and extended coverage) on a 100 percent completed value basis on the insurable portions of the project for the benefit of the Owner, the contractor, and all subcontractors, as their interests may appear.

5. CONSTRUCTION OFFICE

No construction office is required by this Contract, except as required in the Bid Proposal. If the Contractor wishes the use of office facilities, however, he/she shall provide his/her own as none will be made available by the Owner.

6. SANITATION

Sanitary conveniences for the use of persons employed on the work shall be erected and maintained free from nuisance by the Contractor in a manner and at locations satisfactory to the Owner and their use shall be strictly enforced. Upon completion of the work, they shall be removed, leaving the premises clean.

7. ORDINANCES, REGULATIONS, STANDARDS, AND CODES

A. The work shall conform with all State and local ordinances or regulations governing the installation of such improvements. If work as laid out, indicated, or specified is contrary to or conflicts with State and local ordinances or regulations, the Contractor shall report the same to the Engineer before submitting his/her bid. The Engineer will then issue instruction as to procedure.

B. If the Contractor fails to notify the Engineer of conflicts or omissions as noted above, all changes required to comply with the ordinances and regulations shall be made without additional expense to the Owner.

8. CONNECTING TO WORK OF OTHERS

Before starting his/her work and from time to time as his/her work progresses, the Contractor and each subcontractor shall examine the work and materials installed by others insofar as they apply to his/her own work and shall notify the Engineer immediately in writing if any conditions exist which will prevent satisfactory results in the installation of the system. Should the Contractor or Subcontractor start his/her work without such notification it shall be construed as an acceptance by him/her of all claims or questions as to the suitability of the work of others to receive his/her work. He/she shall remove and/or replace, at this/her own expense, all work under this Contract which may have to be removed on account of such defects.

9. CLEANING UP

A. The contractor shall at all times keep the premises free from accumulations of waste material or rubbish caused by his/her employees or work, and at the completion of the work he/she shall remove all his/her rubbish from and about the work area and all surplus materials and shall leave his/her work "broom clean", "rake clean", or its equivalent, unless more exactly specified. In case of dispute, the Owner may remove the rubbish and charge the cost to the Contractor as the Engineer shall determine to be just.

B. On-site burning of waste material will not be permitted.

C. All damage to existing areas shall be restored as the Engineer directs. Payments may be withheld until such work is accomplished.

10. HOURS OF WORK

A. The Contractor shall submit to the Engineer for approval his/her proposed working hours.

B. The approved working hours shall be utilized by all the Contractor's personnel and all Subcontractor's personnel.

C. Any subsequent proposed changes in working hours shall be submitted for approval.

11. TESTING

Testing to determine compliance with the Plans and Specifications will be performed by a qualified testing laboratory as directed by the Engineer. All costs for testing shall be borne by the Contractor. Where re-testing is required due to the Contractor not having complied with Plans, Specifications, or the Engineer's instructions, the cost of such re-testing shall be borne by the Contractor.

12. SAFETY AND PROTECTION

A. To protect persons, including the workmen, from injury and to avoid property damage and damage to this work, adequate barricades, construction signs, torches, lanterns, and guards as required shall be placed and maintained by the Contractor during the progress of the construction work and in the case of work on or near traveled roadways until it is safe for traffic to use the highway. All materials, piles, equipment, pipe, excavations, and mounds of earth which may serve as obstruction to traffic shall be enclosed by fences or barricades and shall be protected by proper lights when the visibility is poor. The rules and regulations of the local authorities respecting safety provisions shall be observed.

B. The Contractor shall carry on work in a manner which will cause the least interruption to both vehicular and pedestrian traffic. Where applicable, not more than two (2) consecutive blocks shall be closed to through travel, including the cross street intersected.

C. The Contractor shall provide safe and proper means of ingress and egress to and from all public and private properties for the duration of construction. Where traffic must cross open trenches, suitable bridges shall be provided at all public and private crossings.

D. The Contractor shall be held liable for any property damage and/or personal injury resulting from his/her failure to take adequate safety precautions. He/she shall indemnify the Owner and Engineer from all claims arising from such negligence.

E. Temporary support, adequate protection and maintenance of all underground and surface structures, utilities, drains, sewers, and other obstructions encountered in the progress of the work shall be installed at no additional cost to the Owner. The structure which may have been disturbed shall be restored as soon as possible.

F. The Contractor shall be entirely responsible for all obstructions, regardless of whether or not shown on the Plans. Any obstructions encountered at any time and in any location shall be provided for in the most practical manner. In the case of utilities, they shall be kept in operation unless written permission from the Owner of the utilities allowing temporary interruption of service is obtained. Should it become necessary to install temporary lines, temporary pumps, temporary support, temporary protection, or other means be provided for the continuous operation of utilities, all this work shall be done, maintained, operated, and removed upon completion, at no additional cost to the Owner. No trees are to be removed, pruned, or have roots cut, except when approved by the Engineer. The Contractor shall be responsible for damage to trees, shrubs, grass, plants, etc., due to construction or related activity.

G. The Contractor will not be required to move or remove any privately owned utilities, such as gas mains and services, electric transmission lines and poles, telephone cables, etc., or to move or remove any publicly owned utilities except as specifically required in the Plans and Specifications.

13. WATER

Water for testing, sterilization, and other purposes connected with the work shall be secured and purchased by the Contractor.

14. ELECTRICITY

Electricity as may be required for construction and other purposes connected with this Project shall be secured and purchased by the Contractor.

15. PERMITS AND LICENSES

Permits and licenses will <u>NOT</u> be required by the City or County. The Contractor shall be required to be registered to do business in the State of Florida. The Contractor or his/her subcontractors shall be currently licensed by State and Local governments for all types of work required as a part of this contract. Contractor shall submit Notice of Intent (NOI) and Storm Water Pollution and Prevention (SWPPP) if applicable.

16. LINES AND GRADES

The Contractor shall furnish and set all necessary stakes to establish the line and grade as shown on the Drawings, and lay out each portion of the work of his/her Contract. The Contractor shall be responsible for the layout of all such lines and grades, which will be checked and verified by the Engineer. The Engineer will provide benchmark elevations and reference points for control of the work.

17. SALVAGE

A. All material salvaged from connections or cut-ins to existing systems, removal of existing facilities, etc., shall remain the property of the Owner. The Contractor shall remove all salvaged materials from the construction sites as work progresses and store them in a place designated by the Owner for this purpose.

B. Under no circumstances are salvaged materials to be re-used in this project unless indicated on the Drawings and/or specified herein or directed by the Owner for this purpose.

18. DISRUPTION OF UTILITIES

The Contractor is hereby notified that his/her work shall be so scheduled and performed as to provide a minimum of interference with any and all utility services. If, because of construction operations, it is necessary to interrupt such utility services, a designated representative of the owner of the utility involved shall be advised in writing not less than forty-eight (48) hours advance of such interruption. Work of this type shall be scheduled to be performed during periods of minimum demand on the utility involved and within the time limit established by the owner's representative. Periods of shutdown longer than those established as the maximum by the owner of the utility involved will not be permitted. If such shutdowns occur, the Contractor will be considered liable for damages resulting from this cause.

19. UNDERGROUND OBSTRUCTIONS

The Contractor shall anticipate all underground obstructions such as water lines, gas lines, sewer lines, utility lines, concrete, and debris. No extra payment will be allowed for the removal, replacement, repair of possible increased cost caused by underground obstructions. Any such lines or obstructions indicated on the map show only the approximate location and must be verified in the field by the Contractor. The Owner and Engineer will endeavor to familiarize the Contractor with all known underground utilities and obstructions, but this will not relieve the Contractor from full responsibility in anticipating all underground obstructions.

20. LABOR PROVISIONS

A. The Contractor and his/her Subcontractors shall discharge whenever ordered to do so by the Engineer, any employee who is disorderly or whose conduct in the opinion of the Engineer is detrimental to the prosecution of the work.

B. No person whose age or physical condition is such as to make his/her employment dangerous to his/her health and safety and to the health and safety of others shall be employed on the work, and in no event shall any person under the age of sixteen (16) years be employed.

C. Should the Contractor fail to remove such person or persons ordered discharged under the provisions of this Paragraph or fail to furnish suitable or sufficient machinery, equipment or force for the proper prosecution of the work the Engineer may withhold all estimates which are, or may become due, or may suspend the work until such orders are complied with.

D. The equipment used on any portion of the work shall be such that no injury to adjacent property, or

to streets or highways will result from its use; equipment shall be modern, in good condition, and adequate in size to perform the work in satisfactory time intervals. No item of machinery or equipment, after once being placed on the work, shall be removed without the consent of the Engineer.

21. USE OF PREMISES

A. The Contractor shall confine his/her apparatus, storage of materials, and construction operations to such limits as may be directed by the Owner and shall not unreasonably encumber the premises with his/her materials.

B. The Contractor shall not load or permit any part of any structure to be loaded to such an extent as to endanger its safety.

C. The Contractor shall conduct the work so as to insure the least obstruction to traffic practicable, and shall provide for the convenience of the general public and of residents along and adjacent to the work in a manner satisfactory to the Engineer. Materials and equipment stored on the work site shall be placed so as to cause as little obstruction to the public as possible and shall be lighted and barricaded as hereinafter provided.

D. Streets shall not be closed, except when and where approved by the Engineer, and whenever the street is not closed, the work must be so conducted that there shall at all times be a safe passageway for traffic. Whenever it is necessary to divert traffic from any part of the work the Contractor shall provide and maintain a passable driveway approved by the Engineer.

E. Suitable barricades, danger warnings, detour signs, etc., as hereinafter provided, shall be maintained by the Contractor in all cases and the Engineer and the Fire Department and Police Department having jurisdiction shall immediately be notified by telephone, or otherwise, upon the closing and/or opening of each street or section thereof.

F. The Contractor shall provide, erect, and maintain, at his/her own expense, barricades, danger warnings, and detour signs whenever they may be necessary. He/she shall place sufficient lights on/or near the work and keep them burning from twilight to sunrise; shall erect suitable barricades, railings, fences, and/or other protections about the work; provide all watchmen by day or night and take all other precautions that may be necessary; he/she shall maintain proper guards and lights for the prevention of accidents, upon materials, supplies, and equipment, and take all other precautions that may be necessary for the proper protection of the work and public convenience and safety.

G. Streets closed to traffic shall be protected by effective barricades on which shall be placed acceptable warning signs. The Contractor shall provide and maintain acceptable warning and detour signs at all closures, intersections, and along the detour routes, directing the traffic around the closed portion or portions of the work, so that the temporary detour route or routes shall be indicated clearly throughout its or their entire length.

H. Fire hydrants on or adjacent to the work shall be kept accessible to the fire apparatus at all times and no material or obstructions shall be placed within ten (10) feet of any such hydrant. Adjacent premises must be given access as far as possible, and obstruction of sewer inlets, gutters, and ditches will not be permitted.

I. Unless otherwise expressly stipulated herein, the use of explosives is not contemplated in the prosecution of this Contract, and in no case will their use be permitted without the written permission of the City and/or County and a permit issued by the Chief of the Fire Department

J. Where such permission for the use of explosives is obtained, the Contractor shall use the utmost care so as not to endanger life or property, and whenever directed the number and size of the charges shall be reduced. All explosives shall be stored in a secure manner, and all such storage places shall be marked clearly, **"DANGEROUS EXPLOSIVES"**, and shall be in care of competent watchmen.

K. It shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to contact in writing the Fire and Police Departments having jurisdiction in the area where the work is being performed to obtain from then a summary of the information which should be provided to them while work is in progress. It shall then be the Contractor's responsibility to provide then with all such data.

22. ACCESS TO PROPERTY

The Contractor shall maintain or provide access to property normally entered via the job site during progress of the work. Bridges or other suitable crossings over ditches shall be provided as required and subject to approval by the Engineer.

23. DRAWINGS

A. It is expressly understood that approval by the Engineer of the Contractor's working drawings does not relieve the Contractor of any responsibility for accuracy of dimensions and details. It is mutually agreed that the Contractor shall be responsible for agreement and conformity of his/her working drawings with the approved Plans and Specifications. The Contractor shall not attempt to construct the parts of the work for which such detailed drawings are required until he/she has submitted the drawings and received them back with written approval of the Engineer.

1. The contract price shall include the cost of furnishing all working drawings and the Contractor will be allowed no extra compensation for such drawings.

B. Where the word "similar" occurs on the Drawings, it shall be interpreted in its general sense and not as meaning identical, and all details shall be worked out in relation to their locations and their connection to other parts of the work.

C. Where on any of the Drawings a portion of the work is drawn out and the remainder is indicated in outline, the parts drawn out shall apply also to all other like portions of the work. Where ornament or other detail is indicated by starting only, or where the word typical or (typ) is used, such detail shall be continued throughout the courses or parts in which it occurs and shall also apply to all other similar parts in the work, unless otherwise indicated.

24. CONTRACTOR SERVICES

The Contractor shall provide qualified persons to assist the Engineer in making field checks, measurements, asbuilt checks, inspections, test runs, and the necessary work related to the project work.

SECTION 00715

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

These Supplementary Conditions specifically amend or supplement other provisions of the Contract Documents. In the event of a conflict between these conditions, and other conditions, the more stringent shall govern.

The limits of liability for the insurance required by paragraph 5.4 of the General Conditions shall provide the following coverages for not less than the following amounts or greater where required by Laws and Regulations.

5.4.1 and 5.4.2 Workers' Compensation, etc. under paragraphs 5.4.1 and 5.4.2 of the General Conditions.

(1) State:	Statutory
(2) Applicable Federal	Statutory
(3) Employer's Liability	\$100/100/500 (in thousands)

5.4.3, 5.4.4, and 5.4.5 Contractor's Liability Insurance under paragraphs 5.4.3 through 5.5.5 of the General Conditions which shall also include completed operations and products liability coverages and eliminate the exclusion with respect to property under the care, custody, and control of Contractor:

(1)	General Aggregate			
	(Expect Products - Completed Operations)	\$1,	000,000	
(2)	Products-Completed Operations Aggregate	\$1,	000,000	
(3)	Personal/Advertising Injury	\$	500,000	
(4)	Each Occurrence (Bodily Injury and			
	Property Damage)	\$1,	000,000	
(5)	Limit Per Person Medical Expense	\$	10,000	
(6)	Excess Liability, Umbrella Form			
	General Aggregate	\$2,	000,000	
	Each Occurrence	\$1,	000,000	
(7)	Personal Injury Liability Coverage will include Claims	aris	sing out of	F

(7) Personal Injury Liability Coverage will include Claims arising out of Employment.

(8) Exclusion of Property in Contractor's Care, Custody or Control will be Eliminated.

(9) Property Damage Liability Insurance will Provide Coverage for Explosion, Collapse and Underground Damage.

5.4.6 Liability coverage for the following will be provided (subject to customary exclusions for professional liability) by a separate Protective Liability Policy issued by CONTRACTOR'S general liability carrier as additional insureds:

County of Jackson, State of Florida, Owner

5.4.10 The Contractual Liability coverage required by Paragraph 5.4.10 of the General Conditions shall provide coverage for not less than the following amounts:

(1) General Aggregate	\$1,000,000
(2) Each Occurrence (Bodily Injury and Property Damage)	\$1,000,000

CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain property insurance upon the Work at the site in the amount of the full replacement cost thereof. This insurance shall:

5.6.1 include the interests of OWNER, CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, and ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants and any other persons or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, each of whom is deemed to have an insurable interest and shall be listed as an

insured;

5.6.2 be written on a Builder's Risk "all risk" or open peril or special causes of loss policy from that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework and Work in transit and shall insure against at least the following perils: fire, lighting, extended coverage, theft, vandalism and malicious mischief, earthquake, collapse, debris removal, demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations, water damage, and such other perils as may be specifically required by the Supplementary Conditions;

5.6.3 include expense incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers and architects);

5.6.4 cover materials and equipment stored at the site or at another location that was agreed to in writing by OWNER prior to being incorporated in the Work, provided that such materials and equipment have been included in an Application for Payment recommended by ENGINEER; and

5.6.5 be maintained in effect until final payment is made unless otherwise agreed to in writing by OWNER, CONTRACTOR, and ENGINEER with thirty days written notice to each other additional insured to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued.

The policies of insurance required to be purchased and maintained by CONTRACTOR in accordance with this paragraph 5.6 shall comply with the requirements of Paragraph 5.8 of the General Conditions.

General Condition 6.13 is amended as follows: OWNER will obtain and pay for any permit required from the Florida Department of Environmental Protection covering the construction of the proposed project except for the Notice of Intent to Use Generic Permit (NOI), which if required Contractor must obtain.

END OF SECTION

Applicability

The Project or Program to which the construction work covered by this contract pertains is being assisted by the United States of America and the following Federal Labor Standards Provisions are included in this Contract pursuant to the provisions applicable to such Federal assistance.

A.1. (i) Minimum Wages. All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), will be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29CFR Part 3), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics. Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under Section 1(b)(2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv); also regular contributions made or costs weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during such weekly period.

Such laborers or mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in 29 CFR Part 5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein; provided, that the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classification and wage rates conformed under 29 CFR Part 5.5(a)(1)(ii) and the Davis-Bacon poster (WH-1321) shall be posted at all times by the contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

- (ii)(a) Any class of laborers or mechanics which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. HUD shall approve an additional
 - classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefore only when the following criteria have been met
 - (1) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
 - (2) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
 - (3) The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
- (b) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and HUD or its designee agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), a report of the action taken shall be sent by HUD or its designee to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, U.S. Department of Labor, Washington, D.C. 20210. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification action within 30 days of receipt and so advise HUD or its designee or will notify HUD or its designee within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary. (Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under OMB control number 1215-0140).
- (c) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and HUD or its designee do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate) HUD or its designee shall refer the questions, including the views of any interested parties and the recommendation of HUD or its designee to the Administrator for determination. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt and so advise HUD or its designee or will notify HUD or its designee within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary (Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under OMB Control Number 1215-0140).
- (d) The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriately determined pursuant to subparagraphs (1)b or c of this paragraph) shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.

(iii) Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.

(iv) If the contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other person, the contractor may consider as a part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program. Provided, that the Secretary of Labor has found, upon written request of the contractor that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon Act have been met, the Secretary of Labor may require the contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program (Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under OMB Control Number 1215-0140).

2. Withholding. HUD or its designee shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld from the contractor under this contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other Federally-assisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is held by the same prime contractor so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers or mechanics, including apprentices, trainees and helpers, employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of the wages required by the contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee or helper, employed or working on the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), all or part of the wages required by the contract. HUD or its assignee may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds until such violations have ceased. HUD or its designee may, after written notice to the contractor to the respective employees to whom they are due. The Comptroller General shall make such disbursements in the case of direct Davis-Bacon Act contracts.

3. (i) Payrolls and basic records. Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the contractor during the course of the contract and preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937, or under the Housing Act of 1949, in the construction or development of the project). Such records shall contain the name, address and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification,

hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in Section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in Section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act the contractor shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected and records which show the costs anticipated or the actual cost incurred in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs. (Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under OMB Control Numbers 1215-0140 and 1215-0017.)

(ii) (a) The contractor shall submit weekly for each week in which any contract work is performed a copy of all payrolls to HUD or its designee if the agency is a party to the contract, but if the agency is not such a party, the contractor will submit the payrolls to the applicant, sponsor, or owner, as the case may be, for transmission to HUD or its designee. The payrolls submitted shall set out accurately and completely all the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR Part 5.5(a)(3)(I). This information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional Form WH-347 is available for this purpose and may be purchased from the Superintendent of Documents (Federal Stock Number 029-005-00014-1), U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, DC 20402. The prime contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all subcontractors. (Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under OMB Control Number 1215-0149).

(b) Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance," signed by the contractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment to the persons employed under the contract and shall certify the following:

- (1) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR Part 5.5 (a)(3)(I) and that such information is correct and complete.
- (2) That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissable deductions as set forth in 29 CFR Part 3.
- (3) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the contract.
- (4) The weekly submission of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Optional Form WH-347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of
- Compliance" required by paragraph A.3(ii)(b) of this section.

(5) The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under Section 1001 of Title 18 and Section 231 of Title 31 of the United States Code.

(iii) The contractor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph A.3(I) of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of HUD or its designee or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the contractor or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, HUD or its designee may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR Part 5.12.

(4)(I) Apprentices and Trainees. Apprentices. Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Bureau, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or subcontractor's registered program shall be observed. Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringes shall be paid in accordance with that determination. In the event the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training or a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Bureau, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

(ii) Trainees. Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16 trainees will not be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration. The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration. Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate who is not registered and participating

in a training plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

(iii) Equal Employment Opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246 as amended, and 29 CFR Part 30.

5. Compliance with Copeland Act requirements. The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR Part 3 which are incorporated by reference in this contract.

6. Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor will insert in any subcontracts the clauses contained in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1) through (10) and such other clauses as HUD or its designee may by appropriate instructions require, and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR Part 5.5.

7. Contracts termination; debarment. A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract and the debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12.

8. Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act Requirements. All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR Parts 1.3 and 5 are herein incorporated by reference in this contract.

9. Disputes concerning labor standards. Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor set forth in 29 CFR Parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and HUD or its designee, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees of their general representatives.

10. (i) Certification of Eligibility. By entering into this contract the contractor certifies that neither it (not he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of Section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1) or to be awarded HUD contracts or participate in HUD programs pursuant to 24 CFR Part 4.

(ii) No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of Section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1) or to be awarded HUD contracts or participate in HUD programs pursuant to 24 CFR Part 24.

(iii) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001. Additionally, U.S. Criminal Code, Section 1010, Title 18, U.S.C., "Federal Housing Administration transactions", provides in part "Whoever, for the purpose of ... influencing in any way the action of such Administration ... makes, utters or publishes any statement knowing the same to be false... shall be fined not more than \$5,000 or imprisoned not more than two years, or both."

11. Complaints, Proceedings, or Testimony by Employees. No laborer or mechanic to whom the wage, salary, or other labor standards provisions of this Contract are applicable shall be discharged or in any other manner discriminated against by the Contractor or any subcontractor because such employee has filed any complaint or instituted or caused to be instituted any proceeding or has testified or is about to testify in any proceeding under or relating to the labor standards applicable under this Contract to his employer.

B. Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. As used in this paragraph, the terms "laborers" and "mechanics" include watchmen and guards.

- (1) Overtime requirements. No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek, unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.
- (2) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in subparagraph (1) of this paragraph, the contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in subparagraph (1) of this paragraph, in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of eight hours or in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in subparagraph (1) of this paragraph.

(3) **Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages**. HUD or its designee shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contract or any other Federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act which is held by the same prime contractor such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in subparagraph (2) of this paragraph.

(4) **Subcontracts**. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in subparagraph (1) through (4) of this paragraph and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in subparagraphs (1) through (4) of this paragraph.

- C. Health and Safety
 - (1) No laborer or mechanic shall be required to work in surrounding or under working conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous or dangerous to his health and safety as determined under construction safety and health standards promulgated by the Secretary of Labor by regulation.
 - (2) The Contractor shall comply with all regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor pursuant to Title 29 Part 1926 (formerly part 1518) and failure to comply may result in imposition of sanctions pursuant to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (Public Law 91-54, 83 Stat. 96).
 - (3) The Contractor shall include the provisions of this Article in every subcontract so that such provisions will be binding on each subcontractor. The Contractor shall take such action with respect to any subcontract

as the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development or the Secretary of Labor shall direct as a means of enforcing such provisions.

SECTION 01000

MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

PART 1 - GENERAL

<u>General</u>

The unit price or lump sum bid items shall be compensation in full for furnishing all materials, labor, equipment and incidentals necessary to complete the item in place in every detail in accordance with the plans and specifications. There will be no direct compensation for clean-up, restoration of property, and incidentals not shown in the proposal, and such incidentals shall be included in the unit price for the related item of work.

Contractor shall notify Engineer in advance of exceeding 90% of any pay item quantity if it is anticipated that the quantity will be exceeded.

All pay items or details not described herein will be paid for based on the description in the Pay Item of the the FDOT Standards for payment. If there is a conflict, the Pay Items in the Contract will prevail.

PART 2 – BID ITEMS

Mobilization and General Conditions

Perform preparatory work and operations in mobilizing for beginning work on the project, including, but not limited to, those operations necessary for the movement of personnel, equipment, supplies, and incidentals to the project site and for the establishment of temporary offices, buildings, safety equipment and first aid supplies, and sanitary and other facilities, record documents, and Contractor operating costs throughout the time of the Contract.

When the proposal includes a separate pay item for mobilization, partial payments will be made therefore in accordance with the following and prorated for in between percentages of work complete:

Percent of Original Contract	Allowable Percent of the Lump Sum
Amount Earned (work complete)	Price for Mobilization and General Conditions*
10	25
25	40
50	60
75	80
100	100

*Partial payments for any project will be limited to 10% of the original Contract amount for that project. Any remaining amount will be paid upon completion of all work on the project.

The Contractor shall provide a breakdown of its lump sum bid for mobilization if requested by the Engineer/Owner. If the Engineer/Owner determines that the Contractor's bid for mobilization is erroneous, the entire bid will be rejected.

Prevention of Erosion and Water Pollution (Erosion Control)

The lump sum bid for this item shall be compensation in full for furnishing all labor equipment and materials for all erosion control, storm water control, pollution prevention, including hay bales, socks, turbidity curtains, preparation and submittal of a SWPPP (if required), application and obtaining of the Notice of Intent (NOI) permit, and all other items except silt fence.

Silt Fence:

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one (1) linear foot of fence in place, and shall

include maintenance and replacement of the silt fence throughout the life of the project including replacement of silt fence and posts if needed.

Maintenance of Traffic

The lump sum bid for this item shall be compensation in full for furnishing all labor, equipment, signs, Temporary Striping or Pavement Markings, and materials for all maintenance of traffic required by this contract, FDOT Standards, or as directed by Engineer for all FDOT, County, City or private roadways. This includes preparation and submittal of plans, signs, and markings for any detours needed for the work.

Clearing and Grubbing:

The lump sum bid for this item shall be compensation in full for clearing and grubbing all areas as required for completion of this project in accordance with the plans and specifications. Payment shall include the removal and off-site disposal of all clearing and grubbing debris, in accordance with all local, State, and Federal regulations. For dirt road paving or new road construction projects, the entire right of way shall be cleared and grubbed to 2 feet outside each side of the right of way (to allow for the installation of fences) unless indicated otherwise on the drawings. For resurfacing projects the Right of Way and Easements shall be cleared and grubbed including trimming and removing all brush, trees, and limbs to the limits indicated and to 20 feet high above the centerline of the road as a minimum in accordance with FDOT Standards. There shall be no adjustment to the quantity after clearing and grubbing has begun.

Limerock Base

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one square yard placed and compacted with an LBR of 100 at the specified thickness and will be paid per square yard as certified in place by the engineer/inspector and as shown on the plans and quantities including labor, equipment and material for hauling, spreading, placing, finishing to grade, compacting, clipping, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all Limerock Base needed to complete the Work. Upon completion of the each course, Contractor shall inspect the work with Inspector or Engineer and shall repair any areas that have bumps or sags prior to placement of the next layer. Payment for these areas shall be incidental to the Work and shall be considered included in the pay items. Limerock shall be from an approved source and shall meet the FDOT requirements for Limerock Base material. Payment shall be only for limerock verified by trip tickets signed off by the inspector. Prior to placing limerock, contractor shall set stakes indicating the height of the specified limerock thickness in each side of the area to be filled with limerock at 100' intervals (not applicable to widening of 4' or less). Any staked that are removed prior to completion of the limerock and placement of prime coat shall be immediately replaced by contractor.

Pavement Preparation

Included with Tack Coat, contractor will clean and prepare asphalt including furnishing all labor, equipment, and material to prepare the surface for paving, including sweeping, cleaning, patching potholes and bare areas, removal of incompatible patches, and any other items or work needed just prior to placing tack coat.

Tack Coat

The contract unit price is per square yard of tack coat and shall be compensation in full for one of tack coat placed at the specified rate, and will be paid per square yard including hauling, placing, testing, cleanup and any other. Tack coat shall be spread evenly over the entire surface to be coated at the approved spread rate determined by the Engineer for the field conditions. No payment shall be made for areas where tack coat is not applied at the approved spread rate. Prior to placing tack coat, the contractor shall pay special attention to pavement preparation, which is included with payment for tack.

Leveling

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one ton of Leveling at the required spread rate and will be paid per ton as verified by the inspector and trip tickets. The unit price includes all labor, equipment

and material for hauling, spreading, placing, compacting, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all asphalt needed to complete the Leveling. Prior to beginning the Leveling, Contractor shall check the road with Engineer/Inspector and identify areas to be leveled and that have bumps and sags. Leveling shall only be used as specifically directed by engineer. Upon completion of the Leveling and prior to any further work, Contractor shall ride the roadway with Engineer and shall further level any areas that have bumps or sags. Payment for these areas shall be considered included with the Leveling. All mix designs shall be approved by County Engineer and FDOT at least 2 weeks prior to paving. Prior to placing the leveling, contractor shall prepare the areas to be leveled and apply tack coat.

Crack Relief

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one square yard of ARMI and will be paid per square yard as measured in place and as shown on the plans and quantities including labor, equipment and material for hauling, placing, compacting, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all ARMI needed to complete the Work. All mix designs shall be approved by County Engineer and FDOT at least 2 weeks prior to paving. ARMI shall be place directly onto the existing asphalt at a rate sufficient to fill all cracks as approved by the inspector / engineer. Only clean granite rock shall be used with ARMI layer.

Asphalt

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one square yard placed and compacted to the specified thickness and will be paid per square yard as shown in the quantities including labor, equipment and material for hauling, spreading, placing, finishing to grade, compacting, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all asphalt needed to complete the Work. Upon completion of the each course, Contractor shall inspect the work with Inspector or Engineer and shall cut out and repair any areas that have bumps or sags prior to placement of the next layer. Unless accepted as an alternate, all asphalt shall be virgin mix only with no recycled asphalt included. Payment for these areas shall be incidental to the Work and shall be considered included in the pay items. All mix designs shall meet FDOT requirements and shall be approved by County Engineer at least 2 weeks prior to paving.

Concrete Driveways

The contract unit price for this pay item shall be compensation in full for Each (0ne) concrete driveway and shall include all labor, equipment and material to saw cut, remove, and replace the area of concrete needed to adjust the driveway to the proper elevation at the new edge of pavement to provide a smooth transition between the driveway and roadway. Some driveway may require a longer transitional area if the driveway elevation is different from the roadway. The slope in the transition shall not exceed 5% grade, and the break between the driveway and transition shall not be greater than 5%.

<u>Pipe</u>

The contract unit price for the various sizes and types of pipe shall be compensation in full for one linear foot of pipe complete in place. The length of pipe installed will be measured from end to end of the pipe to the beginning of the mitered end if applicable and no deduction in length will be made for space in the line occupied by manholes or fittings. Installation of pipe includes excavation, compaction, testing, backfill and all fittings. This includes backfill material if the material excavated is determined by inspector to be unsuitable for re-use. Spoils shall be used on the shoulders or removed and disposed of by Contractor if the material can not be used on site. There shall be no additional payment for fill material at pipes or for disposing of unsuitable material.

Mitered End Sections:

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one Mitered End Section of the various sizes, types, and depths complete with all items needed including anchor bolts, gaskets, clamps, concrete, rebar, formwork, backfill, anchors, epoxy, grates, and all other. For placing mitered ends on existing pipe, the pay item includes removal and disposal of existing headwalls or sand bags, any length of pipe needed to install the mitered end so that the installation meets allowable slope and shoulder requirements in

accordance with the FDOT Standards and Specifications, and cleaning and removal of all sand and debris from the existing pipes on which the headwalls are being placed.

Grade Shoulders

The bid item is per square yard and shall be compensation in full for furnishing all labor, equipment, and material to rework the shoulders including digging or filling, grading the shoulder, the front, and back slopes as needed. The intent is to disturb only the areas that need to be reworked to provide the slopes shown on the typical section or to provide positive drainage.

Roadway Excavation

The item is included with shall include grading, excavating, hauling, spreading, and compacting material to the required locations on site as needed and spreading on site as needed and shall be compensation in full for suitable fill, labor and equipment for moving, compacting, hauling, placing, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all fill needed to complete the Work (including hauling and disposing of any surplus material). Testing Certificates shall be provided by Contractor and approved by Engineer. Prior to bringing Borrow Excavation from off site, the contractor shall shape the site utilizing the on site material to the greatest extent possible. All fill shall be approved by the Engineer before being used for backfill. Existing dirt may be used where it is suitable. Fill dirt shall be per FDOT Standard Specifications. If requested, the Contractor shall furnish a certificate from a commercial testing laboratory attesting to the suitability of the material.

Borrow Excavation:

The unit price bid for this item shall be compensation in full for one (1) contract measure cubic yard (CMCY) of suitable material used for backfill which shall include furnishing material, hauling, backfilling, compacting, and testing. All borrow material shall be approved by the Engineer before being used for backfill. If requested, the Contractor shall furnish a certificate from a commercial testing laboratory attesting to the suitability of the borrow material.

<u>Sod</u>

The unit price for this item shall be compensation in full for one (1) square yard of solid sod complete and in place where specified. Where sod is being replaced on an established lawn, the new sod shall match the type removed or the adjacent sod. If the Contractor over runs the contract quantity without prior written approval of Engineer, there shall be no payment for the overage.

Seed and Mulch or Hydro seed

The unit price for this item shall be compensation in full for one (1) square yard of seed and mulch completed and measured in place in areas indicated in the contract to be disturbed that are not specified to receive sod. Where seed and mulch is being used to replace an established lawn, the new seed and mulch shall match the type removed or the adjacent sod. Where contractor causes damage to an existing lawn not indicated to be damaged, the area shall be replaced with matching sod at no cost to county. If the Contractor over runs the contract quantity without prior written approval of Engineer, there shall be no payment for the overage.

Object Markers

The unit price for this item shall be compensation in full for one (1) each object marker complete and in place where specified. Object markers shall be FDOT standard reflective pre-finished object markers for pipe ends and shall meet all requirements of the FDOT Specifications Section 705.

Remove (Dig Out) and Replace Pavement Area

The unit price bid for the various types of pavement replacement will be compensation in full for furnishing all material, labor, equipment, and incidentals to remove and replace one (1) square yard of the various

types of paving where directed to be removed and replaced by Engineer or Inspector. The term "pavement" shall be construed to mean either bituminous or concrete surface in streets and driveways and shall include base course (8" min), tack coat, fill dirt, pavement (1-1/2" min), and any other incidentals necessary for the placement of the bituminous or concrete wearing surface.

In measuring this item for payment, the length shall be measured along the centerline of the area marked to be cut out, and then multiplied by the width. This will be the amount paid for, regardless of the width removed and replaced.

<u>Contingency</u>

This Lump Sum Item is for Owners use only and shall only be used when directed by County Engineer in writing by a Change Directive.

Striping and Pavement Markings

The unit prices includes all materials, labor, equipment, layout, and any other as needed to provide a complete installation of the striping and pavement markings in accordance with FDOT and MUTCD standards.

<u>Signs</u>

This bid item is per sign based on the unit prices for each sign. The unit price includes all materials, labor, equipment, layout, brackets, attachments, bolts, washers, bottom anchor, and any other as needed to provide a complete installation of the signs. Sign posts shall be FDOT Standard round in FDOT maintained areas and u channel in County maintained areas of weight specified or as required by FDOT Standards.

Provide Record Documents ("As-Builts"):

This item shall be included in the Mobilization and General Conditions pay item and is compensation in full for furnishing record drawings indicating pavement alignment, edge of pavement, service line locations, service line terminal points, valve locations, manholes, alignment, and any deviations from the plans. Record documents must be of professional quality, reproducible, and submitted to the Engineer for approval. Method of recording this information shall be approved by the Engineer prior to construction.

Guard Rail

The unit price for this item shall be compensation in full for one (1) linear foot complete and in place where specified. Guard rail shall meet all the requirements of FDOT Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Section 536 and 967 and shall be as per FDOT Standard Index 400 - Detail C. The number of End Assemblies indicated shall be included with the guard rail and included with the per foot price.

Survey and Layout

The lump sum bid for this item shall be compensation in full for layout, staking, and survey as required for completion of this project to the lines and grades in accordance with the plans and specifications.

Limerock Base (used separately or mixed with the FDR)

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one ton placed and compacted with an LBR of 100 at the specified thickness and will be paid per ton as weighed by certified calibrated scale in place and as shown on the plans and quantities including labor, equipment and material for hauling, spreading, placing, finishing to grade, compacting, clipping, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all Limerock Base needed to complete the Work. Upon completion of the each course, Contractor shall inspect the work with Inspector or Engineer and shall repair any areas that have bumps or sags prior to placement of

the next layer. Payment for these areas shall be incidental to the Work and shall be considered included in the pay items. Limerock shall be from an approved source and shall meet the FDOT requirements for Limerock Base material. Payment shall be only for limerock verified by trip tickets signed off by the inspector. Prior to placing limerock, contractor shall set stakes at the height of the specified limerock thickness in each side of the area to be filled with limerock.

Full Depth Reclamation

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one square yard of Full Depth Reclamation (FDR) up to 12 inches, as shown on the plans, including mixing in specified additives (paid separately per the pay items except that mixing in is included in the FDR), and will be paid per square yard as measured in place and as shown on the plans and quantities including all labor, equipment and material for mixing, hauling, placing, compacting, testing, clean-up and any other for the full depth reclamation and preparation of a suitable base course. Before beginning the FDR, Contractor shall mix and prepare at least two test sections not less than 50 feet in length and the full width of the road (22 feet wide). One test section shall be at the south end and one shall be at the north end. Contractor shall sample the sections and have the material tested and provide LBR test reports to the County Engineer. The mix designs and test sections shall be approved by County Engineer prior to proceeding with the FDR mixing of each section.

The finished base shall conform to all required testing and include an approved method of Proof-Rolling with the Designated Engineering Inspector present. The inspector will approve the proof rolling and sign off for each section on the inspection forms. No priming of the base shall be done until all testing is complete and signed off on by the Inspector or County Engineer. The proof rolling method shall be an 18 cu yard dump truck (full) of Limerock or select fill material approved for the project and make two passes in each lane.

All deformations in excess of 1/4" shall require re-mixing and re compacting and include re-scarifying 50' each side of the designated failure area. These measurements and locations shall be quantified and documented by the CEI inspector.

If it is necessary because of limitations of the equipment to place the base in courses, upon completion of the each course, Contractor shall inspect the work with Inspector or Engineer and shall repair any areas that have bumps or sags prior to placement of the next layer. Payment for these areas shall be incidental to the Work and shall be considered included in the pay items.

Portland Cement

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one ton placed and mixed in with the FDR at the approved spread rate. Trip tickets shall be provided for the truck loads of cement and will be paid per ton as weighed by certified calibrated scale including labor, equipment and material for hauling, spreading, placing, finishing to grade, compacting, clipping, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of cement. Contractor shall cooperate with and assist the inspector as needed to measure and determine quantities of cement being used in the mixture.

Liquid Emulsion

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one gallon of emulsion mixed in with the FDR. Trip tickets shall be provided for the truck loads of emulsion and will be paid per gallon as weighed by certified calibrated scale including labor, equipment and material for hauling, spreading, placing, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of emulsion. Contractor shall cooperate with and assist the inspector as needed to measure and determine quantities of emulsion being used in the mixture.

2.8 <u>Widening or Shoulder Paving</u>

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one square yard and will be paid per square yard as measured in place and as shown on the plans and quantities from the edge of existing edge of pavement to the new edge of pavement and shall include all labor, equipment and material for hauling, placing, compacting, testing, grading, clean-up and any other for the placement of all base and asphalt needed to complete the Work. Any asphalt needed to repair or fill voids along the edge of pavement is included in this pay item and shall not be paid under the leveling pay item. The item includes 6" of

Limerock (LBR 100), Prime Coat, and 1-1/2" Asphalt. All mix designs shall be approved by County Engineer and FDOT at least 2 weeks prior to paving.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01000

MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

PART 1 - GENERAL

<u>General</u>

The unit price or lump sum bid items shall be compensation in full for furnishing all materials, labor, equipment and incidentals necessary to complete the item in place in every detail in accordance with the plans and specifications. There will be no direct compensation for clean-up, restoration of property, and incidentals not shown in the proposal, and such incidentals shall be included in the unit price for the related item of work.

Contractor shall notify Engineer in advance of exceeding 90% of any pay item quantity if it is anticipated that the quantity will be exceeded.

All pay items or details not described herein will be paid for based on the description in the Pay Item and the FDOT Standards for payment. If there is a conflict, the Pay Items in the Contract will prevail.

PART 2 – BID ITEMS

Mobilization and General Conditions

Perform preparatory work and operations in mobilizing for beginning work on the project, including, but not limited to, those operations necessary for the movement of personnel, equipment, supplies, and incidentals to the project site and for the establishment of temporary offices, buildings, safety equipment and first aid supplies, and sanitary and other facilities, record documents, and Contractor operating costs throughout the time of the Contract.

When the proposal includes a separate pay item for mobilization, partial payments will be made therefore in accordance with the following and prorated for in between percentages of work complete:

Percent of Original Contract	Allowable Percent of the Lump Sum
Amount Earned (work complete)	Price for Mobilization and General Conditions*
10	25
25	40
50	60
75	80
100	100

*Partial payments for any project will be limited to 10% of the original Contract amount for that project. Any remaining amount will be paid upon completion of all work on the project.

The Contractor shall provide a breakdown of its lump sum bid for mobilization if requested by the Engineer/Owner. If the Engineer/Owner determines that the Contractor's bid for mobilization is erroneous, the entire bid will be rejected.

Prevention of Erosion and Water Pollution (Erosion Control)

The lump sum bid for this item shall be compensation in full for furnishing all labor equipment and materials for all erosion control, storm water control, pollution prevention, including hay bales, socks, turbidity curtains, preparation and submittal of a SWPPP (if required), and all other items except silt fence.

Silt Fence:

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one (1) linear foot of fence in place, and shall include maintenance and replacement of the silt fence throughout the life of the project including

replacement of silt fence and posts if needed.

Maintenance of Traffic

The lump sum bid for this item shall be compensation in full for furnishing all labor, equipment, signs, Temporary Striping or Pavement Markings, and materials for all maintenance of traffic required by this contract, FDOT Standards, or as directed by Engineer for all FDOT, County, City or private roadways. This includes preparation and submittal of plans, signs, and markings for any detours needed for the work.

Clearing and Grubbing:

The lump sum bid for this item shall be compensation in full for clearing and grubbing all areas as required for completion of this project in accordance with the plans and specifications. Payment shall include the removal and off-site disposal of all clearing and grubbing debris, in accordance with all local, State, and Federal regulations. Right of Way and Easements shall be cleared and grubbed in accordance with FDOT Standards and to the limits indicated on the typical section. Ornamental plants may be left undisturbed if directed by the engineer. There shall be no adjustment to the quantity after clearing and grubbing has begun.

Limerock Base

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one ton placed and compacted with an LBR of 100 at the specified thickness and will be paid per ton as weighed by certified calibrated scale in place and as shown on the plans and quantities including labor, equipment and material for hauling, spreading, placing, finishing to grade, compacting, clipping, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all Limerock Base needed to complete the Work. Upon completion of the each course, Contractor shall inspect the work with Inspector or Engineer and shall repair any areas that have bumps or sags prior to placement of the next layer. Payment for these areas shall be incidental to the Work and shall be considered included in the pay items. Limerock shall be from an approved source and shall meet the FDOT requirements for Limerock Base material. Payment shall be only for limerock verified by trip tickets signed off by the inspector. Prior to placing limerock, contractor shall set stakes indicating the height of the specified limerock thickness in each side of the area to be filled with limerock at 100' intervals (not applicable to widening of 4' or less). Any staked that are removed prior to completion of the limerock and placement of prime coat shall be immediately replaced by contractor.

Pavement Preparation

The contract unit price is per square yard of existing pavement and shall be compensation in full for furnishing all labor, equipment, and material to prepare the pavement for paving, including sweeping, cleaning, patching potholes and bare areas, removal of incompatible patches, and any other items or work needed just prior to placing tack coat.

Tack Coat

The contract unit price is per square yard of tack coat and shall be compensation in full for one of tack coat placed at the specified rate, and will be paid per square yard including hauling, placing, testing, cleanup and any other. Tack coat shall be spread evenly over the entire surface to be coated at the approved spread rate determined by the Engineer for the field conditions. No payment shall be made for areas where tack coat is not applied at the approved spread rate. Prior to placing tack coat, the contractor shall pay special attention to pavement preparation, which is included with payment for tack.

Leveling

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one ton of Leveling at the required spread rate and will be paid per ton as verified by the inspector and trip tickets. The unit price includes all labor, equipment and material for hauling, spreading, placing, compacting, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all asphalt needed to complete the Leveling. Prior to beginning the Leveling, Contractor shall check the road with Engineer/Inspector and identify areas to be leveled and that have bumps and sags. Leveling shall only be used as specifically directed by engineer. Upon completion of the Leveling and prior to any

further work, Contractor shall ride the roadway with Engineer and shall further level any areas that have bumps or sags. Payment for these areas shall be considered included with the Leveling. All mix designs shall be approved by County Engineer and FDOT at least 2 weeks prior to paving. Prior to placing the leveling, contractor shall prepare the areas to be leveled and apply tack coat.

Crack Relief

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one square yard of ARMI and will be paid per square yard as measured in place and as shown on the plans and quantities including labor, equipment and material for hauling, placing, compacting, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all ARMI needed to complete the Work. All mix designs shall be approved by County Engineer and FDOT at least 2 weeks prior to paving. ARMI shall be place directly onto the existing asphalt at a rate sufficient to fill all cracks as approved by the inspector / engineer. Only clean granite rock shall be used with ARMI layer.

Asphalt

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one square yard placed and compacted to the specified thickness and will be paid per square yard as shown in the quantities including labor, equipment and material for hauling, spreading, placing, finishing to grade, compacting, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all asphalt needed to complete the Work. Upon completion of the each course, Contractor shall inspect the work with Inspector or Engineer and shall cut out and repair any areas that have bumps or sags prior to placement of the next layer. Unless accepted as an alternate, all asphalt shall be virgin mix only with no recycled asphalt included. Payment for these areas shall be incidental to the Work and shall be considered included in the pay items. All mix designs shall meet FDOT requirements and shall be approved by County Engineer at least 2 weeks prior to paving.

Concrete Driveways

The contract unit price for this pay item shall be compensation in full for Each (0ne) concrete driveway and shall include all labor, equipment and material to saw cut, remove, and replace the area of concrete needed to adjust the driveway to the proper elevation at the new edge of pavement to provide a smooth transition between the driveway and roadway. Some driveway may require a longer transitional area if the driveway elevation is different from the roadway. The slope in the transition shall not exceed 5% grade, and the break between the driveway and transition shall not be greater than 5%.

<u>Pipe</u>

The contract unit price for the various sizes and types of pipe shall be compensation in full for one linear foot of pipe complete in place. The length of pipe installed will be measured from end to end of the pipe to the beginning of the mitered end if applicable and no deduction in length will be made for space in the line occupied by manholes or fittings. Installation of pipe includes excavation, compaction, testing, backfill and all fittings. This includes backfill material if the material excavated is determined by inspector to be unsuitable for re-use. Spoils shall be used on the shoulders or removed and disposed of by Contractor if the material can not be used on site. There shall be no additional payment for fill material at pipes or for disposing of unsuitable material.

Mitered End Sections:

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one Mitered End Section of the various sizes, types, and depths complete with all items needed including anchor bolts, gaskets, clamps, concrete, rebar, formwork, backfill, anchors, epoxy, grates, and all other. For placing mitered ends on existing pipe, the pay item includes removal and disposal of existing headwalls or sand bags, any length of pipe needed to install the mitered end so that the installation meets allowable slope and shoulder requirements in accordance with the FDOT Standards and Specifications, and cleaning and removal of all sand and debris from the existing pipes on which the headwalls are being placed.

Grade Shoulders

The lump sum bid for this item shall be compensation in full for furnishing all labor, equipment, and material to rework the shoulders including digging or filling, grading the shoulder, the front, and back slopes as needed. The intent is to disturb only the areas that need to be reworked to provide the slopes shown on the typical section or to provide positive drainage at discretion of Engineer.

Roadway Excavation

The lump sum bid for this item shall include grading, excavating, hauling, spreading, and compacting material to the required location on site as needed and spreading on site as needed and shall be compensation in full for suitable fill, labor and equipment for moving, compacting, hauling, placing, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all fill needed to complete the Work (including hauling and disposing of any surplus material). Testing Certificates shall be provided by Contractor and approved by Engineer. Prior to bring Borrow Excavation from off site, the contractor shall shape the site utilizing the on site material to the greatest extent possible. All fill shall be approved by the Engineer before being used for backfill. Existing dirt may be used where it is suitable. Fill dirt shall be per FDOT Standard Specifications. If requested, the Contractor shall furnish a certificate from a commercial testing laboratory attesting to the suitability of the material.

Borrow Excavation:

The unit price bid for this item shall be compensation in full for one (1) contract measure cubic yard (CMCY) of suitable material used for backfill which shall include furnishing material, hauling, backfilling, compacting, and testing. All borrow material shall be approved by the Engineer before being used for backfill. If requested, the Contractor shall furnish a certificate from a commercial testing laboratory attesting to the suitability of the borrow material.

Sod

The unit price for this item shall be compensation in full for one (1) square yard of solid sod complete and in place where specified. Where sod is being replaced on an established lawn, the new sod shall match the type removed or the adjacent sod. If the Contractor over runs the contract quantity without prior written approval of Engineer, there shall be no payment for the overage.

Seed and Mulch or Hydro seed

The unit price for this item shall be compensation in full for one (1) square yard of seed and mulch completed and measured in place in areas indicated in the contract to be disturbed that are not specified to receive sod. Where seed and mulch is being used to replace an established lawn, the new seed and mulch shall match the type removed or the adjacent sod. Where contractor causes damage to an existing lawn not indicated to be damaged, the area shall be replaced with matching sod at no cost to county. If the Contractor over runs the contract quantity without prior written approval of Engineer, there shall be no payment for the overage.

Object Markers

The unit price for this item shall be compensation in full for one (1) each object marker complete and in place where specified. Object markers shall be FDOT standard reflective pre-finished object markers for pipe ends and shall meet all requirements of the FDOT Specifications Section 705.

Remove (Dig Out) and Replace Pavement Area

The unit price bid for the various types of pavement replacement will be compensation in full for furnishing all material, labor, equipment, and incidentals to remove and replace one (1) square yard of the various types of paving where directed to be removed and replaced by Engineer or Inspector. The term "pavement" shall be construed to mean either bituminous or concrete surface in streets and driveways and shall include base course (8" min), tack coat, fill dirt, pavement (1-1/2" min), and any other incidentals necessary for the placement of the bituminous or concrete wearing surface.

In measuring this item for payment, the length shall be measured along the centerline of the area marked to be cut out, and then multiplied by the width. This will be the amount paid for, regardless of the width removed and replaced.

Contingency

This Lump Sum Item is for Owners use only and shall only be used when directed by County Engineer in writing by a Change Directive.

Striping

The unit prices for this item shall be compensation in full for the units of striping indicated in the pay items and shall be payment in full including all labor, equipment, materials and incidentals including clean up and all other.

<u>Signs</u>

This bid item is per sign based on the unit prices for each sign. The unit price includes all materials, labor, equipment, layout, brackets, attachments, bolts, washers, bottom anchor, and any other as needed to provide a complete installation of the signs. Sign posts shall be FDOT Standard round in FDOT maintained areas and u channel in County maintained areas of weight specified or as required by FDOT Standards.

Provide Record Documents ("As-Builts"):

This item shall be included in the Mobilization and General Conditions pay item and is compensation in full for furnishing record drawings indicating pavement alignment, edge of pavement, service line locations, service line terminal points, valve locations, manholes, alignment, and any deviations from the plans. Record documents must be of professional quality, reproducible, and submitted to the Engineer for approval. Method of recording this information shall be approved by the Engineer prior to construction.

Guard Rail

The unit price for this item shall be compensation in full for one (1) linear foot complete and in place where specified. Guard rail shall meet all the requirements of FDOT Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Section 536 and 967 and shall be as per FDOT Standard Index 400 - Detail C. The number of End Assemblies indicated shall be included with the guard rail and included with the per foot price.

Survey and Layout

The lump sum bid for this item shall be compensation in full for layout, staking, and survey as required for completion of this project to the lines and grades in accordance with the plans and specifications.

Limerock Base (used separately or mixed with the FDR)

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one ton placed and compacted with an LBR of 100 at the specified thickness and will be paid per ton as weighed by certified calibrated scale in place and as shown on the plans and quantities including labor, equipment and material for hauling, spreading, placing, finishing to grade, compacting, clipping, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of all Limerock Base needed to complete the Work. Upon completion of the each course, Contractor shall inspect the work with Inspector or Engineer and shall repair any areas that have bumps or sags prior to placement of the next layer. Payment for these areas shall be incidental to the Work and shall be considered included in the pay items. Limerock shall be from an approved source and shall meet the FDOT requirements for Limerock Base material. Payment shall be only for limerock verified by trip tickets signed off by the inspector. Prior to placing limerock, contractor shall set stakes at the height of the specified limerock thickness in each side of the area to be filled with limerock.

Full Depth Reclamation

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one square yard of Full Depth Reclamation (FDR) up to 12 inches, as shown on the plans, including mixing in specified additives (paid separately per the pay items except that mixing in is included in the FDR), and will be paid per square yard as measured in place and as shown on the plans and quantities including all labor, equipment and material for mixing, hauling, placing, compacting, testing, clean-up and any other for the full depth reclamation and preparation of a suitable base course. Before beginning the FDR, Contractor shall mix and prepare at least two test sections not less than 50 feet in length and the full width of the road (22 feet wide). One test section shall be at the south end and one shall be at the north end. Contractor shall sample the sections and have the material tested and provide LBR test reports to the County Engineer. The mix designs and test sections shall be approved by County Engineer prior to proceeding with the FDR mixing of each section.

The finished base shall conform to all required testing and include an approved method of Proof-Rolling with the Designated Engineering Inspector present. The inspector will approve the proof rolling and sign off for each section on the inspection forms. No priming of the base shall be done until all testing is complete and signed off on by the Inspector or County Engineer. The proof rolling method shall be an 18 cu yard dump truck (full) of Limerock or select fill material approved for the project and make two passes in each lane.

All deformations in excess of 1/4" shall require re-mixing and re compacting and include re-scarifying 50' each side of the designated failure area. These measurements and locations shall be quantified and documented by the CEI inspector.

If it is necessary because of limitations of the equipment to place the base in courses, upon completion of the each course, Contractor shall inspect the work with Inspector or Engineer and shall repair any areas that have bumps or sags prior to placement of the next layer. Payment for these areas shall be incidental to the Work and shall be considered included in the pay items.

Portland Cement

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one pound placed and mixed in with the FDR. Trip tickets shall be provided for the truck loads of cement will be paid per pound as weighed by certified calibrated scale including labor, equipment and material for hauling, spreading, placing, finishing to grade, compacting, clipping, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of cement. Contractor shall cooperate with and assist the inspector as needed to measure and determine quantities of cement being used in the mixture.

Liquid Emulsion

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one gallon of emulsion mixed in with the FDR. Trip tickets shall be provided for the truck loads of emulsion and will be paid per gallon as weighed by certified calibrated scale including labor, equipment and material for hauling, spreading, placing, testing, clean-up and any other for the placement of emulsion. Contractor shall cooperate with and assist the inspector as needed to measure and determine quantities of emulsion being used in the mixture.

2.8 <u>Widening or Shoulder Paving</u>

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one square yard and will be paid per square yard as measured in place and as shown on the plans and quantities from the edge of existing edge of pavement to the new edge of pavement and shall include all labor, equipment and material for hauling, placing, compacting, testing, grading, clean-up and any other for the placement of all base and asphalt needed to complete the Work. Any asphalt needed to repair or fill voids along the edge of road due to breakage during the widening or to make a smooth connection to the existing edge of pavement is included in this pay item and shall not be paid under the leveling pay item. The item includes 6" of Limerock (LBR 100), Prime Coat, and 1-1/2" Asphalt. All mix designs shall be approved by County Engineer and FDOT at least 2 weeks prior to paving.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01010

SUMMARY OF WORK

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 LOCATION OF WORK

All of the work of this Contract is located in Jackson County, Florida, at:

County Road 162 (from US 231 to SR 71)

1.2 WORK TO BE DONE

A. The Contractor shall furnish all labor, tools, materials, equipment, services, maintenance of traffic, and incidentals to complete all work required by these Contract Documents.

B. The Contractor shall perform the work complete, in place, disinfected where applicable and ready for continuous service, and shall include repairs, replacements and restoration required as a result of damages caused during this construction.

C. Furnish and install all materials, equipment and labor which is reasonably and properly inferable and necessary for the proper completion of the work, whether specifically indicated in the Contract Documents or not.

1.3 GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF CONTRACT

County Road 162 from US 231 to SR 71

The Work includes resurfacing and re-construction of County Road 162 (Jacob Road) from US 231 to State Road 71. The section from US 231 to CR 167 is 24 feet wide. The section from CR 167 to SR 71 is only 20' wide with 10' lanes. This section will be widened to 24' with 12' lanes. The entire road will have a will have 4 foot paved shoulders added (except for the bridge area). The work also includes resurfacing and reconstruction of the road including reclaim existing asphalt, dig out and reconstruct the failed areas prior to reclaiming, 1-1/2 of structural asphalt and 1" surface or friction course. Shoulders will be paved 4' on each side of the road with base and 1-1/2" asphalt. The existing asphalt will be mixed in (reclaimed) to create a new base, a 1-1/2" structural course will be applied, and a 1" Friction Course will be applied using SP 9.5. Pipes will be replaced or extended as indicated and mitered ends or headwalls will be replaced. Ditches will be re-graded at pipe ends (to 100' each direction) and as indicated on drawings. Areas where the base has failed will be dug out and repaired prior to reclaiming. In addition, the Chipola River Bridge joints will be cleaned and the seals will be replaced.

1.4 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

Substantial completion will be determined by the Engineer and will be considered when all facilities and

roadways are complete and ready for service.

1.5 DRAWINGS AND SPECIFICATIONS FURNISHED THE CONTRACTOR FOR CONSTRUCTION

Three (3) sets of Drawings and Specifications shall be furnished to the Contractor for construction at no charge. Additional sets may be purchased at the deposit amount contained in the Notice for Bids.

1.6 ABBREVIATIONS AND REFERENCES

A. Whenever reference is made to the furnishing of materials or testing thereof to conform to the standards of any technical society, organization or body, it shall be construed to mean the latest standard, code, specification or tentative specification adopted and published at the date of advertisement for bids, even though reference has been made to an earlier standard. The following list of specifications is hereby made a part of the Contract the same as if herein repeated in full. In the event of any conflict between any of these specifications, standards, codes or tentative specifications, and the Specifications, the latter shall govern. In the event that one of the following conflict with another, the decision as to which shall govern will be decided by the Engineer, whose judgment will be final.

B. Reference to a technical society, organization, or body may be made in the Specifications by abbreviations, in accordance with the following list:

AASHTO	- The American Association of State		
	Highway and Transportation Officials		
ACI	- American Concrete Institute		
AGA	 American Gas Association 		
AGMA	- American Gear Manufacturers Association		
IEEE	 Institute of Electrical and Electronic 		
	Engineers		
AISC	- American Institute of Steel Construction		
AISI	 American Iron and Steel Institute 		
ANSI	- American National Standards Institute		
API	- American Petroleum Institute		
ASCE	 American Society of Civil Engineers 		
ASME	- American Society of Mechanical Engineers		
ASTM	- American Society of Testing Materials		
AWPA	- American Wood Preservers Association		
AWS	 American Welding Society 		
AWWA	- American Water Works Association		
FED. SPEC.	- Federal Specifications		
CIPRA	- Cast Iron Pipe Research Association		
DIPRA	- Ductile Iron Pipe Research Association		
HI	- Standards of Hydraulic Institute		
NCPI	- National Clay Pipe Institute		
NEMA	- National Electrical Manufacturers		
	Association		

NFPA	 National Fire Protection Association
NEWWA	 New England Water Works Association
TCA	 Tile Council of America, Inc.
AWPA	 American Wood Preservation Association
NAVY SPEC.	 Navy Department Specification
NEC	 National Electric Code
NLMA	 National Lumber Manufacturers Association
PCA	- Portland Cement Association
SAE	 Society of Automotive Engineers Standards
SHBI	- Steel Housing Boiler Institute
SBCC	 Standard Building Code Congress
	International, Inc.
DOT	 Florida Department of Transportation
U.L., Inc.	- Underwriter's Laboratories, Inc.
OSHA	 Occupation Health and Safety Act
SSPC	- Steel Structures Painting Council
	-

C. When no reference is made to a code, standard, or specification, the standard specification of the ASTM, the ANSI, the ASME, the IEEE, or the NEMA shall govern.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

(Not Used)

PART 3 - EXECUTION

(Not Used)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01026

APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

CONTRACTOR'S PREREQUEST

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED

Submit Applications for Payment to the Engineer in accord with the schedule established by Conditions of the Contract and Agreement between Owner and Contractor.

1.2 RELATED REQUIREMENTS

- A. Agreement between Owner and Contractor.
- B. Conditions of the Contract: Progress Payments, Retainage, and Final Payment.
- C. Section 01030: Measurement and Payment.
- D. Section 01700: Contract Close-out.
- E. Section 01720: Project Record Documents.

1.3 FORMAT AND DATA REQUIRED

A. Submit <u>three</u> applications to the <u>Engineer</u> typed on forms provided by the Engineer, Application for Payment, with itemized data typed on 8-1/2 inch x 11 inch or 8-1/2 inch x 14 inch white paper continuation sheets.

B. Fill in required information, including that for Change Orders executed prior to date of submittal of application.

C. Fill in summary of dollar values to agree with respective totals indicated on continuation sheets.

D. Execute certification with signature of a responsible officer of Contract firm.

1.4 PREREQUISITES FOR PAYMENTS

The Contractor shall provide the following as a prerequisite for payment.

A. Exhibit the updated record drawings as required by Section 01720, Project Record Documents, for review by the Engineer.

B. Submit required certificates and evidence of passing test for items for which payment is requested in accordance with the testing requirements in Section 01410, Testing Services.

C. Submit payroll records indicating compliance with Federal Wage Requirements on Form WH347.

D. Submit revised construction schedules in accordance with Section 01310, Construction Schedules.

1.5 SUBMITTAL AND PAYMENT PROCEDURE

A. <u>Contractor's Responsibility</u>

1. In order for progress payments be made to the Contractor, the Owner must request and receive the funds for each progress payment from the Department of Community Affairs (DCA). The process of requesting and receiving funds from DCA requires approximately 45 days. In order to expedite payment to the Contractor, it is recommended that the Contractor notify the Engineer by phone 30 days prior of his intention to submit an Application for Payment and indicate the estimated funds to be requested. This will allow the Engineer to instruct the Owner to proceed with the request for funds from DCA. This will help insure the immediate availability of funds upon the final approval of the actual Application for Payment.

2. Contractor shall satisfy all prerequisites prior to submittal of Application for Payment.

3. Contractor shall submit completed and signed Application for Payment to Engineer. Contractor may submit Application for Payment at any time, however, not more frequently than <u>one</u> per month.

B. Engineer's Responsibility

1. Inform Owner/Grant Administrator of Contractor's advance notice of intention to submit Application for Payment.

2. Review and make recommendation concerning Application for Payment to Owner.

C. <u>Owner's Responsibility</u>

1. Approve Application for Payment when submitted correctly.

3. Make a progress payment to the Contractor not later than five (30) days on the basis of a duly certified and approved Application for Payment for the work performed during the preceding interim, but to ensure the proper performance of this Contract, the Owner shall retain ten percent (10%) of the amount of each estimate until final completion and acceptance of all work covered by this Contract. The County may reduce the retainage to 5% at any time at the County's option.

PART 2 - PRODUCT

(Not Used) <u>PART 3 – EXECUTION</u> (Not Used)

END OF SECTION

FULL DEPTH RECLAMATION SPECIFICATIONS

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

The Full Depth Reclamation (FDR) will be performed by a specialty subcontractor who has a minimum of 5 years experience performing full depth reclamation and is approved by FDOT for this type of work. The contractor (or subcontractor) will provide a competent supervisor with at least 5 years experience in full depth reclamation. This supervisor will be on the project at all times while FDR is being done. The CEI inspector and County Engineer (or representative) will inspect the work of the Contractor to assist in determining if the work meets the required specifications. The inspector will judge the acceptability of the Work and have the authority to disapprove or reject any Work determined to be defective.

GOVERNING STANDARS AND SPECIFICATIONS:

- a) Florida Department of Transportation Design Standards, Dated 2010, as amended by the contract documents.
- b) Florida Department of Transportation Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, Dated 2010, as amended by the contract documents.
- c) Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices, Current Edition
- d) AASHTO Specification for Full Depth Reclamation

SPECIFICATIONS FULL DEPTH RECLAMATION WITH MECHANICAL STABILIZATION:

The work covered by this specification will consist of the manufacturing and construction of a new base course by recycling and blending the existing asphalt pavement with the underlying base and the addition of clean virgin aggregate and mixing to the specified depth to create an acceptable uniform base. The existing pavement shall be pulverized and blended without intruding into the material below the base depth specified in the plans for this project.

Contractor shall deliver and spread, with a motor grader or track mounted paver, approved aggregate, stone, or limestone aggregate to a finished, compacted depth as determined and approved by Engineer.

Pulverizing shall be for the entire width of the paved surface of the roadway (22 feet or alternately 20 feet) plus any additional width needed for the paving operation to support the paver. Any additional width needed for the paving operation will not be billable under the unit prices.

Pulverizing will be to a maximum depth of 12 inches below the existing road surface and to a minimum of 10 inches below the existing road surface. The depth shall be approved by engineer prior to beginning the operation on each section.

Equipment and Construction Methods:

Equipment shall include a self-propelled machine capable of cutting through the existing pavement and base to a depth of at least 12 inches with one pass. The equipment shall be capable of pulverizing the existing pavement and base at a minimum width of 8 feet.

The pavement shall be pulverized so that 98% passes a 2" sieve, and at least 95% passes the 1-1/2" sieve. Adjustments may be made to the sizes if needed based on the test / control strip results to obtain the correct mix design to achieve the required LBR.

Rollers used shall consist of a self-propelled rubber tired roller (20 to 25 tons) or a double -drum vibratory roller (minimum 10 tons) or a combination of these, as long as the rollers can obtain the required density. Care shall be taken in the use of vibratory compactors so as not to damage or disturb nearby structures or houses.

Test / Control Strips:

The Contractor shall initially construct an FDR test strip a minimum of 300 feet long and a full lane width. Test strips are prepared / required to make necessary adjustments to the mix design. If conditions are found to differ substantially from what is indicated in the owners test report, additional test strips may be necessary. The test section must demonstrate the acceptability of the base course, the equipment and methods used. If changes in methods or equipment are made by Contractor during the project, additional test sections shall be constructed at no additional cost to Owner. Engineer will evaluate the compaction, moisture, homogeneity, thickness of stabilization, and finished base surface. The test strip must demonstrate that the equipment and processes can produce recycled layers to meet the requirements. The test strips also determine the effect on the gradation on the recycled material by varying the forward speed to determine the sequence and manner of rolling necessary to obtain the compaction requirements. The full recycling production will not start until a passing test strip has been accomplished for each different section of road. The contractor will have to make allowance for the addition of aggregate or limerock so that the top of the new base is at the correct elevation. Prior to beginning FDR, the shoulder may be cut out sufficiently to accommodate the additional material and allow for the widening. The test strip will also determine how much must (if any) be cut from the shoulder. The intent of this specification is that it will be the contractor's responsibility to grade the base to the correct elevation to receive the asphalt specified in the contract. If additional material is created and can not be used in the base, it will be the contractor's responsibility to move and spread the additional material on the adjacent dirt roads provided that the material is not needed elsewhere in the base or if it is determined by Engineer that it is not suitable for the shoulders.

Rolling patterns and methods of obtaining and measuring density can be developed on the test strip. The compacted base shall be required to have a density of at least 95% of laboratory density. The minimum acceptable LBR will be determined by the test sections, but is expected to be 100. Contractor shall check the test strip by LBR and by proof rolling with a loaded dump truck as indicated in the specifications.

Aggregate/Stone/Limerock for Mechanical Additives:

Additive material shall be from an approved source and shall meet the requirements of applicable FDOT Standard Specifications for the material used included sections 200, 204, 210, 230 and 901, 902, and 911. Contractor shall spread the material evenly over the road surface and shall mix the material as specified to create a uniform mixture to meet all the requirements of the applicable specifications.

Contractor shall spread the material evenly in accordance with the specifications only in the approved work zone and shall not spread material more than 1,000 feet ahead of the mixer. All material that is spread shall be mixed in by the end of the work day so that no loose material is left on the road surface overnight.

Construction:

A construction joint shall be formed at the end of a work period consisting of a protected vertical face. The surface shall be finished in accordance with the cross slopes and grade shown in the plans. Any damaged or out of shape areas shall be scarified and returned to grade and cross slope. These areas shall be re-compacted to obtain the required density. Any soft or yielding areas shall be removed and replaced with acceptable material.

The thickness of the produced base shall be within ³/₄" of the thickness indicated in the plans. If there are areas outside this tolerance, the project engineer shall decide if the areas shall be replaced at the contractor's expense or if the areas will be deducted from payment.

Controls and Elevations:

Prior to beginning the Full Depth Reclamation, the Contractor shall place stakes offset from each side of the pavement at 100' intervals to mark the existing elevation of the road surface. The stakes shall be protected during the operation and shall be replace by contractor is damaged or removed.

3.0 TESTING:

The surface shall be checked with a template shaped to the required cross slope and with a 15' straightedge. All area with irregularities greater than a half inch (1/2") shall be repaired prior to placing asphalt (any areas that are disturbed after being primed shall be re-primed prior to laying asphalt). The depth of the reclaimed base shall be checked immediately behind the mixer before compaction. Any section more than one-half inch out of tolerance shall be removed and corrected by the contractor at contractor's expense.

The entire road base shall be check by proof rolling prior to placing asphalt. This may be done in sections at the Contractors option provided that it is coordinated with the CEI and the Inspector is available to verify the proof rolling.

Frequencies: Thickness: One check every 1000 sq. yards. Particle Size: One check every 2000 sq. yards. Field Density: One check every 1000 sq. yards.

LBR: One Every 2,000 LF

Measurement and Payment:

The contract unit price shall be compensation in full for one square yard of Full Depth Reclamation (FDR) up to 12 inches, as shown on the plans, including mixing in specified additives (paid separately per the pay items except that mixing in is included in the FDR), and will be paid per square yard as measured in place and as shown on the plans and quantities including all labor, equipment and material for mixing, hauling, placing, compacting, testing, clean-up and any other for the full depth reclamation and preparation of a suitable base course. Before beginning the FDR, Contractor shall mix and prepare at least two test sections not less than 50 feet in length and the full width of the road (22 feet wide). One test section shall be at the south end and one shall be at the north end. Contractor shall sample the sections and have the material tested and provide LBR test reports to the County Engineer. The mix designs and test sections shall be approved by County Engineer prior to proceeding with the FDR mixing of each section.

The finished base shall conform to all required testing and include an approved method of Proof-Rolling with the Designated Engineering Inspector present. The inspector will approve the proof rolling and sign off for each section on the inspection forms. No priming of the base shall be done until all testing is complete and signed off on by the Inspector or County Engineer. The proof rolling method shall be an 18 cu yard dump truck (full) of Limerock or select fill material approved for the project and make two passes in each lane.

All deformations in excess of 1/4" shall require re-mixing and re compacting and include re-scarifying 50' each side of the designated failure area. These measurements and locations shall be quantified and documented by the CEI inspector.

If it is necessary because of limitations of the equipment to place the base in courses, upon completion of the each course, Contractor shall inspect the work with Inspector or Engineer and shall repair any areas that have bumps or sags prior to placement of the next layer. Payment for these areas shall be incidental to the Work and shall be considered included in the pay items.

SPECIFICATION FOR FULL DEPTH RECLAMATION WITH PORTLAND CEMENT

1. GENERAL

1.1 Description

Full-depth reclamation (FDR) with cement shall consist of pulverizing and mixing existing asphalt pavement and base course material with Portland cement, soil and water to produce a dense, hard, cement treated base. It shall be proportioned, mixed, placed, compacted, and cured in accordance with this specification, and shall conform to the lines, grades, thicknesses, and typical cross sections shown in the plan.

1.2 Specification Intent

This specification is intended to serve as a guide to format and content for normal FDR construction. The actual mix designs shall be based on the results of the test areas performed as part of this work.

2. MATERIALS

2.1 Recycled Asphalt Pavement (RAP) and Base Material shall consist of the existing asphalt pavement, existing base course material and/or subgrade material. The base course and subgrade material shall not contain roots, topsoil, or any material deleterious to its reaction with cement. The particle distribution of the processed material shall be such that 100% passes a 3-inch (75 mm) sieve, at least 95% passes a 2-inch (50 mm) sieve, and at least 55% passes a No. 4 (4.75 mm) sieve.

2.1.1. Mix Design - Remove samples of RAP and RAM to the specified depth and perform appropriate testing to establish the mix designs. Submit mix design to the County Engineer (Owner Representative O/R) for approval one week before the planned start of work. Approval of the mix design by the O/R is solely for monitoring quality control and in no way releases the Contractor from its responsibilities.

Mix Design Development - Samples must be obtained inclusive of the depth to be recycled. Sampled materials must be properly processed and prepared to closely simulate field conditions. A Qualified Technical Representative will analyze the samples and provide the following information as part of the mix design to the O/R:

- A. Location core samples.
- B. Thickness and description of existing pavement and aggregate layers to be reclaimed.

C. A selected matrix of soils testing standards.

- Moisture Content AASHTO T265 Mechanical and Hydrometer
- Particle Size Analysis of Soils AASHTO T88-90 Liquid Limit, Plastic Limit AASHTO T89
- Unconfined Compression AASHTO T208 To be performed only if more than 20% of the underlying subgrade is to be included in the Portland Cement stabilized layer.

2.2 Portland Cement shall comply with the latest specifications for Portland cement (ASTM C 150, ASTM C 1157, or AASHTO M 85) or blended hydraulic cements (ASTM C 595, ASTM C 1157, or AASHTO M 240).

2.3 Water shall be free from substances deleterious to the hardening of the cement-treated material.

3. EQUIPMENT

3.1 Description

FDR may be constructed with any machine or combination of machines or equipment that will produce a satisfactory product meeting the requirements for pulverization, cement and water application, mixing, compacting, finishing, and curing as provided in this specification.

3.2 Mixing Methods

Mixing shall be accomplished in place, using single-shaft or multiple-shaft mixers. Agricultural disks or motor graders are not acceptable mixing equipment.

3.3 Cement Proportioning

Spreading of the Portland cement shall be done with a spreader truck designed to spread dry particulate such as Portland cement to insure a uniform distribution. Spreaders or distributors used shall be able to demonstrate a consistent and accurate application rate, as well as dust control during application. The mechanical cement spreader shall be capable of dispensing a measured quantity of cement +/- 3 lbs per square yard in advance of the pulverizor just prior to each pass of the stabilizing operation. The pulverizor shall abut or slightly overlap (.5") previous pass to ensure a continuous homogeneous mass of granular material and cement. Cement spreader does not have to abut or overlap previous pass as long as the calculated quantity of cement is dispersed in front of the pulverizor.

3.4 Application of Water

Water may be applied through the mixer or with water trucks equipped with pressure-spray bars. If using the spray bar system, road base shall be pre-wet to obtain optimum moisture content prior to the dispensing of cement.

3.5 Compaction

The processed material shall be compacted with one or a combination of the following: Tamping or grid roller, pneumatic-tire roller, steel-wheel roller, vibratory roller, or vibrating-plate compactor. The full depth recycled material shall be rolled with a vibratory pad/tamping foot roller and a vibratory steel drum soil compactor. The pad/tamping foot roller drum shall have a minimum of 112 tamping feet 73 mm [3 in] in height, a minimum contact area per foot of 110 cm² [17 in²], and a minimum width of 2.15 m [84 in]. The vibratory steel drum roller shall have a minimum 2.15 meter [84 in] width single drum.

4. CONSTRUCTION REQUIREMENTS

4.1 General

4.1.1 Preparation

Prior to the start of the reclamation, all utilities and drainage systems shall be relocated as necessary.

Methods, equipment, tools, and any machinery to be used during construction shall be approved by the Engineer prior to the start of the project. Prior to the actual reclaiming of the roadway, drop inlets or catch basins that might be affected shall be sufficiently barricaded to prevent reclaimed sub-base material, silt or runoff from plugging the drainage system.

Sufficient surface drainage must be provided for each stage of construction so that ponding does not occur on the reclaimed sub-base course prior to the placement of bituminous concrete.

Reclamation shall be accomplished by means of a self-propelled, traveling rotary reclaimer or equivalent machine capable of cutting through existing bituminous concrete pavement to depths of up to 15 inches with one pass. The machine shall be equipped with an adjustable grading blade leaving its path generally smooth for initial compaction. Equipment such as road planers or cold milling machines designed to mill or shred the existing bituminous concrete, rather than crush or fracture it, shall not be allowed.

Existing bituminous concrete pavement and any underlying granular material must be pulverized and mixed so as to form a homogenous mass of reclaimed sub-base material which will bond together when compacted.

In areas where the vertical or horizontal geometry of the proposed roadway is different than that of the existing, the roadway shall be reclaimed in-place and the reclaimed material sub-base placed in windrows or stockpiled while any filling or excavation is performed. When the proposed sub-grade elevation is achieved, the reclaimed sub-base material will be placed back onto the roadway in lifts no greater than five (5) inches in depth before being compacted.

Reshaping using the reclaimed sub-base material should be minimized in order to insure that the roadway has a uniform thickness of reclaimed sub-base material throughout. Unless otherwise specified, when reshaping of the roadway is required, it should be performed utilizing additional sub-base or processed aggregate base. The reclaimed sub-base material shall be compacted prior to the placement of any additional granular material used (sub-base or processed aggregate base). Subsequent to the compaction of the reclaimed sub-base material, any reshaped material or additional material placed on the roadway should not exceed five (5) inches in depth before being compacted.

The reclaimed sub-base material shall be compacted to the requirements above prior to the placement of traffic on the roadway.

A motor grader shall be used for shaping, fine grading, and finishing the surface of the reclaimed material or any other granular materials placed to form the surface prior to paving.

Any surface irregularities which develop during or after the above described work shall be corrected until it is brought to a firm and uniform surface satisfactory to the Engineer.

4.1.2 Mixing and Placing

FDR processing shall not commence when the soil aggregate or sub-grade is frozen, or when the air temperature is below 40°F (4°C). Moisture in the base course material at the time of cement application shall not exceed the quantity that will permit a uniform and intimate mixture of the pulverized asphalt, base material and cement during mixing operations, and shall be within 2% of the optimum moisture content for the processed material at start of compaction.

The operation of cement application, mixing, spreading, compacting, and finishing shall be continuous and completed within 2 hours from the start of mixing. Any processed material that has not been compacted and finished shall not be left undisturbed for longer than 30 minutes.

4.2.2 Scarifying

Before cement is applied, initial pulverization or scarification may be required to the full depth of mixing. Scarification or pre-pulverization is a requirement for the following conditions:

1) When the processed material is more than 3% above or below optimum moisture content. When the material is below optimum moisture content, water shall be added. The pre-pulverized material shall be sealed and properly drained at the end of the day or if rain is expected.

2) For slurry application of cement, initial scarification shall be done to provide a method to uniformly distribute the slurry over the processed material without excessive runoff or ponding.

4.2.3 Application of Cement

The specified quantity of cement shall be applied uniformly in a manner that minimizes dust and is satisfactory to the engineer. If cement is applied as a slurry, the time from first contact of cement with water to application on the soil shall not exceed 60 minutes. The time from cement placement on the soil to start of mixing shall not exceed 30 minutes.

4.2.4 Mixing

Mixing shall begin as soon as possible after the cement has been spread and shall continue until a uniform mixture is produced. The mixed material shall meet the following gradation conditions:

1) The final mixture (bituminous surface, granular base, and sub-grade soil) shall be pulverized such that 100% passes the 3-inch (75 mm) sieve, at least 95% passes the 2-in. (50 mm) sieve, and at least 55% passes the No. 4 (4.75 mm) sieve. No more than 50% of the final mixed material shall be made of the existing bituminous material unless approved by the engineer and included in a mixture design. Additional material can be added to the top or from the sub-grade to improve the mixture gradation, as long as this material was included in the mixture design.

2) The final pulverization test shall be made at the conclusion of mixing operations. Mixing shall be continued until the product is uniform in color, meets gradation requirements, and is at the required moisture content throughout. The entire operation of cement spreading, water application, and mixing shall result in a uniform pulverized asphalt, soil, cement, and water mixture for the full design depth and width.

4.3 Compaction

The processed material shall be uniformly compacted to a minimum of 98% of maximum density based on a moving average of five consecutive tests with no individual test below 96%. Field density of compacted material can be determined by nuclear method in the direct transmission mode (ASTM D 2922, AASHTO T 310), sand cone method (ASTM D 1556, AASHTO T 191), or rubber balloon method (ASTM D 2167). Optimum moisture and maximum density shall be determined prior to start of construction and also in the field during construction by a moisture-density test (ASTM D 558 or AASHTO T 134).

At the start of compaction, the moisture content shall be within 2% of the specified optimum moisture. No section shall be left undisturbed for longer than 30 minutes during compaction operations. All compaction operations shall be completed within 2 hours from start of mixing.

4.4 Finishing

As compaction nears completion, the surface of the FDR material shall be shaped to the specified lines, grades, and cross sections. If necessary or as required by the engineer, the surface shall be lightly scarified or broom-dragged to remove imprints left by equipment or to prevent compaction planes. Compaction shall then be continued until uniform and adequate density is obtained.

During the finishing process the surface shall be kept moist by means of water spray devices that will not erode the surface. Compaction and finishing shall be done in such a manner as to produce a dense surface free of compaction planes, cracks, ridges, or loose material. All finishing operations shall be completed within 4 hours from start of mixing.

4.5 Curing

Finished portions of the FDR base that are traveled on by equipment used in constructing an adjoining section shall be protected in such a manner as to prevent equipment from marring or damaging completed work.

After completion of final finishing, the surface shall be cured by application of a bituminous or other approved sealing membrane, or by being kept continuously moist for a period of 7 days with a water spray that will not erode the surface of the FDR base. If curing material is used, it shall be applied as soon as possible, but not later than 24 hours after completing finishing operations. The surface shall be kept continuously moist prior to application of curing material.

For bituminous curing material, the FDR base surface shall be dense, free of all loose and extraneous materials, and shall contain sufficient moisture to prevent excessive penetration of the bituminous material. The bituminous material shall be uniformly applied to the surface of the completed cement treated material. The exact rate and temperature of application for complete coverage, without undue runoff, shall be specified by the engineer.

Should it be necessary for construction equipment or other traffic to use the bituminous-covered surface before the bituminous material has dried sufficiently to prevent pickup, sufficient sand cover shall be applied before such use.

Sufficient protection from freezing shall be given the cement-treated material for 7 days after its construction or as approved by the engineer. Contractor assumes all materials and costs to keep FDR base moist for a period of (7) seven days, or until the base course is applied.

4.6 Traffic

Completed portions of FDR base can be opened immediately to low-speed local traffic and to construction equipment, provided the curing material or moist curing operations are not impaired, and provided the FDR base is sufficiently stable to withstand marring or permanent deformation. The section can be opened up to all traffic after the FDR base has received a curing compound or subsequent surface and is sufficiently stable to withstand marring or permanent deformation. If continuous moist curing is employed in lieu of a curing compound or subsequent surfacing within 7 days, the FDR base can be opened to all traffic after the 7-day moist curing period, provided the FDR base has hardened sufficiently to prevent marring or permanent deformation.

4.7 Surfacing

Subsequent pavement layers (asphalt, chip-seal, or concrete) can be placed any time after finishing, as long as the soil-cement is sufficiently stable to support the required construction equipment without marring or permanent distortion of the surface.

4.8 Maintenance

The contractor shall maintain the cement-treated material in good condition until all work is completed and accepted. Such maintenance shall be done by the contractor at his own expense.

Maintenance shall include immediate repairs of any defects that may occur. If it is necessary to replace any processed material, the replacement shall be for the full depth, with vertical cuts, using either cement-treated material or concrete. No skin patches will be permitted.

5. INSPECTION AND TESTING

5.1 Description

The contractor shall make such inspections and tests as deemed necessary to ensure the conformance of the work to the contract documents. These inspections and tests may include, but shall not be limited to:

Recycling operations including recycling speed, yield monitoring, monitoring treatment depth, procedures for avoiding recycling and curing in inclement weather, methods to ensure that segregation is minimized, procedures for mix design modification, grading and compacting operations, and cement application procedure.

Density testing of the recycled material will be performed using the nuclear method.

Only those materials, machines, and methods meeting the requirements of the contract documents shall be used unless otherwise approved by the engineer.

All testing of processed material or its individual components, unless otherwise provided specifically in the contract documents, shall be in accordance with the latest applicable ASTM or AASHTO specifications in effect as of the date of advertisement for bids on the project.

6. MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

6.1 Measurement

This work will be measured:

1) In square yards of completed and accepted FDR base course as determined by the specified lines, grades, and cross sections shown on the plans.

2) In tons of cement incorporated into the FDR base course in accordance with the instructions of the engineer.

6.2 Payment

This work will be paid for at the contract unit price per square yard of FDR base course and at the contract unit price per ton of cement furnished, multiplied by the quantities obtained in accordance with Section 6.1. Such payment shall constitute full reimbursement for all work necessary to complete the FDR base course, including watering, curing, inspection and testing assistance, and all other incidental operations.

ITEM SPECIAL – FULL DEPTH RECLAIMED, EMULSION and CEMENT STABILIZED BASE COURSE (Double Cut Process)

1. DESCRIPTION

This work shall consist of pulverizing and mixing the existing bituminous layer(s) along with, the underlying granular base material to a specified length, width, depth (10 to12"), and gradation, upgrading and stabilizing the pulverized material through blending of virgin aggregate, bituminous stabilizers, chemical stabilizers, or any combination of said stabilizers as required, and spreading and compacting said mixture to create a Stabilized Base Course.

2. MATERIALS

A. EMULSIFIED ASPHALT STABILIZING ADDITIVE. Emulsified asphalt shall be an anionic-type "High Float" Cold In-Place Recycling Emulsion (HF-RE).

B. RECLAIMED MATERIAL. The pulverized asphalt/base material in the roadway, shall meet the following gradation requirements:

SIEVE SIZE	% PASSING	
2"	100	
#4	30-65	
#200	5-20	

C. PORTLAND CEMENT - CHEMICAL ADMIXTURE. Portland cement shall meet the requirements of FDOT Specifications for use in FDR. The application rate utilized shall be per the mix design.

D. WATER. Water that is needed for dust control, and/or to aid in compaction, shall be clean and clear. If the water is of questionable quality, it should be tested in accordance with the requirements of AASHTO T-26.

3. MIX DESIGN

A. JOB MIX FORMULA. The following Job Mix Formula (JMF) will be based on the test results from mixing the existing in-place asphalt/base material. The quantities used in the mix design are shall provide a base material with a strength of <u>250 - 300</u> psi.

1. The pulverization, pass #1, is to be done at a depth of 10 inches below existing grade.

1. Following the initial shaping and compaction operation after pass #1, the specified cement and emulsion shall be added. Stabilization pass #2 will be 10 inches in depth and the JMF will be as follows:

The quantities of Portland cement and/or liquid asphalt additives will be based on the test results from the test sections performed by the contractor and approved by the engineer. Note that this may be a combination of the additives or either additive depending on the test results and the final mix design.

JOB MIX FORMULA

Depth of cut $(1_{st} Pass) = 10"$ Depth of cut $(2_{nd} Pass) = 10"$

MATERIALS TO BE ADDED

Type 1 Portland Cement – ____% or ____ lbs./S.Y. HF-RE Emulsion – ____ Gal./S.Y. The total compacted thickness of the SBC will be 10" minimum.

B. MIXTURE. Combine the pulverized material, emulsion, and cement, meeting the requirements specified, in such proportions that the base course composition conforms to the JMF accepted by the Engineer. Make field adjustments to the mix proportions under the guidance of the Engineer to obtain a satisfactory SBC.

4. CONSTRUCTION

A. GENERAL: The contractor shall provide all necessary labor, equipment, aggregate, stabilizing additives, if required, and place and compact the SBC.

B. EQUIPMENT/PROCESS

1. PRE-PULVERIZATION / SHAPING. The contractor shall pre-pulverize all pavement materials within the roadway limits to the depth specified, shape said pulverized materials to within 1\2 inch of irregularity to the lines and grades of the proposed roadway and compact pulverized material until no further densification is achieved. After acceptance by the Engineer, the contractor shall commence with spreading and blending. Water may need to be injected if the pulverized materials are below 85% of optimum, or as directed by the mix design.

The equipment for pulverizing and mixing the existing pavement surfaces shall be a self-propelled road reclaimer such as a CMI RS650, Wirtgen WR 2500, or equivalent weight and horsepower machine capable of pulverizing in-place the existing pavement at a minimum width of eight (8) feet at the specified minimum depth. The cutting drum shall have the ability to operate at various speeds (RPM), independent of the machine's forward speed, with an adjustable mechanism to control chunk size and gradation. The machine shall be capable of pushing an asphalt supply tanker or distributor via interlocking push bar. The machine shall be equipped with a computerized integral liquid proportioning system capable of regulating and monitoring the liquid application rate relative to depth of cut, width of injection, advance speed, and material density. The spray bar shall be mounted in such a manner as to allow the liquid additive(s) to be injected directly into the cutting drum/mixing chamber area of pulverized material in suspension. The equipment shall be capable of mixing the liquid additive(s) and the pulverized material into a homogenous mixture. The cutting drum shall be fully maintained and in good condition at all times throughout the job.

DRY ADDITIVE SPREADING. The additive shall be applied at the rate set as indicated in the Job Mix Formula (3.A). The additive shall be spread uniformly on the pulverized surface by using computer controlled volumetric screw/vane type feeder or similar equipment approved by the Engineer. The Contractor shall provide a square yard canvas and scale to check the application rate of the spreader. The canvas shall be carefully picked up and weighed after the spreader has passed to assure conformance with the contract or job mix requirements. Dry additives shall be spread in a manner to minimize dusting. Skirting shall be provide on the spreader discharge and extend to subgrade. The dry additive shall not be applied when wind conditions, in the opinion of the Engineer, are such that blowing additive becomes objectionable to traffic or adjacent property owners.

- 1. PULVERIZATION/MIXING. Using reclaiming equipment described in (A) above; thoroughly mix the dry materials while injecting the liquid additives as required to create a homogenized mix.
- 1. RECLAIMED BASE COURSE PLACEMENT/GRADING. Following mixing, the SBC shall be placed by means of a conventional motor grader or paving machine with slope control, to the lines and grades established in the plans or proposal. Paving of this type is expected to be in accordance with acceptable base course products, with a tolerance of not more than 1\2 inch of irregularity.
- 1. COMPACTION. The number, weight and type of rollers shall be sufficient to obtain the required compaction while the SBC is in a workable condition. When Full Depth Reclamation is utilized at depths of 4" or more, breakdown rolling shall take place prior to motor grader manipulation utilizing at least a 30-ton pneumatic roller equipped with a wheel wetting device or a vibratory padfoot roller. Rolling shall be performed until no displacement is discerned. Either a 20-ton double-drum vibratory steel wheel roller with drum wetting device or a single drum smooth drum vibratory compactor shall do final rolling to eliminate pneumatic tire marks and achieve density. Rolling/compacting patterns shall be established so that starting and stopping on uncompacted reclaimed material is kept to a minimum or eliminated, if possible. Starting and stopping should be done on previously compacted reclaimed material or on the existing pavement. Any type of rolling that result in cracking, movement, or other types of pavement distress shall be discontinued until the problem can be resolved. Discontinuation and commencement of rolling operations shall be at the sole discretion of the engineer.
- 1. WEATHER LIMITATIONS. No work shall be performed before April 1st or after October 31st, unless otherwise directed by the Engineer. The weather and temperature limitations for this work shall be 50° F and rising with no standing water on the existing surface. No work shall be performed if there is a forecast of an atmospheric temperature below 32° F within 24 hours.
- 1. MAINTENANCE OF TRAFFIC. Traffic maintenance shall be performed per local specifications protecting the uncompacted material from traffic. Enough flag people/signs for incoming roads shall be used until product is compacted properly.
- 1. CURING. Traffic may be allowed on the SBC before the new asphalt section is placed, however, it is at the discretion of the engineer. Allow the reclaimed base course to cure for at least 5 days after proper compaction or until the moisture content of the SBC layer is acceptable before placement of the new asphalt wearing course.
- 1. SURFACE SEALING (FOG SEAL). The reclaimed base course will likely need to be sealed at a rate of approximately 0.25 gallon/S.Y. to prevent raveling. The placement of such sealing shall be per agreement between Contractor and Engineer. The product to be used for this sealing shall be compatible with any stabilizers specified for the SBC. Water alone is not payable as a surface/fog seal.

1. QUALIFICATION OF BIDDERS

Bidders shall provide evidence of adequate experience with the materials and processes specified for this work for at least 2 years and shall submit the following:

A. REFERENCES. References may be requested from at least three public agencies where they undertook work of this class in the past two years. These references shall list the following:

Name of public agency Contact person Telephone & Fax number of contact Date of work performed

Contract amount

Quantity of work performed in square yards

B. EQUIPMENT LIST. A list of equipment available for completion of this work shall be furnished upon request.

6. METHOD OF PAYMENT

Payment for accepted quantities, complete in-place or delivered and incorporated into the work, shall be made at the contract price for:

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	UNIT
Special	Pre-pulverization, Pre-	Square Yards
	shaping, Treatment with	
	additives, compaction, and	
	fine grading for paving	
Special	Bituminous Stabilizing	Gallons
	Additive	
Special	Portland Cement Additive	Tons